PERINATAL DETERMINANTS OF OFFSPRING NEURODEVELOPMENT

PRENATAL AND POSTNATAL DETERMINANTS OF OFFSPRING NEURODEVELOPMENT: UNDERSTANDING EARLY NEURODEVELOPMENT AND ASSESSING THE EFFECTIVNESS OF A PREGNANCY NUTRITION AND EXERCISE INTERVENTION

By: NEDA MORTAJI, B.Sc. (Hons).

A Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy

McMaster University © Copyright by Neda Mortaji, May 2023

McMaster University DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY (2020) Hamilton, Ontario (Neuroscience)

TITLE: Perinatal determinants of offspring neurodevelopment

AUTHOR: Neda Mortaji B.Sc. (Hons) (McMaster University)

SUPERVISOR: Dr. Ryan J. Van Lieshout

NUMBER OF PAGES: xviii-242

Lay Abstract

Early brain development is crucial for shaping the cognition, behaviour, and emotions of individuals. Pregnancy is an important time to improve and prevent problems with offspring brain development, and lifestyle factors such as mother's diet and exercise levels may have a meaningful impact on the developing offspring. Therefore, the objectives of this thesis were to i) identify modifiable risk factors during pregnancy that may affect offspring cognitive and emotion regulation development, ii) understand how these risk factors may affect offspring cognitive and emotion regulation development, and iii) test the effectiveness of interventions aimed at reducing risk factors and improving offspring cognitive and emotion regulation development. Results from this thesis show that improving mother's diet quality and/or exercise levels during pregnancy may lead to better cognitive and emotion regulation development in offspring during infancy and the preschool years. This thesis suggests that identifying and intervening on risk factors during pregnancy may benefit early brain development in offspring.

Abstract

Objectives: To understand the preventive potential of the Developmental Origins of Health and Disease (DOHaD) hypothesis in improving fetal and offspring cognitive and emotion regulation (ER) development by: i) identifying modifiable risk factors during pregnancy that may affect offspring cognitive and ER development, ii) understanding the mechanisms involved in altering offspring cognitive and ER development, and iii) testing the effectiveness of interventions aimed at reducing risk factors and improving offspring cognitive and ER development

Methods: Study 1 used data from the Maternal-Infant Research on Environmental Chemicals (MIREC) cohort to examine the effect of prenatal diet quality on executive function (EF) and/or behavioral development in children raised in suboptimal home environments. Studies 2, 3, and 4 are sub-studies of the original Be Health In Pregnancy (BHIP) trial. These studies used a randomized controlled trial (RCT) to test the effectiveness of a pregnancy nutrition and exercise intervention on improving offspring cognitive and ER development at 12 and 36 months of age.

Results: Study 1 suggested that healthier maternal diet quality could potentially benefit child executive function and behaviour in 3–4-year-old children from suboptimal home environments. Studies 2, 3, and 4 found that using an experimental approach, the BHIP maternal nutrition and exercise intervention improved various offspring cognitive and ER outcomes across infancy (12-months) and early childhood (36-months).

Conclusion: The studies in this thesis highlight the importance of modifiable risk factors introduced during the prenatal period, and their benefits on fetal and child development, and provide the scientific foundation for larger more diverse RCTs to build upon. If results of future RCTs are similar, the BHIP intervention could represent a significant component of the next

successfully implemented research-enabled public health strategy aimed at improving offspring neurodevelopment.

Key words: Pregnancy nutrition, pregnancy exercise, fetal neurodevelopment, cognitive development, emotion regulation development, Developmental Origins of Health and Disease (DOHaD), early childhood

Acknowledgments

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Ryan Van Lieshout. Thank you for your endless guidance, support, and patience throughout the past 5 years. Your willingness to go above and beyond for your students is a testament to your dedication to this research and to the success of your students. I am truly grateful for the opportunity to have worked under your guidance and expertise, and will carry the lessons I have learned from you throughout my career. Thank you for everything you have done for me, and for being an exceptional supervisor. I would also like to extend my gratitude to my committee members Dr. Louis Schmidt and Dr. Khrista Boylan for their contributions, guidance, and support throughout this journey. Your kindness and time invested in my research is invaluable to me. I would also like to sincerely thank Dr. Stephanie Atkinson for the opportunity to be a part of the BHIP research, and for her guidance and support throughout the years. Finally, I cannot thank Dr. John Krzeczkowski enough for the constant support, guidance, and time invested in my research. Thank you for always offering me your knowledge and insightful feedback, I feel very fortunate to have worked alongside you.

I would like to express my overflowing gratitude and appreciation to my husband Jhonathan, this work would not have been possible without all your constant support and love. Thank you for cheering me on through every success, and lifting me up through every challenge. You are my rock, my source of motivation, and my partner in every sense of the word. Every achievement, milestone, and success that I have reached during this journey is as much yours as it is mine. Thank you for the sacrifices you have made so that I can reach my goals. I would also like to thank my parents and siblings for encouraging me to reach my goals, and for their endless support and love. I know you have been patiently waiting for this achievement, and I am beyond happy to share it with you.

Lastly, I would like to thank my colleagues and friends that I have made throughout this journey. I am grateful for the many discussions and laughs we have shared, and for your support and encouragement along the way.

Lay A	bstract	iv
Abstr	act	V
Ackn	owledgements	.vii
List o	f Figures	.xii
List o	f Tables	iii
List o	f Abbreviations	.xv
Decla	ration of Academic Achievementx	vii
Chap	ter 1 : Background	
•••••	1	
1.	Prevalence and origins of cognitive, emotional, and behavioural problems across the	
	lifespan	1
1.2	The developmental origins of health and disease (DOHaD) hypothesis	2
1.3	Cognitive and Behavioural Problems and their Development	3
	1.3.1 Prenatal Development	4
	1.3.2 Postnatal Development	7
1.4	Problems with emotion regulation and its development	8
	1.4.1 Prenatal Development	9
	1.4.2 Postnatal Development	.13
2.	Key Factors Affecting cognitive, behavioural and emotional development in	
	offspring	.14
	2.1 Prenatal Determinants	.14
	Maternal nutrition	14
	Maternal exercise	.15
	Maternal inflammation	.16
	Maternal gestational weight gain (GWG)	.16
	Maternal infection	.17
	Maternal distress	17
	2.2 Postnatal Determinants	18
	The home environment	18
	Socioeconomic status (SES)	.18
_	Child diet/breastfeeding	.19
3.	Modifiable lifestyle interventions and offspring cognitive and ER	
	development	.19
	3.1 Nutrition during pregnancy	.19
	3.1.2 Studies examining maternal nutrition and offspring cognitive and ER development	
	and their limitations	21
	3.2 Exercise during pregnancy	22
	3.2.1 Studies examining maternal exercise and offspring cognitive and ER development	
	and their limitations	23
	3.3 Potential synergistic effect of nutrition + exercise	.24
	3.4 The importance of modifiable prenatal factors	.25
0	3.5 Lifestyle interventions during pregnancy and their potential to improve maternal and	. -
fetal/c	child health	.26
	References	.27

Table of Contents

Chapter 2: Maternal pregnancy diet, postnatal home environment and exec	cutive function
and behavior in 3- to 4-y-olds (Study 1)	
Study overview	
Abstract	
Introduction	41
Methods	42
Results	
Discussion	56
References	61
Chapter 3: Early Neurodevelopment in the Offspring of Women Enrolled in	n a Randomized
Controlled Trial Assessing the Effectiveness of a Nutrition + Exercise Inter-	vention for
Optimizing Gestational Weight Gain During Pregnancy (Study 2)	76
Study overview	
Abstract	
Introduction	
Methods	
Results	
Discussion	
References	94
Chapter 4: Preliminary Findings of Emotion Regulation in 12-Month Old I	Infants of
Mothers Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing a Nutrition -	+ Exercise
Intervention (Study 3)	100
Study overview	100
Abstract	
Introduction	103
Methods	104
Results	107
Discussion	111
References	116
Chapter 5: Preliminary Findings of Emotion Regulation in 12-Month Old I	Infants of
Mothers Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing a Nutrition -	+ Exercise
Intervention (Study 4)	122
Study overview	122
Abstract	
Introduction	125
Methods	127
Results	
Discussion	
References	141
Chapter 6: Conclusion	151
Summary	151
The Importance of Modifiable Prenatal Risk Factors and the DOHaD	
Hypothesis	152
Mechanisms: How Combined Nutrition and Exercise During Pregnancy	Impacts
Offspring Cognition and ER From Infancy to Early Childhood	153

Mechanisms: How Combined Nutrition and Exercise During Pregnancy Impac	ts
Offspring HRV From Infancy to Early Childhood	156
Synergistic Effects of Nutrition and Exercise During Pregnancy on Postnatal E	xposures
That May Impact Offspring Cognition and ER	157
Limitations	159
Future Directions	160
Recommendations for Future RCTs Assessing Nutrition and Exercise Interven	ntions and
Offspring Cognition and ER Development	160
Next Steps in Clinical Research: Recommendations	162
Conclusions	163
References	165
Appendix	177

List of Figures

Chapter 1: Background

None.

Chapter 2: Maternal pregnancy diet, postnatal home environment and executive function and behavior in 3- to 4-y-olds (Study 1)

Supplementary Figure 1: MIREC CD-Plus participant flow chart data at two years of age

Supplementary Figure 2: Line graphs for the association between maternal diet quality during

pregnancy and working memory, planning scores of the BRIEF-P, and adaptability scores of the

BASC-2 in better or poorer home environments

Chapter 3: Early Neurodevelopment in the Offspring of Women Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing the Effectiveness of a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention for Optimizing Gestational Weight Gain During Pregnancy (Study 2)

Figure 1: Flow diagram of participants through the BHIP trial

Chapter 4: Preliminary Findings of Emotion Regulation in 12-Month Old Infants of Mothers Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention (Study 3)

None.

Chapter 5: Preliminary Findings of Emotion Regulation in 12-Month Old Infants of Mothers Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention (Study 4)

Figure 1: Flow diagram of participants through the BHIP trial

Chapter 6: Conclusion

None.

List of Tables

Chapter 1: Background

None.

Chapter 2: Maternal pregnancy diet, postnatal home environment and executive function and behavior in 3- to 4-y-olds (Study 1)

 Table 1: Demographic information of the MIREC-CD Plus Sample

Table 2: Unadjusted associations between maternal pregnancy diet, HOME scores, EF (BRIEF-P), and behavior (BASC-2) outcomes in children at 3–4 y of age

Table 3: Adjusted associations between maternal pregnancy diet quality, HOME scores, EF (BRIEF-P), and behavior (BASC-2) outcomes in children at 3–4 y of age

Supplementary table 1: Statistical variance of all variables included in the fully adjusted model for each study outcome

Chapter 3: Early Neurodevelopment in the Offspring of Women Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing the Effectiveness of a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention for Optimizing Gestational Weight Gain During Pregnancy (Study 2)

Table 1: Maternal characteristics at enrollment and infant characteristics at birth and six months

Table 2: Influence of the intervention on infant scaled and composite Bayley-III scores at 12 months of age

Supplementary table 1: Measures of the influence of pre-pregnancy BMI, GWG and maternal complications during pregnancy on BSID-III measures for the intervention group by ANCOVA

Chapter 4: Preliminary Findings of Emotion Regulation in 12-Month Old Infants of Mothers Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention (Study 3)

 Table 1: Maternal characteristics at enrollment and infant characteristics at birth and six months

Table 2: 12 Month Infant Heart Rate Variability Metrics scores

 Table 3: Infant IBQ-R Short Form Scores

Supplementary table 1: Correlations between HRV metrics and IBQ-R short form factors

Chapter 5: Preliminary Findings of Emotion Regulation in 12-Month Old Infants of Mothers Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention (Study 4) Table 1: Maternal characteristics at enrollment and infant characteristics at birth and six months
Table 2: Maternally Reported CBQ, and BRIEF-P Outcomes of Children at 36 Months of Age
Table 3: Impulsivity task scores of children at 36 months of age
Table 4: Biological-physiological outcomes of children during baseline and the impulsivity task

Chapter 6: Conclusion

None.

List of Abbreviations

ADHD: Attention-deficit / hyperactivity disorder ANOVA: Analysis of variance ANS: Autonomic nervous system BASC-2: Behavior Assessment System for Children-2nd Edition BSID-III: Bayley Scale of Infant and Toddler Development- 3rd Edition BDNF: Brain-derived neurotrophic factor BHIP: Be healthy in pregnancy BMI: Body mass index BRIEF-P: Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Functioning-Preschool Edition **CBQ:** Child Behavior Questionnaire CES-D-10, 10-item version of the Center for Epidemiological Studies-Depression COVID-19: Coronavirus disease 2019 DHA: Docosahexaenoic acid DOHaD: Developmental Origins of Health and Disease ECG: Electrocardiography EEG: Electroencephalography EF: Executive function EMI: Emergent metacognition index EPA: Eicosapentaenoic acid **EPDS: Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale** ER: Emotion regulation FAA: Frontal alpha asymmetry FFQ: Food frequency questionnaire FI: Flexibility index FKBP5: FK506 binding protein 5 fNIRS: Functional near infrared spectroscopy GAC: General adaptive composite GDM: Gestational diabetes mellitus

GWG: Gestational weight gain HEI: Healthy Eating Index HOME: Home Observation for Measurement of the Environment HPA: Hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal HF-HRV: High frequency heart rate variability HRV: Heart rate variability IBQ-R SF: Infant Behavior Questionnaire- Revised short form IGF: Insulin-like growth factor ISCI: Inhibitory self control index IQ: Intelligence quotient MIREC-CD Plus, Maternal-Infant Research on Environmental Chemicals-Child Development $\eta^2 p$: Partial eta squared PFC: Pre-frontal cortex PNS: Parasympathetic nervous system RCT: Randomized controlled trial RMSSD: Root mean square of successive differences SD: Standard deviation SDNN: Standard deviation of N-N intervals SES: Socioeconomic status SNS: sympathetic nervous system SPSS: Statistical package for the social sciences UC: Usual care UPC: Usual prenatal care VEGF: Vascular endothelial growth factor VIF: Variance inflation factor

Declaration of Academic Achievement

This sandwich thesis comprises of 4 studies, each written by the student. She led all formal data acquisition procedures and helped with data collection (studies 2-4). The student cleaned all physiological data pertaining to the studies, conducted all statistical analyses, prepared the initial draft of each manuscript, and revised each paper based on edits from the co-authors. This work was completed between September 2018 and May 2023, therefore, the studies in this thesis meet requirements for inclusion in the text. In accordance with the McMaster School of Graduate Studies requirements, contributions made by each co-author for each study are outlined below.

Study 1 examined the effect of prenatal diet quality on Executive function and/or behavioral development in children raised in suboptimal home environments. Neda Mortaji interpreted the study findings, wrote the first draft of the manuscript and incorporated subsequent edits and revisions, and approved the final manuscript as submitted; Dr. John Krzeczkowski conceptualized the idea for this study and its design, analyzed the data, and provided feedback and interpretation of the data; Dr. Khrista Boylan supported data extraction procedures, provided feedback and interpretation of the data, and reviewed and critically evaluated the intellectual content of the manuscript; Dr. Linda Booij contributed to design of the MIREC and cohort study, provided support in the interpretation of findings, and reviewed and revised the manuscript, Dr. Maude Perreault critically evaluated the content of the manuscript and provided feedback and interpretation of the data; and Dr. Ryan Van Lieshout aided in the conceptualization of the idea for the project, helped design the study, provided data analysis and interpretation, critically reviewed and revised the manuscript, and approved the final manuscript form submission.

xvii

Study 2 and 3 examined whether fetal exposure to a maternal nutrition and exercise intervention lead to better cognition (and physical, communication, social/emotional, and adaptive functioning) and emotion regulation at 12 months of age. Neda Mortaji acquired the data, analyzed all data, interpreted findings, wrote the first draft of the manuscript and incorporated subsequent edits and revisions. Dr. John Krzeczkowski and Dr. Bahar Amani helped with data collection and provided feedback and interpretation of the data; Dr. Stephanie Atkinson contributed to data interpretation and to the intellectual content of the article and provided feedback on subsequent versions of the article; Dr. Louis A. Schmidt supported data interpretation, provided intellectual support for the content of the article and critically evaluated subsequent drafts of the article; and Dr. Ryan Van Lieshout helped conceptualize the idea for the study and interpret the data, provided feedback on intellectual content and on subsequent drafts of the manuscript.

Study 4 examined whether fetal exposure to a maternal nutrition and exercise intervention lead to better emotion regulation in children at 36 months of age. Neda Mortaji helped with data collection, acquired the data, analyzed all data, interpreted findings, wrote the first draft of the manuscript and incorporated subsequent edits and revisions. Dr. John Krzeczkowski helped with data collection and provided feedback and interpretation of the data; Dr. Stephanie Atkinson contributed to data interpretation and to the intellectual content of the article and provided feedback on subsequent versions of the article; Dr. Louis A. Schmidt supported data interpretation, provided intellectual support for the content of the article and critically evaluated subsequent drafts of the article; and Dr. Ryan Van Lieshout helped conceptualize the idea for the study and interpret the data, provided feedback on intellectual content and on subsequent drafts of the manuscript.

xviii

Chapter 1: Background

1. Prevalence and origins of cognitive, emotional, and behavioural problems across the lifespan

Early brain development is crucial for shaping the cognition, behaviour, and emotions of individuals, and significantly influences one's lifelong health and success (Fitzgerald., 2022). In Canada, up to 20% of children are affected by problems of cognition, behaviour, and emotion (Frances et al., 2020). Since up to 70% of these problems have their onset in infancy or early childhood, prevention, along with early detection and intervention is critical to optimizing neurodevelopmental outcomes (Kessler., 2007).

Normal brain development is dependent on prenatal and early postnatal conditions (Dyck & Morrow., 2017). Research suggests that the first "1000 days" of life (beginning at conception) are a critically important period that sets the foundation for healthy brain development across the lifespan (Likhar et al., 2022). This period is also characterized by substantial developmental change and heightened neuroplasticity (Cusick et al., 2016). During this time, the brain is highly responsive to environmental cues that influence neural network development. Such exposures include maternal nutrition, stress, infection and the home environment, among others (Fitzgerald., 2022). Advances in neuroimaging have established that numerous mental and neurological disorders are due to altered prenatal brain development (Vasung et al., 2019). The perinatal period, and more specifically the prenatal period is therefore a key time to intervene and potentially prevent and/or reduce the impact of adverse experiences on the development of cognitive, behavioural, and emotional problems (which are more difficult and expensive to address later) (Howard et al., 2020)).

1.2 The developmental origins of health and disease (DOHaD) hypothesis

Formal recognition of DOHaD became much more widespread in the 1990s as epidemiological studies reported associations between geographic locations with high infant mortality and high adult mortality from heart disease (Mandy et al., 2018). This observation was made by Dr. David Barker, which is why the DOHaD hypothesis was often referred to as the Barker hypothesis earlier in its emergence (Wadhwa et al., 2009). From this observation, Dr. Barker defined the DOHaD hypothesis as environmental exposures during sensitive periods of fetal development can influence health and susceptibility to disease later in life (Hoffman et al., 2017). The hypothesis posits that environmental conditions such as maternal nutrition, obesity, stress, or infection can have programming effects on multiple fetal organ systems (Fitzgerald et al., 2020). However, it was later better appreciated that both adverse prenatal <u>and</u> early postnatal conditions can influence susceptibility to disease later in life.

Initially, the DOHaD field focused primarily on outcomes related to cardiovascular and metabolic health, diabetes and obesity (Heindel et al., 2015). However, the DOHaD hypothesis has now broadened to more frequently examine neurodevelopmental outcomes such as cognitive, behavioural and emotional outcomes.

The past few decades of evidence have now supported a link between perinatal exposures and child neurodevelopmental outcomes. It has been hypothesized that developmental plasticity underlies the longer-term impacts of fetal and early postnatal life exposures on brain development and its associated disorders. Developmental plasticity is the ability for a phenotype to change depending on environmental cues during sensitive periods such as the prenatal and early postnatal periods (Lea et al., 2017). The phenotypic outcomes that develop during these periods are considered to remain throughout one's life (Monoghan et al, 2008). Therefore,

adverse environmental conditions during these periods may lead to altered phenotypes and lifelong neurodevelopmental problems.

Therefore, perinatal exposures during sensitive periods of development can affect cognitive and ER development, and lead to lifelong susceptibility to problems and disease. However, although brain plasticity decreases with age and prenatal interventions may provide the best means of reducing neurodevelopmental problems, the majority of research in the DOHaD field is observational in nature. In order to unlock the clinical potential of the DOHaD hypothesis and test its scientific validity, more rigorous experimental studies in humans (i.e., RCTs) are needed.

1.3 Cognitive and Behavioural Problems and their Development

Cognition has been defined as the ability to acquire, process and store the information required to understand and effectively interact with one's environment. Cognition is a complex and multifaceted concept that is central to other processes such as behaviour and emotion regulation (Arioli et al., 2018). Cognition includes functions like attention and memory, as well as higher order mental processes referred to as executive functions (Khera & Rangasamy., 2021). Executive function is required for the cognitive control of behaviour and consists of factors such as working memory, planning, flexibility, and inhibition (Friedman et al., 2022). These skills are central to daily functioning, academic success, social relationships, and self regulation (Reilly & Downer, 2020). Behaviour is defined as observable actions one takes or a reaction in response to their environment (Jhangiani et al., 2022). Both cognitive and behavioural development are core to shaping interpersonal relationships, academic success, and subsequent mental health, and predict overall health as well including premature mortality (Pietromonco & Collins., 2018). Since the overall architecture of the brain has developed by 6 months of gestation, it is important to understand the development of cognition and behaviour prenatally so that we can determine how to prevent problems and optimize functioning (Baburamani et al., 2019).

1.3.1 Prenatal Development

The early stages of cognitive and behavioural development in the first trimester involve neural tube formation (Singh et al., 2022). The neural tube eventually forms into the brain and spinal cord which sets the foundation for processes such as neurogenesis to occur (Prado et al., 2014). Neurogenesis involves the process of cell division in the brain to lead the growth and interplay of various brain regions such as the limbic system (which includes the hippocampus, hypothalamus and amygdala), the prefrontal cortex (PFC) and cerebral cortex (Bremner et al., 2006). These brain regions begin to develop via the processes of neural proliferation, differentiation, migration and circuit formation (Hwang et al., 2019).

During the second trimester of pregnancy, a set number of neurons and glial cells then migrate to the different regions of the brain in response to chemical signals that ensure cell movement to correct locations in the brain (Molnar et al., 2015). The number of cells that migrate to each brain region influences the function, size and connectivity of the region (Belmonte-Mateos et al., 2019), and so the fewer neural cells that migrate to brain regions associated with cognition and behaviour, the more cognitive and behavioural deficits can develop (Hwang et al., 2019). Once neural cell migration is complete, brain regions begin forming neural circuits by creating synaptic connections between neural cells in order to communicate with different brain regions (Tau et al. 2010). The strength of these neural circuits is influenced by the number of neural cells at each brain region as well as the number of neural connections they form (Daught et al., 2017).

Multiple neural circuits are important to the development of normative cognitive and behavioural functioning, and they are primarily established in utero (Tau et al., 2010). First, in the second trimester, the sensory circuits between the visual and auditory cortex form in the superior temporal sulcus (Hickok et al., 2009). These circuits begin to develop and activate in the fetus in response to external stimuli such as sound and light (Fagard et al., 2018). When these circuits are activated, they are strengthened and begin to form neural circuits with other brain regions (hippocampus, amygdala, PFC, temporal lobe) important for additional cognitive functions such as memory, attention, and perception (McEwen et al., 2016). Therefore, these sensory experiences shape fetal cognitive development by strengthening sensory circuits and creating additional circuits that are needed for more complex cognitive development (Tierney et al., 2009).

Language circuits involved in the comprehension (Wernicke's area) and production (Broca's area) of language also begin to develop in the second trimester (Kunert et al., 2015). The arcuate fasciculus (bundle of nerves that goes through the frontal and temporal lobes) connects Broca's and Wernicke's areas (Catani et al., 2008). The arcuate fasciculus in the fetus is activated in response to language exposure (from the second trimester) which strengthens and matures the circuits between Broca's and Wernicke's areas (Romeo et al., 2018). This may be the reason that studies have found that fetuses who were exposed to more language in utero develop more advanced language abilities in infancy and childhood (Moon et al., 2013). Similarly, the maturation of language circuits leads to the development of additional neural circuits responsible for motor coordination and memory (Goto et al., 2022).

Lastly, the hippocampal-PFC-amygdala circuit is important for a variety of cognitive and higher-order cognitive development (i.e., problem solving, memory formation, learning,

emotional processing) (Tyng et al., 2017). This circuit begins to develop in the second to third trimester and is strengthened by sensory inputs as well as maternal nutrition (Smic et al., 2021). Like other circuits, it is activated and strengthened by external inputs such as voices, sounds, and tastes (the last of which is particularly sensitive to nutritional inputs (Tau et al., 2010)).

Good maternal nutrition leads to better growth and development of these brain regions and the synaptic connections between them, and in turn strengthens the hippocampal-PFCamygdala circuit (Zimmerman et al., 2019). Likewise, poor maternal nutrition can disrupt the development of this circuit and lead to numerous cognitive deficits (Cortés-Albornoz et al., 2021). Therefore, the development and strengthening of neural circuits involved in cognitive development can lead to the formation of additional circuits between many brain regions important to cognition (Khalil et al., 2019). In turn, the fetus develops a larger and more complex functional connectome (network of neural connections between brain regions) (Turk et al., 2019). Research has suggested that the fetal connectome can provide significant insight on the cognitive development of offspring postnatally, such that larger connectomes may lead to better cognitive development in offspring (Cao et al., 2017).

In the third trimester, the rapid development of the cerebral cortex begins which is the outermost layer of the brain, and is important for higher-order cognitive and behavioural processes such as decision making and problem solving (Vasung et al. 2019). Since the cerebral cortex consists of the frontal, parietal, occipital, and temporal lobes, its development (specifically the frontal lobe) prenatally is key to cognitive and behavioural development (Tierny et al., 2009). The frontal lobe is important to cognitive and behavioural development and is related to functions such as adaptive behaviour, social interactions, problems solving and executive functions (Rabinovici et al., 2015). Adverse prenatal exposures such as poor nutrition, stress and

substance abuse can disrupt the synaptic connections within the frontal lobe and its connections with the parietal (attention and special processing), occipital (motivation and memory), and temporal lobes (language and facial processing) (Arain et al. 2013). These synaptic connections are key to integrating information between different brain regions, which is required for higher order cognitive processes (Bassi et al., 2019). Therefore, positive prenatal exposures such as healthy maternal nutrition can strengthen synaptic connections within the frontal lobe and across the other lobes in the cerebral cortex (as well as form additional connections within the cerebral cortex) (Franke et al., 2020). Research has also suggested that increased synaptic connections between the lobes can lead to better cognitive and behavioural performance later in life (Kolb et al., 2011). Therefore, it may be implied that cognitive and behavioural development begin prenatally, and set the foundation for brain development postnatally.

1.3.2 Postnatal Development

Cognitive and behavioural development is a continuous process that continues to develop from birth through adulthood, but during the first three years of life, the most rapid brain growth and development occur (Tierney et al., 2009). At this time, cognitive and behavioural development is influenced by experiences and external stimuli that form new neural connections and strengthen prior connections between brain regions (Kolb et al., 2011). Experiences such as stimulating home environments, parental support and caregiving, as well as stress, abuse and social relationships affect brain development, and can have long-term implications (Ilyka et al. 2021). Positive experiences increase neural connectivity and activation in brain regions associated with cognitive and behavioural development, and strengthen neural connections so that they become more effective and efficient (Tierney et al., 2009). Additionally, the early postnatal period is characterized by a period of synaptic pruning, where weaker neural

connections are discarded, and the remaining neural connections are strengthened to facilitate the development of higher order mental processes (Cardozo et al., 2019). Therefore, providing positive and enriching prenatal and postnatal environments can ensure the proper development of cognitive and behavioural outcomes across the lifespan.

1.4 Problems with emotion regulation and its development

Emotion regulation (ER) is defined as the ability to modify one's emotions in response to ongoing demands (McRae et al, 2020) and its application has been hypothesized to occur in two ways. The first way is referred to as top-down ER, which refers to the conscious use of cognitive functions (i.e., distraction, mindfulness) and thinking to regulate emotions and physiological responses in response to a stimulus (Guendelman et al., 2017). Top-down activation of ER is often associated with the activation of brain regions such as the PFC and the anterior cingulate cortex (Chisea et al., 2013). These brain regions underlie cognitive functions such as attention and problem solving which may be involved in regulating an emotional response (Friedman et al., 2022). The second way refers to bottom-up ER, which refers to the unconscious and often immediate physiological response towards a stimulus (i.e., instant fear) (McRae et al., 2012). Bottom-up activation of ER often involves the amygdala (key brain region for emotional processing) and the hypothalamus (aids in regulating the stress response to a stimulus) (Simic et al., 2021). These regions help regulate heart rate and breathing, which are important aspects of bottom-up ER (Ikeda et al., 2017). Both top-down and bottom-up ER are often used in combination with one another, however, researchers suggest that bottom-up ER often occurs first (unconscious response to a stimulus), followed by top-down ER once the individual has had time to process the physiological response.

Historically, it was assumed that ER developed only after birth, but more contemporary evidence suggests that ER development begins in utero (Allen et al., 2015). One study found that the fetus can portray facial expressions such as disgust or sadness in response to stimuli in the second and third trimesters using 4D ultrasound technology (Abo Ellail et al., 2018). Other work suggested that the fetus can exhibit different heart rate patterns and movement in response to different stimuli (Marx et al., 2015). These studies led to the discovery and understanding that fetuses have ER abilities, and that prenatal exposures can affect fetal and later offspring ER development (Ross et al., 2015). This is not surprising since prenatal exposures have been found to affect the development of brain regions such as the amygdala and the PFC which are involved in ER development in the fetus and later in life (Pulli et al., 2019). The prenatal and postnatal development of ER will be discussed in sections 1.4.1 and 1.4.2. Problems with ER very early in life have been linked to an increased risk of substance misuse, criminal conviction, mental health problems, risk-taking behaviour and physical health problems including cardiovascular disease (Bradizza et al., 2018).

1.4.1 Prenatal Development

Similar to cognitive and behavioural development, ER begins to emerge prenatally in the first trimester through the process of neurulation which forms the neural tube to develop into the brain later (Chhetri et al., 2021). During the second trimester, processes such as neural cell proliferation, migration and synaptic connections form between key brain regions (Kolk et al., 2022). Such regions include the limbic system, PFC, insula and the anterior cingulate (Teffer et al., 2012). However, the development of ER is also dependent on a series of other processes such as the balance of neurotransmitters, epigenetic modifications of genes, and the development of the somatosensory system involved in regulating emotions (Simic et al., 2021).

Neurotransmitters such as serotonin, dopamine, GABA and glutamate are critical in preparing the brain for postnatal life (Bolneo et al., 2022). First, they aid in the development of plasticity in brain regions, allowing them to accommodate to changing experiences and environments (Egerton et al., 2020). Second, these neurotransmitters play a key role in the regulation of fetal breathing, heart rate and movement, factors that are believed to mediate ER (Sarawagi et al., 2021). Third, they support the formation of neural circuits involved in ER such as the amygdala-PFC-insula circuit that connects through the corticolimbic network (Qui et al., 2015). This circuit involves brain regions key to emotional processing and regulation, and disruptions to the neurotransmitter systems (serotonergic, noradrenergic, dopaminergic) from adverse prenatal exposures (i.e., maternal stress, poor nutrition), can alter and weaken this circuit (Godoy et al., 2018). This circuit is important for prenatal ER development as it may help the fetus regulate emotional responses from external and internal stimuli which they are able to process from the second trimester (Ross et al., 2015). Lastly, neurotransmitter system support the expression of genes involved in ER and the stress response through epigenetic processes (Sarawagi et al., 2021).

Epigenetics is the study of how external influences can affect gene expression without altering the DNA sequence (Al Aboud et al., 2022). These changes in gene expression may be caused by modifications in DNA that regulate when genes are turned "on" or "off" (Handy et al., 2011). Epigenetic modifications in response to external stimuli may play an important role in how genes are expressed and regulated, and may have a strong impact on fetal and offspring neurodevelopment (Kundakovic et al. 2017). The most studied epigenetic modifications include DNA methylation (adding or removing a methyl group from DNA or proteins) and histone modifications (modulation of chromatin structure that affect DNA processes) (Banik et al.,

2017). These epigenetic modifications occur in response to prenatal exposures such as maternal nutrition or stress (Li et al., 2019). Adverse prenatal conditions have been suggested to alter DNA methylation and histone modifications and affect gene expression related to neural differentiation, synaptic plasticity, neurotransmitter signalling, and the stress response in brain regions such as the PFC and amygdala (Matosin et al., 2017). The most well studied genes affected by these epigenetic modifications are genes FK506 binding protein 5 (FKBP5) and brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) which are involved in ER (Mourtzi et al., 2021). The FKBP5 gene is involved in the regulation of the stress hormone cortisol (and the stress response system), and studies have suggested that prenatal exposures such as maternal stress or undernutrition can lead to changes in DNA methylation in this gene which can lead to a decrease in expression of the FKBP5 gene and increased cortisol signalling in the fetus which can alter the fetal stress response system both prenatally and postnatally (Zannas et al., 2016). Studies have suggested increased cortisol signalling prenatally may be associated with greater emotional reactivity later in life (McGowen et al., 2018). On the other hand, histone modifications may alter the BDNF gene (a protein important for the growth and development of neurons in the brain) in brain regions such as the hippocampus (involved in ER) (Kowianski et al., 2018). Adverse prenatal conditions may lead to changes in histone modifications that decrease levels of the BDNF gene in the hippocampal tissue, which can alter emotional responses in the fetus and later in life (Kundakovic et al., 2017). Therefore, epigenetic modifications in response to adverse prenatal exposures may be involved in the development of emotion regulation and dysregulation and lead to long lasting changes in gene expression that may affect ER (Jiang et al., 2019).

During the second and third trimesters, the development of the somatosensory system also begins, which permits the fetus to process and respond to various stimuli such as maternal

touch which may optimize emotional regions of the brain such as the amygdala (emotional center of the brain) and improve the function of the stress response system (Simic et al., 2021). Nonhuman animal studies have suggested that maternal touch during pregnancy led to an increased number of neurons and synapses in the amygdala (which optimizes the development of the amygdala and strengthens its connections with other brain regions to further improve ER) (Stoye et al., 2020). Additionally, maternal touch led to an increase in the expression of genes such as BDNF genes involved in synaptic plasticity in the amygdala (Colucci-D'Amato et al., 2020). Synaptic plasticity in the amygdala is important for the adaptation of emotional responses to changing environments, which is a key construct of ER (Bathina et al., 2015). Lastly, maternal touch may lead to a decrease in the (hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal) HPA axis activity and cortisol levels which can reduce the stress response and prevent hyperactivity in the amygdala (Herman et al., 2016). Therefore, positive prenatal exposures may affect the development and functioning of the amygdala and improve the stress response system, in turn optimizing ER development. However, studies also support that adverse prenatal exposures such as the emotional state of the mother can affect fetal ER and the somatosensory system by exposing the fetus to increased levels of cortisol (stress hormone) which hinders their development (Glover et al., 2015). Increased levels of cortisol can cause hyperactivity of the HPA axis system and the amygdala, leading to dysregulation in emotions (Sheng et al., 2021).

A range of other external factors also influence the development of ER prenatally, such as maternal stress, mood disorders, sub-optimal nutrition, physical inactivity, and substance misuse (Lewis et al., 2014). These maternally mediated exposures affect the development of gray matter volume in brain regions such as the PFC, anterior cingulate and insula, key regions that facilitate fetal ER, as well as its markers including heart rate variability (HRV) (Marečková et al., 2019).

HRV is a measure of fetal autonomic nervous system regulation and is one of the earliest emerging markers of later stress reactivity (Pham et al., 2021). Reduced fetal gray matter volume in these brain regions has been linked to poorer emotion regulatory capacity in infancy and early childhood (Marečková et al., 2019). Therefore, the prenatal development of ER can set the foundation for emotional processing and control after birth through these exposures and their resultant epigenetic changes (Kundakovic et al., 2017).

1.4.2 Postnatal Development

The first three postnatal years provide an important window for the continued development of ER by providing opportunities for the learning and teaching of emotional abilities to infants and children (Nelson et al., 2019). The development of ER during infancy and early childhood generally consists of several different factors. During infancy, ER is developed primarily through the quality of caregiver regulation and attachment style (Fernandes et al., 2021). Caregivers (still most frequently mothers) are the main source of emotion regulation for infants, and this is optimally accomplished by responding appropriately and sensitively to cues of distress in their infant. When caregivers effectively calm their infants, infants can develop a secure attachment style and are better able to independently regulate their emotions both during infancy, and later in life (Taipale et al., 2016).

As infants enter early childhood, the primary influences on ER development shift from caregivers to themself (Perry et al., 2018). Neuroanatomically, ER development in early childhood is characterized by the maturation of the PFC, a key brain region in shaping ER (Hodel et al., 2018). During the maturation of the PFC, functions critical to ER such as working memory, inhibition of impulsive behaviour, cognitive flexibility, and regulatory strategies such as distraction begin to emerge and contribute to ER development and optimal social interactions.

Another important influence on ER development in early childhood is socialization and modelling. As children socialize with others, they learn to respond in emotionally appropriate ways, especially if they observed positive behaviours from caregivers (Ornaghi et al., 2021).

2. Key Factors Affecting cognitive, behavioural and emotional development in offspring

2.1 Prenatal Determinants

Maternal nutrition: prenatal nutrients provide the building blocks needed for optimal brain development to occur (Kadosh et al., 2021). These include fatty acids, amino acids, vitamins, and minerals. Deficiencies and/or imbalances in these can contribute to problems with the development of the systems underlying cognition, behaviour and emotions (Cusick et al., 2016). Although every nutrient plays an important role in the developing fetal brain, a list of the crucial and well-studied nutrients will be described in this section. First, adequate maternal nutrition is required for the development of the brain's structure and its neural processes that initiate brain development (Cheatham et al., 2019). Very early in fetal brain development, nutrients such as folate are required for neural proliferation and differentiation, guiding neural tube formation - the first step in brain development (Balashova et al., 2018). Neural tube defects occurring as a result of a lack of folate, may lead to abnormalities in brain development present in conditions such as spina bifida (Greene et al., 2014). Processes such as myelination and synaptic formation require nutrients such as iron and omega-3 fatty acids respectively (Tardy et al., 2020). Iron is important for myelin development which is necessary for efficient neuronal transmission of neurons (Mills et al., 2010), and omega-3 fatty acids aid in the formation of synaptic connections between neurons of brain regions (Dyall et al., 2015). However, a combination of nutrients is required for optimal development of the structure of the brain. Adequate nutrient consumption, specifically protein intake, can determine the size and function

of brain regions important for cognitive and emotional development such as the PFC and amygdala (Kadosh et al., 2021).

Maternal nutrition can also affect fetal cognitive and emotional development by influencing gene expression and epigenetic modifications that alter the expression of genes (Banik et al. 2017). Nutrients such as choline and protein can enhance gene expression and alter DNA methylation patterns of genes involved in the development of cognitive and emotional brain structures and their functions (Thorsell et al., 2016). Third, non-human animal studies have reported that poor maternal nutrition consisting of a diet high in fat and sugars have been suggested to impact neural circuitry important for cognition and ER, and lead to problems like cognitive impairments and mood disorders later in childhood. Moreover, such a diet can lead to additional problems such as inflammation and obesity (discussed later in this section) which can affect fetal cognition and ER (Parlee et al., 2014).

Maternal exercise: exercise during pregnancy can provide benefits to the fetus that may improve cognitive and emotion regulation development. The primary benefit of maternal prenatal exercise includes supporting the development of the placenta (Chae et al., 2022). The placenta is responsible for blood, oxygen and nutrient delivery to the fetus, and exercise can enhance the blood flow of oxygen and nutrients to the developing brain regions so they can optimally develop and form synaptic connections (Gaccioli et al., 2016). Another benefit of maternal exercise is that it can result in an increase in levels of neurotrophic factors in the brain such as BDNF and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) (Cho et al., 2022). These neurotrophic factors support the development and survival of neurons and have been linked to improved cognitive and emotion regulation development (Sleiman et al., 2016). Lastly, exercise during pregnancy can prevent or reduce complications such as gestational diabetes mellitus

(GDM), preeclampsia, inflammation, or stress in pregnant women, which have been linked to adverse fetal cognitive and emotional development (Wang et al., 2016). However, exercise during pregnancy must be monitored and controlled by health care providers as elevated, excessive levels of exercise (e.g., intense stair running) may lead to adverse effects on the fetus, specifically later in pregnancy (Cooper et al., 2022).

Maternal inflammation: prenatal inflammation can adversely affect both maternal and fetal health. Specifically, maternal inflammation interrupts the process of neurogenesis, which involves the formation of new neurons in different regions of the brain (Kohman et al, 2013). Dysregulation of neurogenesis may lead to cognitive and emotional deficits as there are fewer neurons available (Leuner et al. 2016). Maternal inflammation can also increase oxidative stress in the fetal brain by increasing the number of reactive oxygen species molecules that harm cells in the brain and interfere with neuronal connections (Mannaerts et al., 2016). Lastly, inflammation may also alter gene expression in brain regions core to cognition and emotion regulation, thereby altering their developing size and function (Gyllenhammer et al., 2022).

Maternal gestational weight gain (GWG): excessive maternal GWG has been linked to several mechanisms underlying adverse fetal cognitive and emotional development. First, maternal obesity may lead to the dysregulation in the expression of hormones such as insulin and leptin in brain regions such as the limbic system and cortex, regions heavily involved in cognition and ER (Hasebe et al., 2021). Abnormal insulin and leptin signaling in the fetal brain may also lead to poor neuronal differentiation and development (Valleau et al., 2014). Second, maternal obesity may interfere with the development of serotonergic and dopaminergic systems that have been implicated in many neurodevelopmental disorders (Shook et al, 2020). Reduced serotonin synthesis may impact neuronal processes such as neurogenesis and neuronal migration,

as well as the initial development of the central nervous system (Hwang et al., 2019). Similarly, dysregulation of the dopaminergic system can lead to altered expression and signaling of dopamine in brain regions such as the PFC and lead to reduced synaptic connections between the PFC and other regions key in cognition and ER (Hanswijk et al, 2020). Lastly, maternal obesity is characterized by chronic inflammation throughout pregnancy which can adversely affect oxidative stress, expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines and reduced neurotrophic levels in the fetal brain (Parisi et al., 2021).

Maternal infection: an infection during pregnancy may have direct and indirect effects on cognitive and ER development in the fetus. Directly, maternal infection may impair cells in brain regions and cause significant changes to the function and structure of these regions (Jash et al., 2022). Indirectly, maternal infection may lead to placental aberrations and reduce the delivery of nutrients and oxygen available to the fetal brain (Estes et al., 2016). Additionally, infection may lead to an increase in maternal inflammatory cytokines which are particles that disrupt brain cell formation (Elgueta et al., 2022).

Maternal distress: maternal distress refers to feelings of stress, depression and anxiety can alter fetal brain structure (Wu et al., 2022). Since maternal distress is characterized by elevated levels of glucocorticoids that may enter the fetal brain through the placenta, it may impact neurotransmission and cell structure of regions important to cognition and ER (Miranda et al. 2018). Additionally, maternal distress is associated with white matter changes in the fetal brain, which are important for neuronal communication between brain regions and synaptic formations (Demers et al., 2021). White matter structures begin to develop in the second trimester and the majority of its structures are developed by birth (Wilson et al., 2021). Therefore, maternal distress may compromise white matter integrity during a period where it is rapidly developing and forming connections between key cognitive and ER circuits (Martínez-García et al, 2021).

2.2 Postnatal Determinants

The postnatal environment introduces a variety of experiences and stimuli that are important for rapidly developing brain, and that can interact with postnatal factors to shape cognition and behaviour.

The home environment: the home environment provides infants and children with exposures to many factors that influence cognitive and ER development. First, the quality of caregiver relationships can directly shape ER abilities in infants and children (Karakas et al., 2019). Responsive and predictable caregivers promote the development of secure attachment styles in their children which will promote a healthy stress response (Benoit et al., 2004). Second, the availability of resources and stimulation for the child such as playing, reading, and providing a variety of toys may enable their cognitive development by forming and improving neural connections between cognitive brain regions such as the hippocampus and PFC (Gee et al, 2021).

Socioeconomic status (SES): children raised in households marked by socioeconomic disadvantage may also be at risk for poorer cognitive and ER development (Blair et al., 2016). Lower SES may influence the quality of stimulation and support available to the child (Schmidt et al, 2021), and since stimulation and support from caregivers is important for the development of cognitive-based neural circuits, lower SES may have a negative impact on cognitive development (Noble et al., 2015). Additionally, lower SES has been linked in studies with additional challenges such as abuse and familial disharmony. These exposures can negatively
impact ER development by causing an overactive stress response and deficits in brain regions such as the amygdala (Johnson et al., 2016). Additionally, the chronic exposure to these challenges can lead to problems with anxiety and depression in children that may impact their ER development and abilities (Franke et al., 2014).

Child diet/breastfeeding: Breastfeeding in infancy has also been linked to cognitive and emotion regulation development in children. Breastmilk provides essential nutrients such as long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acids that are only found in breastmilk and can improve cognitive development (Krol et al., 2018). Breastfeeding may also improve emotion regulation development by promoting a secure attachment style between mother and infant and increasing hormones such as oxytocin that promote bonding necessary for secure attachments (Bigelow et al., 2022). Similar to prenatal diet, an overall healthy child diet is required to continue the development of brain regions and neuronal connections between regions key to cognition and ER (Irvine et al., 2022).

3. Modifiable lifestyle interventions and offspring cognitive and ER development

3.1 Nutrition during pregnancy

Following nutritional recommendations during pregnancy is important for both fetal and maternal health. The current nutritional recommendations for pregnant people include guidance on caloric intake, as well as that of key vitamins and minerals, macronutrients and weight gain (Jouanne et al., 2021). Since pregnancy produces extra demands on the body, it is recommended that pregnant people consume an additional 350 calories per day starting in the second trimester and increasing calories by 500 in the third trimester per fetus (Kominarek et al., 2016). Consuming a variety of vitamins and nutrients is important for optimal fetal brain development,

therefore, a prenatal multivitamin supplying all key vitamins and minerals needed during pregnancy is crucial. Deficits in vitamins or minerals, or too much of certain vitamins can be harmful to fetal brain development (Mousa et al., 2019). For example, folic acid is a vitamin that is essential for the development of the fetal spine and brain. However, the recommended dosage of folic acid (600 micrograms) during pregnancy is difficult to obtain from food alone, and so a prenatal supplement is often recommended for the prevention of neural tube defects (Balashova et al., 2018). Additional vitamins that are required for a healthy pregnancy and fetus include iron (27 milligrams), calcium (1000 milligrams), iodine (220 micrograms), choline (450 milligrams), vitamin D (600 international units) and omeg-3 fatty acids (200 milligrams) (Brown et al., 2020).

In addition to vitamins and minerals, macronutrient consumption, specifically protein intake is crucial to infant brain development during pregnancy (Mousa et al., 2019). Protein provides the amino acids that comprise fetal cells and is especially important in the second and third trimester as the fetal brain is rapidly developing (Murphy et al., 2021). Protein intake recommendations during pregnancy consist of 20-25% of caloric intake (Herring et al., 2018). It is important that a combination of micronutrients and macronutrients be consumed during pregnancy to receive the range of benefits they offer fetal brain development.

Lastly, to ensure a healthy and safe pregnancy for both the mother and the fetus, and reduce complications throughout pregnancy, appropriate GWG is recommended. the recommended GWG during pregnancy is dependent on weight prior to conception. For example, underweight woman (BMI <18.5 kg/m²) are recommended to gain more weight during pregnancy than normal weight woman (BMI 18.5-24.9 kg/m²), and overweight/obese woman (BMI >25 kg/m²) are recommended to gain less weight (Sun et al., 2020). The recommended

GWG guidelines for normal weight woman are half-pound to 1 pound per week from the second trimester to the end of pregnancy (Gilmore et al., 2015). These values increase or decrease if woman are underweight or overweight/obese respectively.

3.1.2 Studies examining maternal nutrition and offspring cognitive and ER development and their limitations

Maternal nutrition and offspring cognitive and ER development have been extensively reviewed in the literature. Decades of observational studies have found links between maternal nutrient intake and cognitive and ER development. For example, higher maternal choline intake has been associated with impaired executive function, verbal and visual memory, memory and attention, lower risk of attention-deficit / hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), and better HRV from 3 months of age to 7 years of age (Boeke et al., 2013; Pugh et al., 2016; Fuemmeler et al., 2019). Greater maternal omega-3 fatty acid intake has been associated with better problem solving and language abilities, improved planning and organization skills, and improved HRV from 2 months of age to 8 years of age (Baumann et al., 2018; Christensen et al., 2011; Jackson et al., 2018). Other studies have examined the associations between greater maternal fruit and vegetable intake during pregnancy and reduced hyperactivity and aggression, and better receptive and expressive language in children aged 2 to 7 years of age (Murphy et al., 2014; Polanska et al., 2021; Miyake et al., 2020). In terms of macronutrient consumption during pregnancy, studies have found associations between higher maternal protein intake and language development, problem solving skills, better HRV, and less hyperactivity and aggression in 6 months olds to 3 year olds (Taylor et al., 2021; Mahmassani et al., 2022; Wang et al., 2021). However, two major limitations exist in the literature of maternal nutrition and offspring neurodevelopment. First, the majority of studies examining maternal nutrition and child neurodevelopmental outcomes have examined single

nutrients (as opposed to overall diet) which is not representative of human diets. Since nutrients do not act in isolation, but synergistically, good overall diet quality provides various benefits from the consumption of different micro and macronutrients, and thus has the ability to maximize fetal and child neurodevelopmental outcomes (Cheatham et al, 2015). Additionally, overall diet quality may improve maternal health outcomes such as prevention of GDM, obesity, and hypertension (all of which adversely affect fetal neurodevelopment), while single nutrients are limited in their ability to do so (Dierlein et al., 2021). Second, most of the studies in the literature are observational in nature and limit our ability to establish causal relationships. Since diet quality is modifiable, and easily implementable during pregnancy, RCTs examining overall diet quality and offspring neurodevelopment are extensively needed to bridge the gap between the complex interactions between nutrients and their effects on fetal neurodevelopment.

3.2 Exercise during pregnancy

Exercise during pregnancy may offer multiple additive benefits to maternal and fetal health if performed safely. The current exercise guidelines recommend 150 minutes of moderateintensity aerobic exercise weekly (Yang et al., 2019). Although walking is the safest and most recommended form of exercise, other exercises may include swimming, yoga, or activities such as gardening (Bull et al., 2022). However, less than 15% of pregnant woman follow the recommended guidelines for exercise due to the fear of exercise related complications during pregnancy (Connell et al., 2021).

Research suggests that exercise during pregnancy has not been associated with adverse pregnancy complications, rather, exercise has prevented or improved pregnancy complications such as obesity, GDM, hypertension, and fetal neurodevelopmental outcomes (Parikh et al., 2021). Exercise intensity should be reduced as pregnancy progresses, specially in the third trimester as fetal demands have increased and require greater oxygen delivery (Beetham et al., 2019). Although exercise offers numerous benefits during pregnancy, it is important to discuss exercise plans with health care professionals as there are certain contraindications to exercise such as woman with pre-eclampsia, pregnancies with more than one fetus (twins, triplets), or have placenta previa in the third trimester (Evenson et al., 2014).

3.2.1 Studies examining maternal exercise and offspring cognitive and ER development and their limitations

Research examining the effects of maternal exercise on fetal and child cognitive and ER outcomes is limited. Observational studies have reported links between women who exercise during pregnancy and child cognitive outcomes such as improved attention, working memory, executive function, and language abilities from 4-5 years of age, compared to non-exercising woman (Robinson et al., 2012; Di Liegro et al., 2019; Dalile et al., 2022). Observational studies have also reported pregnancy exercise is associated with improved emotion regulation abilities such as better self-soothing abilities, self-control, fewer negative emotions, and more positive affect in 6 month to 5 year olds compared to non exercising woman (Penner et al., 2022; Zhang et al., 2019). The majority of RCTs examining exercise and child emotion regulation utilize HRV as the only measure of ER. Two RCTs reported women who performed moderate-intensity aerobic exercise had offspring with better HRV at 1 month (May et al., 2013) and 1 year of age (May et al., 2014). However, fetal HRV can also be measured during gestation using fetal electrocardiography, and RCTs have reported improved fetal HRV from 28 to 35 weeks gestation in response to maternal exercise (Bauer et al., 2020). Nonetheless, limitations in the field of pregnancy exercise and offspring neurodevelopment still exist. First, very few RCTs have been conducted, limiting our understanding of causality. Second, the majority of studies have used

only a single physiological measure to measure ER (HRV) which is not a comprehensive and recommended approach to measuring ER. Therefore, RCTs using multiple approaches to test offspring cognition and ER are still needed. Additionally, maternal exercise has not been examined in combination with other modifiable risk factors such as maternal nutrition to improve offspring neurodevelopment. Since maternal nutrition and exercise are both modifiable and easily implementable during pregnancy, it may be important to examine their synergistic benefits on offspring neurodevelopment.

3.3 Potential synergistic effect of nutrition + exercise

While observational studies examining the impact of pregnancy nutrition and exercise on child cognition and ER are extremely rare, no RCTs examining these effects exist. One observational study reported that infants who had mothers that exercised during pregnancy and took an omega-3 fatty acid supplement had better cognitive scores such as language scores at 1 and 6 months of age, compared to infants born to women who only exercised or only took an omega-3 supplement (Braarud et al., 2018).

However, the combination of good nutrition and exercise during pregnancy offers many maternal and fetal benefits. First, women are more likely to achieve the recommended GWG, and reduce the risk of pregnancy complications such as GDM, hypertension, inflammation, and obesity if they consume a healthy diet and exercise (Lewandowska et al., 2020). These complications may also lead to adverse development of the fetal brain (Zheng et al., 2019). Second, the combination of good nutrition and exercise during pregnancy may lead to better postpartum health and recovery. Pregnant people who combine a healthy diet and exercise report better mood during postpartum, such as less anxious and depressive symptoms, and return to prepregnancy weight faster (Evenson et al., 2014). These effects can have important implications for infant cognitive and emotional development as maternal mood disorders have been linked to poorer child cognitive and ER development during the early postnatal period (Slomian et al., 2019). Lastly, since maternal nutrition provides important nutrients required for fetal brain development, and maternal exercise improves the placental delivery of these nutrients to the fetus, the combination of nutrition and exercise ensures optimal absorption of nutrients (Sebastiani et al., 2019). Therefore, the synergistic effects of maternal nutrition and exercise throughout pregnancy can potentially create a ceiling effect, where the fetus has the most optimal prenatal conditions to grow and develop, whereas without one of these conditions the foundation for optimal fetal brain development may be comprised.

3.4 The importance of modifiable prenatal factors

Since brain plasticity decreases with age, prenatal interventions represent the most efficient and effective means by which child cognition and ER can be optimized (Oberman et al., 2013). Further, even economists have reported that investments in the development of fetal and early child outcomes are one of the most cost-effective public expenses (Bono et al., 2016). Additionally, a growing body of evidence has shown that improving prenatal factors (i.e., nutrition and exercise) during pregnancy may have protective effects against postnatal adversity (Moyer et al., 2016; Cattane et al., 2021). By optimizing fetal brain development and creating an optimal foundation for brain development postnatally, offspring may be more resilient to postnatal adversity. Longitudinal studies have also supported that improving prenatal factors such as nutrition, exercise, stress and exposure to toxins can improve cognition and ER from infancy into adolescence, suggesting the long-lasting benefits of improved prenatal conditions (Campbelle et al., 2012; Lumey et al., 2011; Eskenazi et al., 2006). In order to reduce the risk of early cognitive and ER problems, and reduce the economical costs to correct such problems, improving modifiable prenatal factors is of great importance.

3.5 Lifestyle interventions during pregnancy and their potential to improve maternal and fetal/child health

Lifestyle interventions such as nutrition and exercise interventions are ideal for optimizing child cognition and ER for several practical reasons. First, women are most motivated to make healthy changes during pregnancy than at any other time in their lives (Bagherzadeh et al., 2021). Second, this is a time when women regularly interact with healthcare providers, increasing compliance of such interventions (Sword et al., 2012). Third, women prefer lifestyle to pharmacological treatments (including herbal supplements) (Jarbol et al., 2017). Fourth, women may be more able to fully engage in interventions prenatally as opposed to after delivery (Sword et al., 2012). Fifth, significant public health infrastructure exists in Canada to deliver programming related to prenatal nutrition (Canada Prenatal Nutrition Program). Finally, cognitive and self-regulatory problems are important precursors to substance use disorders and school problems, two of parents' most significant concerns for their children (Griffen et al., 2010). However, although prenatal nutrition and exercise interventions hold immense promise for improving maternal and fetal outcomes, there are a lack of studies examining the combined effects of nutrition and exercise on fetal cognition and ER using RCTs. Since prenatal factors have shown to lead to improved cognitive and ER outcomes in children, they could provide the scope for the primary prevention or amelioration of cognitive and ER problems early in life. Additionally, investigating the impact of prenatal factors such as nutrition and exercise on cognition and ER would enable us to further test the preventative potential of the DOHaD hypothesis by examining the plasticity of brain regions and systems core to cognition and ER.

References

Al Aboud, N. M., Tupper, C., & Jialal, I. (2022). Genetics, Epigenetic Mechanism. In *StatPearls*. StatPearls Publishing.

Arioli, M., Crespi, C., & Canessa, N. (2018). Social Cognition through the Lens of Cognitive and Clinical Neuroscience. *BioMed research international*, 2018, 4283427. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/4283427</u>

- Atkinson SA, Maran A, Dempsey K, et al (2022) Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP): A
 Randomized Controlled Trial of Nutrition and Exercise Intervention from Early
 Pregnancy to Achieve Recommended Gestational Weight Gain. *Nutrients 14*(4), 810.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14040810</u>
- Baburamani, A. A., Patkee, P. A., Arichi, T., & Rutherford, M. A. (2019). New approaches to studying early brain development in Down syndrome. *Developmental medicine and child neurology*, 61(8), 867–879. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/dmcn.14260</u>
- Bathina, S., & Das, U. N. (2015). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor and its clinical implications. Archives of medical science : AMS, 11(6), 1164–1178. https://doi.org/10.5114/aoms.2015.56342
- Belmonte-Mateos, C., & Pujades, C. (2022). From Cell States to Cell Fates: How Cell
 Proliferation and Neuronal Differentiation Are Coordinated During Embryonic
 Development. *Frontiers in neuroscience*, 15, 781160.
 https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2021.781160

- Boeke, C. E., Gillman, M. W., Hughes, M. D., Rifas-Shiman, S. L., Villamor, E., & Oken, E. (2013). Choline intake during pregnancy and child cognition at age 7 years. *American journal of epidemiology*, 177(12), 1338–1347. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kws395</u>
- Cattaneo, A., Nelson, A., & McMenomy, T. (2021). Global mapping of urban-rural catchment areas reveals unequal access to services. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 118(2), e2011990118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2011990118
- Cheatham C, L (2019) Nutritional Factors in Fetal and Infant Brain Development. Ann Nutr Metab 75(suppl 1):20-32. doi: 10.1159/000508052
- Chiavaroli V, Hopkins SA, Derraik J, et al (2018) Exercise in pregnancy: 1-year and 7-year follow-ups of mothers and offspring after a randomized controlled trial. *Sci. Rep* 8(1), 12915. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-30925-5
- Chiesa, A., Serretti, A., & Jakobsen, J. C. (2013). Mindfulness: top-down or bottom-up emotion regulation strategy?. *Clinical psychology review*, 33(1), 82–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2012.10.006
- Christian P, Kim J, Mehra S, et al (2016) Effects of prenatal multiple micronutrient supplementation on growth and cognition through 2 y of age in rural Bangladesh: the JiVitA-3 Trial. *Am J Clin Nutr* 104(4):1175-1182. doi:10.3945/ajcn.116.135178
- Cortés-Albornoz, M. C., García-Guáqueta, D. P., Velez-van-Meerbeke, A., & Talero-Gutiérrez,
 C. (2021). Maternal Nutrition and Neurodevelopment: A Scoping
 Review. *Nutrients*, *13*(10), 3530. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13103530

- Di Liegro, C. M., Schiera, G., Proia, P., & Di Liegro, I. (2019). Physical Activity and Brain Health. *Genes*, *10*(9), 720. https://doi.org/10.3390/genes10090720
- Dyck, Jeukens-Visser M, Koldewijn K, et al (2015) Early intervention leads to long-term developmental improvements in very preterm infants, especially infants with bronchopulmonary dysplasia. *Acta Paediatr* 105(7):773-781. doi:10.1111/apa.13387
- Englund-Ögge L, Brantsæter AL, Sengpiel V, et al (2014) Maternal dietary patterns and preterm delivery: results from large prospective Colombo J, Zavaleta N, Kannass KN, et al (2014) Zinc supplementation sustained normative neurodevelopment in a randomized, controlled trial of Peruvian infants aged 6-18 months. *J Nutr* 144(8):1298-1305. doi:10.3945/jn.113.189365
- Evenson, K. R., Barakat, R., Brown, W. J., Dargent-Molina, P., Haruna, M., Mikkelsen, E. M., Mottola, M. F., Owe, K. M., Rousham, E. K., & Yeo, S. (2014). Guidelines for Physical Activity during Pregnancy: Comparisons From Around the World. *American journal of lifestyle medicine*, 8(2), 102–121. https://doi.org/10.1177/1559827613498204
- Fitzgerald, A. L., & Nelson, C. A (2020) Brain Development and the Role of Experience in the Early Years. *Zero Three* 30(2), 9–13.
- Frances, Ruiz-Salcedo M, Barrios-Fernández S, et al (2020) Play in Children with Neurodevelopmental Disorders: Psychometric Properties of a Parent Report Measure 'My Child's Play' *Children (Basel)* 8(1):25. doi:10.3390/children8010025.
- Guendelman, S., Medeiros, S., & Rampes, H. (2017). Mindfulness and Emotion Regulation: Insights from Neurobiological, Psychological, and Clinical Studies. *Frontiers in psychology*, 8, 220. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00220</u>

 Health Canada (2009) Prenatal Nutrition Guidelines for Health Professionals – Folate. (Ottawa: Health Canada). <u>https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/hc-sc/migration/hc-sc/fn-an/alt_formats/hpfb-dgpsa/pdf/pubs/guide-prenatal-eng.pdf</u>. Accessed January 2022

- Hickok G. (2012). The cortical organization of speech processing: feedback control and predictive coding the context of a dual-stream model. *Journal of communication disorders*, 45(6), 393–402. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcomdis.2012.06.004
- Hodel, A. S., Hunt, R. H., Cowell, R. A., Van Den Heuvel, S. E., Gunnar, M. R., & Thomas, K.
 M. (2015). Duration of early adversity and structural brain development in postinstitutionalized adolescents. *NeuroImage*, *105*, 112–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.10.020
- Howard, L. M., & Khalifeh, H. (2020). Perinatal mental health: a review of progress and challenges. World psychiatry : official journal of the World Psychiatric Association (WPA), 19(3), 313–327. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20769</u>
- Hronis A, Roberts L, Kneebone II (2017) A review of cognitive impairments in children with intellectual disabilities: Implications for cognitive behaviour therapy. *Br J Clin Psychol* 56(2):189-207. doi:10.1111/bjc.12133
- Ilyka, D., Johnson, M. H., & Lloyd-Fox, S. (2021). Infant social interactions and brain development: A systematic review. *Neuroscience and biobehavioral reviews*, *130*, 448– 469. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2021.09.001
- Ip P, Ho FKW, Rao N. et al (2017) Impact of nutritional supplements on cognitive development of children in developing countries: A meta-analysis. Sci Rep 7, 10611. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-11023-4

- Jouanne, M., Oddoux, S., Noël, A., & Voisin-Chiret, A. S. (2021). Nutrient Requirements during Pregnancy and Lactation. *Nutrients*, *13*(2), 692. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13020692
- Jukic AM, Lawlor DA, Juhl M, et al (2013) Physical activity during pregnancy and language development in the offspring. *Paediatr: Perinat. Epidemiol* 27(3), 283–293. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ppe.12046</u>
- Kessler, Roberts L, Kneebone II (2007) A review of cognitive impairments in children with intellectual disabilities: Implications for cognitive behaviour therapy. *Br J Clin Psychol* 56(2):189-207. doi:10.1111/bjc.12133
- Khera, T., & Rangasamy, V. (2021). Cognition and Pain: A Review. *Frontiers in psychology*, *12*, 673962. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.673962
- Kundakovic, M., & Jaric, I. (2017). The Epigenetic Link between Prenatal Adverse Environments and Neurodevelopmental Disorders. *Genes*, 8(3), 104. https://doi.org/10.3390/genes8030104
- Labonte-Lemoyne E, Curnier D, & Ellemberg D (2017) Exercise during pregnancy enhances cerebral maturation in the newborn: A randomized controlled trial. *Clin Exp Neuropsychol* 39(4), 347–354. https://doi.org/10.1080/13803395.2016.1227427
- Larson L, M, Phiri K, S, Pasricha S (2017): Iron and Cognitive Development: What Is the Evidence? Ann Nutr Metab 71(suppl 3):25-38.
- Lea AJ, Tung J, Archie EA, Alberts SC. Developmental plasticity: Bridging research in evolution and human health. *Evol Med Public Health*. 2018;2017(1):162-175. Published 2018 Feb 5. doi:10.1093/emph/eox019

- Leuner, B., Gould, E., & Shors, T. J. (2006). Is there a link between adult neurogenesis and learning?. *Hippocampus*, *16*(3), 216–224. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.20153
- Likhar (2017) Maternal pre-pregnancy obesity and risk for inattention and negative emotionality in children. J. *Child Psychol. Psychiatry and Allied Discip* 51:134–143. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2009.02133.x.
- Likhar A, Baghel P, Patil M. Early Childhood Development and Social Determinants. *Cureus*. 2022;14(9):e29500. Published 2022 Sep 23. doi:10.7759/cureus.29500
- Matosin, N., Halldorsdottir, T., & Binder, E. B. (2018). Understanding the Molecular
 Mechanisms Underpinning Gene by Environment Interactions in Psychiatric Disorders:
 The FKBP5 Model. *Biological psychiatry*, *83*(10), 821–830.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2018.01.021
- May LE, Scholtz SA, Suminski R, et al (2014) Aerobic exercise during pregnancy influences infant heart rate variability at one month of age. *Early Hum Devel* 90:33-38. doi:10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2013.11.001
- McRae, K., Gross, J. J., Weber, J., Robertson, E. R., Sokol-Hessner, P., Ray, R. D., Gabrieli, J.
 D., & Ochsner, K. N. (2012). The development of emotion regulation: an fMRI study of cognitive reappraisal in children, adolescents and young adults. *Social cognitive and affective neuroscience*, 7(1), 11–22. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/scan/nsr093</u>
- Mousa, A., Naqash, A., & Lim, S. (2019). Macronutrient and Micronutrient Intake during Pregnancy: An Overview of Recent Evidence. *Nutrients*, 11(2), 443. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11020443

Naninck EFG, Stijger PC, Brouwer-Brolsma EM (2019) The Importance of Maternal Folate
 Status for Brain Development and Function of Offspring. *Adv Nutr* 10(3):502-519.
 doi:10.1093/advances/nmy120

cohort study. BMJ 348, g1446. doi.org/10.1136/bmj.g1446

- Ornaghi, V., Conte, E., & Grazzani, I. (2020). Empathy in Toddlers: The Role of Emotion Regulation, Language Ability, and Maternal Emotion Socialization Style. *Frontiers in psychology*, 11, 586862. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.586862
- Parisi, F., Milazzo, R., Savasi, V. M., & Cetin, I. (2021). Maternal Low-Grade Chronic Inflammation and Intrauterine Programming of Health and Disease. *International journal* of molecular sciences, 22(4), 1732. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22041732
- Parlee, S. D., Lentz, S. I., Mori, H., & MacDougald, O. A. (2014). Quantifying size and number of adipocytes in adipose tissue. *Methods in enzymology*, 537, 93–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-411619-1.00006-9
- Perreault M, Atkinson SA, Mottola MF, et al (2018) Structured diet and exercise guidance in pregnancy to improve health in women and their offspring: study protocol for the Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP) randomized controlled trial. *Trials 19*(1), 691. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-018-3065-x</u>
- Pietromonaco, P. R., & Collins, N. L. (2017). Interpersonal mechanisms linking close relationships to health. *The American psychologist*, 72(6), 531–542. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000129</u>

- Rabinovici, G. D., Stephens, M. L., & Possin, K. L. (2015). Executive dysfunction. Continuum (Minneapolis, Minn.), 21(3 Behavioral Neurology and Neuropsychiatry), 646–659. <u>https://doi.org/10.1212/01.CON.0000466658.05156.54</u>
- Rodriguez A (2010) Maternal pre-pregnancy obesity and risk for inattention and negative emotionality in children. J. *Child Psychol. Psychiatry and Allied Discip* 51:134–143. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2009.02133.x.
- Romero-Ayuso D, Ruiz-Salcedo M, Barrios-Fernández S, et al (2021) Play in Children with Neurodevelopmental Disorders: Psychometric Properties of a Parent Report Measure 'My Child's Play' *Children (Basel)* 8(1):25. doi:10.3390/children8010025.
- Romeo, R. R., Segaran, J., Leonard, J. A., Robinson, S. T., West, M. R., Mackey, A. P., Yendiki, A., Rowe, M. L., & Gabrieli, J. D. E. (2018). Language Exposure Relates to Structural Neural Connectivity in Childhood. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, 38(36), 7870–7877.

https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0484-18.2018

- Sebastiani, G., Herranz Barbero, A., Borrás-Novell, C., Alsina Casanova, M., Aldecoa-Bilbao,
 V., Andreu-Fernández, V., Pascual Tutusaus, M., Ferrero Martínez, S., Gómez Roig, M.
 D., & García-Algar, O. (2019). The Effects of Vegetarian and Vegan Diet during
 Pregnancy on the Health of Mothers and Offspring. *Nutrients*, *11*(3), 557.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11030557
- Sheng, M., Yang, J., Bao, M., Chen, T., Cai, R., Zhang, N., Chen, H., Liu, M., Wu, X., Zhang, B., Liu, Y., & Chao, J. (2021). The relationships between step count and all-cause mortality

and cardiovascular events: A dose-response meta-analysis. *Journal of sport and health* science, 10(6), 620–628. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jshs.2021.09.004</u>

- Sun, Y., Shen, Z., Zhan, Y., Wang, Y., Ma, S., Zhang, S., Liu, J., Wu, S., Feng, Y., Chen, Y., Cai, S., Shi, Y., Ma, L., & Jiang, Y. (2020). Effects of pre-pregnancy body mass index and gestational weight gain on maternal and infant complications. *BMC pregnancy and childbirth*, 20(1), 390. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12884-020-03071-y
- Sword, W., Heaman, M. I., Brooks, S., Tough, S., Janssen, P. A., Young, D., Kingston, D., Helewa, M. E., Akhtar-Danesh, N., & Hutton, E. (2012). Women's and care providers' perspectives of quality prenatal care: a qualitative descriptive study. *BMC pregnancy and childbirth*, *12*, 29. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2393-12-29
- Taipale J. (2016). Self-regulation and Beyond: Affect Regulation and the Infant-Caregiver Dyad. *Frontiers in psychology*, 7, 889. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00889
- Teffer, K., & Semendeferi, K. (2012). Human prefrontal cortex: evolution, development, and pathology. *Progress in brain research*, 195, 191–218. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-53860-4.00009-X
- Thorsell, A., & Nätt, D. (2016). Maternal stress and diet may influence affective behavior and stress-response in offspring via epigenetic regulation of central peptidergic function. *Environmental epigenetics*, *2*(3), dvw012. https://doi.org/10.1093/eep/dvw012
- Tierney, A. L., & Nelson, C. A (2009) Brain Development and the Role of Experience in the Early Years. *Zero Three* 30(2), 9–13.

- Turk, E., van den Heuvel, M. I., Benders, M. J., de Heus, R., Franx, A., Manning, J. H., Hect, J.
 L., Hernandez-Andrade, E., Hassan, S. S., Romero, R., Kahn, R. S., Thomason, M. E., & van den Heuvel, M. P. (2019). Functional Connectome of the Fetal Brain. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, *39*(49), 9716–9724. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2891-18.2019
- Tyng, C. M., Amin, H. U., Saad, M. N. M., & Malik, A. S. (2017). The Influences of Emotion on Learning and Memory. *Frontiers in psychology*, 8, 1454. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01454

Vasung, L., Abaci Turk, E., Ferradal, S. L., Sutin, J., Stout, J. N., Ahtam, B., Lin, P. Y., & Grant, P. E. (2019). Exploring early human brain development with structural and physiological neuroimaging. *NeuroImage*, 187, 226–254. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2018.07.041

- Van Hus J, Jeukens-Visser M, Koldewijn K, et al (2016) Early intervention leads to long-term developmental improvements in very preterm infants, especially infants with bronchopulmonary dysplasia. *Acta Paediatr* 105(7):773-781. doi:10.1111/apa.13387
- Wadhwa PD, Buss C, Entringer S, Swanson JM. Developmental origins of health and disease: brief history of the approach and current focus on epigenetic mechanisms. *Semin Reprod Med.* 2009;27(5):358-368. doi:10.1055/s-0029-1237424

188(2):332-338. doi:10.1093/aje/kwy225

Walder D. J., Sherman J. C., Pulsifer M. B (2009) "Neurodevelopmental assessment," in Evidence-Based Practice in Infant and Early Childhood Psychology, eds Mowder B. A., Rubinson F., Yasik A. E. (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons;).

https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2009-08424-006

- Wurtman R. J (2014) A nutrient combination that can affect synapse formation. *Nutrients* 6(4), 1701–1710. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu6041701</u>
- Zhou SJ, Condo D, Ryan P, et al (2019) Association Between Maternal Iodine Intake in Pregnancy and Childhood Neurodevelopment at Age 18 Months. *Am J Epidemiol*

Chapter 2: Maternal pregnancy diet, postnatal home environment and executive function and behavior in 3- to 4-y-olds (Study 1)

Study 1 Overview

Title: Maternal pregnancy diet, postnatal home environment and executive function and behavior in 3- to 4-y-olds

Authors: Neda Mortaji, H.BSc (PhD Candidate); John E Krzeczkowski, PhD; Khrista Boylan, MD. PhD; Linda Booij, PhD; Maude Perreault, RD. PhD; Ryan J Van Lieshout, MD. PhD.

Context and Implications of this study: The first study examined the effects of prenatal diet quality on Executive function (EF) and/or behavioral development in children raised in suboptimal home environments. Maternal diet quality is a modifiable risk factor during pregnancy that has not been extensively examined in relation to offspring ER and behaviour, which may limit our understanding of the preventative potential of the DOHaD hypothesis.

This was the first study to show the positive associations between a prenatal exposure (maternal diet quality) in the presence of increased postnatal adversity. We found that healthier maternal diet quality appears to potentially benefit child EF and behavioural development in children from suboptimal home environments.

Acknowledgements: We thank the Mother-Infant Research on Environmental Chemicals (MIREC) Study Group as well as the MIREC study participants and staff.

Conflicts of interest: None

Published in: American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 2021; 00:1-10

Abstract

Background: Optimal maternal nutrition during pregnancy has been linked to better cognitive and behavioral development in children. However, its influence on the effects of suboptimal postnatal exposures like reduced stimulation and support in the home is not known.

Objectives: To examine the effect of maternal pregnancy diet on executive function and/or behavioral development in children raised in suboptimal home environments.

Methods: Data were provided by 808 mother–infant dyads from the Canadian Maternal-Infant Research on Environmental Chemicals–Child Development study. Maternal pregnancy diet was self-reported using the Healthy Eating Index 2010 questionnaire. Stimulation and support in the home was assessed using the Home Observation for Measurement of the Environment (HOME) when children were 3–4 y old. Child executive function was reported by mothers at this age using the Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Functioning–Preschool Edition, and child behavior was assessed using the Behavior Assessment System for Children–2nd Edition. We examined the interaction of maternal pregnancy diet and postnatal HOME scores on child executive function and behavior using linear regression adjusted for maternal education, postpartum depression, pre-pregnancy BMI, and smoking.

Results: Maternal pregnancy diet was associated with an increasingly positive association with child working memory (β : 0.21; 95% CI: 0.82, 3.41; P = 0.001), planning (β : 0.17; 95% CI: 0.38, 2.84; P = 0.007), and adaptability (β : -0.13; 95% CI: -1.72, -0.08; P = 0.032) as levels of postnatal stimulation decreased.

Conclusions: The positive association of maternal pregnancy diet quality and executive function and adaptability in 3- to 4-y-olds appeared to increase with decreasing levels of postnatal

stimulation and support. These results suggest that overall maternal pregnancy diet could be linked to better child neurodevelopment in families experiencing barriers to providing stimulation and support to children in their home.

Introduction

Difficulties in cognition and behavior affect 1 in 5 children globally (<u>1</u>). Executive function (EF), the processes involved in goal-targeted and purposeful behavior (<u>2</u>), can be an important contributor to these problems. Understanding the factors influencing EF in children is important given its role in academic functioning (<u>3</u>), interpersonal relations (<u>4</u>), and psychopathology across the life span (<u>5</u>, <u>6</u>). Observable aspects of EF emerge in the preschool years (<u>7</u>) when children have to regulate emotions and attend to others (<u>8</u>) and are the building blocks for problem solving and decision making (<u>9</u>).

Adverse prenatal exposures, such as maternal infection and suboptimal nutrition, can negatively affect neurodevelopment (<u>10</u>, <u>11</u>), whereas more favorable intrauterine conditions like good nutrition (<u>12</u>) and exercise (<u>13–15</u>) can improve these processes. Although individual nutrients (i.e., iron, zinc, folate) are important, overall high-quality diet is key to cognitive and behavioral development (<u>16</u>).

More than 60% of women of childbearing age in North America consume an unhealthy "Western diet" (<u>17</u>, <u>18</u>) consisting of an excess of foods that are high in fats and sugar and low in nutrients (<u>17</u>). Consumption of this type of diet during pregnancy can adversely alter the fetal brain (<u>19</u>), including development of the hippocampus (<u>20</u>), a structure critical to cognitive functioning and behavioral regulation (<u>21</u>). Because maternal pregnancy diet is modifiable (<u>22</u>), improving maternal gestational diet quality could be capable of optimizing brain development and function (<u>22</u>).

One of the most powerful postnatal factors affecting cognitive and behavioral development is the rearing environment in the home (23-29). Stimulation and support at home

provide the basis for cognitive and behavioral functioning (<u>30</u>) and the foundation that later environments (e.g., school) build upon (<u>31</u>). Home environments lacking these features can adversely affect brain regions core to healthy cognitive and behavioral functioning (<u>23</u>), including the prefrontal cortex (PFC) and its associated connections with the hippocampus (<u>32</u>). Positive and supportive experiences in the home can enable optimal EF and behavioral development and functioning (<u>33</u>).

Maternal diet quality during pregnancy may be one modifiable way to mitigate the adverse effects of suboptimal postnatal home environments. Proper dietary intake during pregnancy can ensure that synaptogenesis and neuronal and glial cell proliferation occur optimally during gestation (<u>34</u>), promote healthy neurodevelopment, and reduce the impact of postnatal adversities like deprived home environments (<u>35</u>). It is therefore important to examine associations between maternal diet during pregnancy and offspring cognition and behavior in home environments marked by less stimulation and support.

To our knowledge, no studies have examined how maternal pregnancy diet quality and postnatal adversity interact to influence offspring EF and behavior. As a result, it remains unclear if maternal diet quality can benefit EF and behavioral development in children who experience postnatal adversity.

Methods

Sample

Participants in this study were initially enrolled in the Canadian Maternal-Infant Research on Environmental Chemicals (MIREC) cohort, a longitudinal pregnancy cohort that recruited 2001 women from across Canada (Vancouver, Edmonton, Winnipeg, Sudbury, Toronto,

Hamilton, Kingston, Ottawa, Montreal, and Halifax) before 14 wk of gestation and between 2008 and 2011. The current study used data from the MIREC–Child Development (CD Plus) cohort (a substudy of the original MIREC cohort) to assess the neurodevelopment of 808 children aged 3–4 y and who were selected to complete the Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Functioning–Preschool Edition (BRIEF-P; a measure of child executive functioning) and the Behavior Assessment System for Children–2nd Edition (BASC-2; an assessment of emotions and behavior) (please refer to <u>Supplemental Figure 1</u> for the participant flowchart). To improve efficiency and reduce costs, the MIREC-CD Plus study was restricted to the 6 recruitment sites of MIREC that had the most births: Vancouver, Toronto, Hamilton, Montreal, Kingston, and Halifax.

Mothers of singleton children aged 3–4 y, born at a gestational age >28 wk, and without major congenital anomalies or a history of convulsions or major neurologic disorders during the data collection period were invited to take part in the children's neurobehavioral assessment phase of the study.

This research was approved by Health Canada's Research Ethics Board and by ethics committees of each participating hospital. Each participant signed an informed consent form at recruitment and before the follow-up for cognitive and behavioral assessment of children.

Predictors

Maternal diet quality during pregnancy

Maternal pregnancy diet quality was defined using 2 measures. At 16–21 wk of gestation, mothers completed an FFQ ($\underline{36}$). This semiquantitative measure assessed the frequency (daily, weekly, or monthly) and portion size (small, average, or large) intake of 46 foods across 8

subgroups (fruit, vegetables, poultry, meat, fish and alternatives, grains, dairy, and commonly consumed composite foods, i.e., desserts, pasta, pizza) (<u>36</u>). This FFQ was developed to obtain information about nutrients critical to a healthy pregnancy consumed in the prior month. Serving sizes for each of the 46 items were converted to servings per day. A 33% inflation factor was used for large servings and a 33% reduction factor for small servings. Serving size, gram weights, and nutrient amounts were obtained for each food item using the 2010 Canadian Nutrient File [national nutrition database supported by Health Canada (<u>37</u>)]. For composite foods (e.g., "pizza"), the Canadian Community Health Survey, Cycle 2.2 [a nationally representative Canadian survey on the nutrition of pregnant and nonpregnant women (<u>38</u>)] was used to rank the popularity and the weighted average of amounts of nutrients per serving of foods.

The validity of the FFQ was examined by administering a second FFQ to a subset of 115 participants 2 wk following administration of the first, and 24-h dietary recalls were also used. Results from Pearson product-moment correlations and Spearman rank-order correlations indicated that the FFQ was valid in assessing absolute amounts of foods (in grams) and absolute intake of nutrients (all correlations were statistically significant). Other short-form versions of the FFQ have been shown to be useful in assessing average food group intake (<u>39</u>), as well as an acceptable tool for assessing nutrition in large epidemiologic studies (<u>40</u>).

The Healthy Eating Index (HEI) 2010 used data from this FFQ to provide an estimate of overall prenatal maternal diet quality. It converted dietary intake information from the FFQ into a single score capturing overall maternal diet quality during pregnancy. The following 3 steps were carried out to convert FFQ data to HEI 2010 scores. First, for each FFQ item, a composite score was created based on the frequency and serving sizes of each food item for each participant. Second, each FFQ item was matched to the corresponding food within the Food Patterns

Equivalents Database (<u>41</u>). Information on sodium and fatty acids was obtained from a USDA food compositions data set. Composite FFQ scores were multiplied by each food's nutrient components to obtain food pattern scores for each participant based on the amount of each food item they consumed. Finally, this information was inputted into the HEI 2010 macros to obtain estimates of total diet quality. These macros are freely available from the Epidemiology and Genetics Research Program (<u>42</u>). The HEI has been found to be a reliable and valid measure of diet quality for pregnant women (<u>43</u>) and provides a valid means by which short-form FFQs can be converted to a single diet quality score (<u>44</u>).

The HEI generates 9 dietary "adequacy" components (total fruit, whole fruit, total vegetables, greens and beans, whole grains, dairy, total protein, seafood and plant proteins, and fatty acids). Higher scores for each of these components is consistent with better diet quality. The HEI also consists of 3 "moderation" dietary components (refined grains, sodium, and empty calories from fats and sugars), things that are best consumed in moderation. These moderation items are reverse scored, so that higher scores in these dietary components indicate poorer diet quality (<u>43</u>). The sum of the adequacy and moderation dietary components results in a single HEI score up to 100, with higher scores indicating better diet quality. This HEI total score was used to determine overall diet quality in this study. HEI scores were also categorized so that HEI scores >80 were considered "good," HEI scores <50 were considered "poor," and HEI scores between 50 and 80 were considered "needing improvement" (<u>45</u>).

Quality of home environment

The quality of the child's home environment was assessed when children were aged 3–4 y using the observer-rated Home Observation for Measurement of the Environment (HOME) scale. The HOME scale is the most commonly used assessment of the home environment in developmental research and is used to assess the quality of stimulation and support provided to the child in a naturalistic environment (<u>46</u>). It has been shown to be reliable and valid (<u>47</u>) and was administered by trained research staff.

Its scoring involves both observation of the home environment as well as a semistructured interview with the mother. During the observational component of this measure, interviewers used a binary (yes/no) scale to observe I) the presence of stimulating resources such as books, toys, and games in the home; 2) maternal–child interactive behaviors; and 3) the absence of harmful aspects such as hazards. During the semistructured interview, mothers were asked to focus on a specific day of the week and recall their child's experience at home. The HOME scale consists of 45 items and took ~1 h to administer. Total HOME scores were calculated (maximum of 55 points), with lower scores indicating less optimal home environments (<u>48</u>).

Child Outcomes

Child executive function (BRIEF-P)

The BRIEF-P provides a measure of EF using parental reports in children (7) and yields an internally consistent (r = 0.80-0.90), valid, and temporally stable score (r = 0.90+) for assessing EF (<u>49</u>, <u>50</u>). The scale consists of 63 items comprising 5 subscales that are standardized across children aged 2–5 y to assess working memory (difficulties retaining information needed to complete a task), planning/organizing (difficulties preparing for future events), inhibition (difficulties with controlling impulses), shift (difficulties moving from one situation/activity to another), and emotional control (difficulties with modifying emotions) (<u>51</u>). Mothers were then asked to respond to each item as "never" (0), "sometimes" (1), or "often" (2). *Higher* scores on the BRIEF-P indicate *more problems* with executive functioning (<u>50</u>). Given the multiple objectives and wide-ranging data collection procedures in the MIREC-CD Plus study, mothers were asked to complete only items for the BRIEF-P working memory and planning/organizing scales.

Child behavior (BASC-2)

The BASC-2 is based on a multidimensional system used to understand the behaviors and emotions of children from the perspectives of parents, teachers, and the self (52). The parent-reported preschool form of the BASC-2 was used in this study. It is a comprehensive, psychometrically sound 134- to 160-item scale that is standardized to assess child behavior at 2–5 y of age (53).

In the present study, mothers were asked to respond to each item based on a 4-point Likert scale (0 = never to 3 = almost always). The BASC-2 generates 16 scales (hyperactivity, aggression, conduct problems, anxiety, learning problems, depression, somatization, atypicality, withdrawal, attention problems, study skills, adaptability, social skills, leadership, activities of daily living, and functional communication) and 5 composite scales including adaptive skills (ability to adapt to surroundings), externalizing problems (impulsive and uncontrolled behaviors), internalizing problems (sadness and withdrawal behaviors), behavioral symptoms index (overall level of behavioral problems), and school problems (areas of attention problems and learning problems) (<u>54</u>), with higher scores indicating greater levels of adaptability (<u>55</u>).

In keeping with most previous research, T scores for each of the composite scales were used in this analysis (55). T scores indicate the distance of scores from the norm-group mean

(mean \pm SD: 50 \pm 10) (<u>56</u>). Because they capture the broadest aspects of child behavior at 3–4 y of age, we examined internalizing, externalizing, and adaptability outcomes in the present study.

Both early executive functioning and behavioral development are critical to adaptive functioning across the life span. Therefore, our primary outcome variables included both working memory and planning scales of the BRIEF-P, as well as the adaptability, internalizing, and externalizing scales of the BASC-2. Given the exploratory nature of the study, we did not adjust for multiple comparisons.

Covariates

To examine the interaction of maternal pregnancy diet quality and postnatal home environment on EF and behavior in 3- to 4-y-old children, and in order to attempt to isolate the association of these predictors individually and jointly on our outcomes, we adjusted for covariates. Our covariates were selected a priori based on previous evidence reporting consistent associations of our covariates with our predictors (home environment and prenatal diet) and offspring cognitive and behavioral outcome variables (57–60).

Maternal educational attainment

Research has shown a strong link between maternal education and the development of EF and adaptive behavioral functioning in children ($\underline{61}$, $\underline{62}$). Mothers who have completed a higher level of education tend to interact more with their child ($\underline{63}$), as well as provide more stimulating resources in the home environment ($\underline{64}$). In addition, women with more education tend to have better dietary patterns ($\underline{65}$). Therefore, in this study, we adjusted for self-reported maternal education (high school or less compared with postsecondary education or greater) in our statistical analyses.

Maternal postpartum depression

Studies have consistently reported that mothers who have depressive symptoms are more likely to struggle with parenting (<u>66</u>) and be less warm, sensitive, and supportive toward their children (<u>67</u>). Such exposures have been linked to poor EF development and an early onset of behavioral problems (<u>68</u>). Therefore, maternal depressive symptoms were adjusted for statistically in this study. It was assessed at 6 mo postpartum using the 10-item version of the Center for Epidemiological Studies–Depression (CES-D-10) scale. The CES-D-10 has been shown to be both reliable and valid (<u>68</u>). Mothers were asked to rate any depressive symptoms experienced the previous week on a 4-point scale (1 = rarely to 4 = all of the time). A score of 10 or higher on the scale indicates a possible presence of major depressive disorder symptoms (<u>69</u>).

Maternal prepregnancy BMI

Maternal prepregnancy BMI can affect fetal neurodevelopment ($\underline{70}$), as well as the behavioral and neurocognitive development of the fetus ($\underline{71-73}$), and has been linked to poorer pregnancy diet quality ($\underline{74}$). Maternal prepregnancy BMI (normal: BMI 18.5 to <25 compared with overweight/obese: BMI >25) was obtained by dividing self-reported prepregnancy weight (kg) by height (m²) measured at the first-trimester study visit.

Maternal smoking during pregnancy

Extensive research also supports links between maternal prenatal smoking and altered child neurocognitive and neurobehavioral development (<u>75</u>), and maternal prenatal smoking has been linked to maternal pregnancy diet (<u>76</u>) and home environment (<u>60</u>). Self-reported maternal prenatal smoking patterns were obtained at the third prenatal visit by asking mothers if they "never smoked," "formerly smoked" (quit smoking before knowledge of pregnancy), or "quit

during pregnancy" (smoked during part of pregnancy but quit smoking at some point during pregnancy).

Statistical analyses

The characteristics of the study sample were described using means and SDs for continuous variables and frequencies for categorical variables. Multiple linear regression models were used to assess the relation between our 2 predictors and 5 child outcomes. We did not observe any evidence of violations to the assumptions of multiple linear regression models [i.e., all data were visually inspected for normality, and we statistically tested for this using the Shapiro–Wilk test (P > 0.05), data were independent, there was no evidence of heteroscedasticity, and so we assumed and examined linear relations]. These models were then adjusted for our covariates (maternal educational attainment, maternal depression at 6 mo, maternal prepregnancy BMI, and maternal prenatal smoking). The presence of multicollinearity was examined in our adjusted models using variance inflation factors (VIFs). All VIF values were <10; therefore, no multicollinearity was observed. Standardized β s were reported and show how many SDs the outcome variable changes per SD increase in a predictor.

Diet and home variables were centered at the mean prior to the creation of our interaction variable (mean-centered diet quality score was multiplied by mean-centered HOME scale scores). Also, to better illustrate the impact of maternal pregnancy diet quality in home environments marked by less or more stimulation and/or support, we dichotomized HOME scores at the median for the current sample.

Listwise deletion was used to account for any missing data. A missing values analysis was conducted on predictor, outcome, and covariate variables and revealed that the Little test of

missing completely at random was not significant ($\chi^2 = 134.9$, df = 123, P = 0.218), suggesting data are missing completely at random. All analyses were performed using SPSS statistics 23 (SPSS, Inc.) and were 2-tailed with significance levels set at P < 0.05.

Results

The characteristics of the MIREC-CD Plus sample involved in the present study are presented in Table 1. The mean \pm SD age of mothers was 32.8 ± 4.8 y at enrollment, and 57.4%had a BMI in the normal range at the first pregnancy study visit. Most mothers had completed college or above (89.3%). The majority of women were married/common law (96%) and born in Canada (81.7%). Maternal characteristics from our sample were comparable to maternal characteristics from other large, representative Canadian pregnancy cohorts (77). HOME total scale scores ranged from 27 to 55. The mean \pm SD total HEI score was 72.2 \pm 7.9 (minimum: 40.7; maximum: 92.7), with the majority of women consuming diets that need improvement (79%), 7% of women consuming poor diets, and 14% of women consuming good diets. HEI data from our sample are comparable to HEI data in other Canadian samples of pregnant women (78). However, the total HEI score in our study was moderately higher than mean HEI scores among current nonpregnant Canadian adults (mean: 50.9) (79), but this may be due to the fact that pregnant women consume healthier overall diets compared with nonpregnant women (80). Infants were born at a mean \pm SD of 38.9 \pm 1.7 wk of gestation and provided EF and behavioral data at 3.4 ± 0.31 y. Most infants were breastfed for 6 mo or less (83.3%). Most of the mothers in our sample used a multivitamin supplement during pregnancy (86%). Women participating in the MIREC-CD Plus subsample differed from the women participating in the original MIREC study on maternal age, total HEI score, gestational age of child (weeks), birthweight of child (g), education level, and pregnancy smoking status.

	MIREC CD-Plus $(n=808)^3$	Original MIREC (n=1983) ⁴	
	M± SD	M±SD	P^2
Children:			
Birthweight (g)	3442.1±529.9	3384.9±649.10	0.03
Gestational age (weeks)	38.9±1.7	38.0±4.62	< 0.01
Mothers:			
Maternal age (years)	32.8±4.8	31.8±5.24	< 0.01
Maternal depression (CES-D-10 score)	5.8±3.7	1	
HOME Total Score	47.3±4.3	1	
HEI Total Score	72.2 ± 7.9	71.4 ± 8.82	0.01
	n (%)	n (%)	P^2
Maternal Education			< 0.01
Less than high school	8 (1)	39 (3.3)	
High school graduate	75 (9.2)	158 (13.4)	
College or trade school graduate	172(21.2)	295 (25.1)	
University graduate or above	551 (68.1)	683 (58.1)	
Marital Status			0.62
Married/common-law	777 (96)	1120 (95.3)	
Divorced/separated/single	30 (3.7)	54 (4.6)	
Country of Birth			0.64
Canada	661 (81.7)	951 (80.9)	
Outside of Canada	147 (18.2)	224 (19.1)	
Maternal BMI (kg/m ²)			0.34
Normal	464 (57.4)	642 (54.6)	
Overweight	153 (18.9)	251 (21.4)	
Obese	120 (14.8)	97 (8.3)	
Maternal Pregnancy Smoking			< 0.01
Never	529 (65.4)	673 (57.3)	
Former	212 (26.2)	332 (28.3)	
Quit during pregnancy	67 (8.3)	170 (14.5)	
Maternal HEI Score (Diet Quality)			0.07
Poor	58 (7)	107 (10.3)	
Needs improvement	622 (79)	780 (75.1)	
High	111 (14)	151 (14.6)	
Maternal Multivitamin Usage			0.15
Yes	694 (86)	1037 (88.3)	
No	113 (14)	138 (11.7)	
Duration of Breastfeeding		1	
≤than 6 months	457 (83.3)	1	
>than 6 months	91 (16.7)	1	

Table 1: Child and Maternal Characteristics of MIREC-CD Plus Sample (n=808) vs. original MIREC cohort (n=1983)

¹=The CES-D, HOME score and duration of breastfeeding measures were not obtained as part of the original MIREC sample

²= Differences between categorical variables between each cohort were examined using chi-squared tests. Differences in continuous variables were tested using independent samples t-tests. The MIREC CD-Plus subsample is independent of the Original MIREC cohort

³=For the MIREC CD-Plus sample, maternal education is only reported for 806 women, marital status is reported for 807 women, BMI is reported for 737 women, maternal HEI score is reported for 791 women, multivitamin usage is reported for 807 women, and breastfeeding duration is reported for 548 women.

⁴=For the Original MIREC sample, maternal education is only reported for 1175 women, marital status is reported for 1174 women, country of birth is reported for 1175 women, BMI is reported for 990 women, maternal smoking is reported for 1175 women, maternal HEI score is reported for 1038 women and multivitamin usage is reported for 1175 women.

BMI= Body mass index CES-D-10= Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale-10 Item Version g= grams HEI, Healthy Eating Index HOME= Home Observation for the Measurement of the Environment Scale M= mean SD= standard deviation

A statistically significant interaction was observed between maternal diet quality during

pregnancy and HOME scale scores on the working memory (β: 0.13; 95% CI: 0.52,

2.32; P < 0.001) and planning (β : 0.11; 95% CI: 0.27, 2.00; P = 0.006) scales of the BRIEF-P

(Table 2). There was also a statistically significant interaction between maternal diet quality and

HOME scores on the child adaptability composite of the BASC-2 (β : -0.14; 95% CI: -1.38, -

0.13; P < 0.001) but not for internalizing or externalizing problems (<u>Table 2</u>).

Table 2: Unadjusted associations between maternal pregnancy diet, HOME scores, El	F (BRIEF-
P) and behavior (BASC-2) outcomes in children at 3-4 years of age ¹ .	

BRIEF-P (n=698)	\mathbb{R}^2	Standardized β	95% CI	Р
Working Memory	0.08	-		
Total HOME scores		-0.23	(-0.71, -0.31)	< 0.001
Total diet quality score (HEI)		0.01	(-0.11, 0.12)	0.829
Diet x Home		0.13	(0.52, 2.32)	< 0.001
Planning (n=699)	0.06			
Total HOME scores		-0.21	(-0.64, -0.24)	< 0.001
Total diet quality score (HEI)		-0.01	(-0.12, 0.09)	0.944
Diet x Home		0.11	(0.27, 2.00)	0.006
BASC-2				
Internalizing (n=693)	0.01			
Total HOME scores		-0.06	(-0.29, 0.04)	0.145

Total diet quality score (HEI)		0.07	(-0.01, 0.16)	0.100
Diet x Home		-0.05	(-1.15, 0.29)	0.242
Externalizing (n=699)	0.06			
Total HOME scores		-0.24	(-0.60, -0.29)	< 0.001
Total diet quality score (HEI)		0.03	(-0.06, 0.11)	0.539
Diet x Home		0.07	(-0.13, 1.23)	0.115
Adaptability (n=700)	0.03			
Total HOME scores		0.07	(0.26, 0.54)	0.088
Total diet quality score (HEI)		0.01	(-0.02, 0.13)	0.757
Diet x Home		-0.14	(-1.38, -0.13)	< 0.001

¹= Linear regression model was used to analyze the data

BASC-2, Behavioral Assessment of Children- 2nd Edition

BRIEF-P, Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function- Preschool version

EF, Executive function

HEI, Healthy Eating Index

HOME, Home Observation Measurement of the Environment

After adjusting for maternal BMI, education, depression, and smoking, statistically significant interactions remained between overall maternal diet quality during pregnancy and HOME scale scores on child working memory (β : 0.21; 95% CI: 0.82, 3.41; *P* < 0.001) and planning (β : 0.17; 95% CI: 0.38, 2.84; *P* = 0.007) of the BRIEF-P, as well as adaptability (β : – 0.13; 95% CI: –1.72, –0.08; *P* = 0.032) on the BASC-2. These results are summarized in <u>Table 3</u>. The covariates that accounted for significant variance in the adjusted model were maternal postpartum depression (statistically significant for all 3 outcomes) and maternal smoking during pregnancy (statistically significant for the BASC-2 adaptability outcome) (<u>Supplemental Table 1</u>).

Table 3: Adjusted associations between maternal pregnancy diet quality, HOME scores, EF	
(BRIEF-P) and behavior (BASC-2) outcomes in children at 3-4 years of age ¹	

BRIEF-P (n=698)	R ²	Standardized β	95% Cl	Р
Working Memory Scale	0.12			
Total HOME scores		-0.18	(-0.77, -0.04)	0.006
Total diet quality scores (HEI)		0.12	(-0.02, 0.34)	0.064
Diet x Home		0.21	(0.82, 3.41)	0.001
Planning Scale (n=699)	0.10			
Total HOME scores		-0.16	(-0.68, -0.38)	0.015
Ph.D. – N. Mortaji; I	McMaster	Universit	y–Neuro	oscience
-----------------------	----------	-----------	---------	----------
-----------------------	----------	-----------	---------	----------

0.12 0.17	(-0.02, 0.32) (0.38, 2.84)	0.060 0.007
0.17	(0.08, 0.51)	0.008
0.07	(-0.05, 0.18)	0.277
0.13	(-1.72, -0.08)	0.032
	0.12 0.17 0.17 0.07 0.13	0.12 (-0.02, 0.32) 0.17 (0.38, 2.84) 0.17 (0.08, 0.51) 0.07 (-0.05, 0.18) 0.13 (-1.72, -0.08)

¹=Multiple linear regression models are adjusted for: maternal BMI, years of education, depression at 6months and prenatal smoking. BASC-2, Behavioral Assessment of Children- 2nd Edition BRIEF-P, Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function- Preschool version EF, Executive function HEI, Healthy Eating Index HOME, Home Observation Measurement of the Environment

To better understand the impact of maternal pregnancy diet quality in home environments marked by less or more stimulation and/or support, we dichotomized HOME scores at the median for the current sample. For each of the statistically significant interactions noted, associations between prenatal maternal diet quality and child EF and behavior scores were examined in less (below median split) or more (above median split) stimulating/supportive home environments (Supplemental Figure 2).

These analyses suggest that increased prenatal maternal diet quality in our sample was associated with better working memory (β : -0.17; 95% CI: -0.57, -0.10; P = 0.007), planning (β : -0.09; 95% CI: -0.48, -0.08; P = 0.006), and adaptability (β : 0.18; 95% CI: 0.01, 0.35; P = 0.044) in less stimulating home environments. In more stimulating home environments, associations between pregnancy diet quality in mothers and working memory (β : 0.06; 95% CI: -0.07, 0.28; P = 0.173), planning (β : 0.02; 95% CI: -0.13, 0.24; P = 0.452), or adaptability (β : -0.06; 95% CI: -0.19, 0.07; P = 0.345) were not statistically significant.

Although not as consistently linked to our predictors and outcomes in the literature as our a priori covariates, we did conduct a series of post hoc sensitivity analyses to examine potential

associations with other variables of interest. Maternal multivitamin usage, exclusive breastfeeding duration, maternal age, marital status, gestational age, and birthweight were added individually to our adjusted models to avoid overfitting our data. However, the results of our interactions were unchanged when these variables were examined. Finally, we also examined if diet quality moderated the links between home environment and our outcomes in children, as well as links between home environment and each of our outcomes in children at both high and low levels of diet quality (assessed by a median split of the data set). Home environment was statistically significantly associated with each of our outcome variables at both high and low levels of diet quality (Supplemental Figure 2).

Discussion

This study used data from a large Canadian birth cohort to investigate whether maternal pregnancy diet quality moderated the association between postnatal caregiving environment and offspring executive function and behavior in 3- to 4-y-old children. Our findings suggest that associations between better overall diet quality during pregnancy and offspring working memory, planning, and adaptability are stronger as stimulation in the home decreases. These findings raise the possibility that interventions aimed at optimizing pregnancy diet could be associated with improved offspring executive function and behavior in those at higher risk (i.e., less optimal home environments), in developed countries at least.

Previous studies have examined the joint effects of prenatal exposures and postnatal adversity on child neurodevelopment [e.g., Nomura et al. (<u>81</u>) and Ezpeleta et al. (<u>82</u>)], but these studies have generally reported cumulative risk effects. Indeed, Nomura et al. (<u>81</u>) reported that in 212 preschool children, the joint effect of maternal prenatal gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) and low socioeconomic status postnatally on child attention-deficit/hyperactivity

disorder at 6 y of age was greater than in those with GDM and less socioeconomic disadvantage. However, the findings presented here show not only that an absence of gestational adversity (poorer diet) is ideal but that the presence of better diet may actually be associated with more benefit in increasingly poor conditions. To our knowledge, this is the first study to show the positive associations between a prenatal exposure in the presence of increased postnatal adversity, suggesting that healthier prenatal diet quality could have the potential to benefit children from suboptimal home environments, one of the best validated predictors of poor school and behavioral performance in children.

Working memory and planning are the aspects of executive functioning that require the ability to hold onto information during a task and the prediction of future tasks/events, respectively (<u>82</u>). Adaptability, on the other hand, is a behavioral regulatory skill that requires the ability to adapt to changing environmental and socioemotional conditions (<u>83</u>). Despite different definitions, these skills share common neural underpinnings and rely largely on optimal functioning within the PFC, as well as its connections to subcortical areas such as the hippocampus (<u>84</u>, <u>85</u>). It has been established that the hippocampal-PFC circuit is involved in working memory (<u>86</u>), planning (<u>87</u>), and adaptability/flexibility skills (<u>88</u>). This circuit supports cognition and behavior by allowing information to be relayed bidirectionally between these coactivated brain regions (<u>85</u>, <u>89</u>). Therefore, optimal development of the foundations for this circuit during the prenatal period could be one mechanism by which optimal pregnancy diet can buffer associations between less stimulating postnatal home environments and child executive function and behavior.

Prenatal maternal diet quality is important for fetal neurodevelopment, and evidence suggests that it can adversely affect the development of the hippocampus and its associated

connections (90). The hippocampus is a region that is sensitive to nutritional insults and undergoes rapid development prenatally (91, 92). Poorer prenatal nutrition has been linked to modified gene expression of genes critical for hippocampal development, function, and volume (93). Furthermore, synapses in the hippocampus of individuals exposed to poorer prenatal diets exhibit weaker connectivity with the PFC postnatally (94). Thomas et al. (95) have reported that provision of a combination of choline and DHA to female rats during gestation resulted in pups with significantly higher numbers of neurons in the hippocampus compared with a control group who did not receive the nutritional supplement or who received only a single nutrient supplement. Therefore, optimal prenatal development of the PFC-hippocampal circuit may depend on the synergistic effect of exposure to multiple nutrients (as might be present in good overall diet). As a result, good prenatal diet may play a role in altering hippocampal-PFC circuitry, which could result in improvements in cognitive and behavioral deficits, including working memory, cognitive flexibility, adaptability, emotion regulation, and planning (96).

Regardless, it is important that our results suggest that better pregnancy diet quality may be associated with beneficial effects in families and children who may be more vulnerable to problems with cognition and behavior be replicated given the massive potential public health potential of these findings. We should also note that we did not observe associations between maternal diet quality and behavior (internalizing and externalizing) problems in offspring at ages 3–4 y. This may be explained by a lower sensitivity to behavioral vulnerabilities in offspring at this age. The BASC-2 could also lack the sensitivity needed to detect these interactions. However, reassessment of behavioral outcomes later in life may demonstrate a different finding. Finally, because children exposed to poorer home environments appear to exhibit problems with executive function, this may increase the risk of emotional and behavioral outcomes later in life.

However, it is important to view the results of this work with the following limitations in mind. First, only the home environment was used as a marker of postnatal adversity in this study. Although there are other forms of adversity, we chose home environment because it is one of the best understood factors affecting child EF and behavioral development (97). However, given its correlation with other forms of adversity (91), it may be a reasonable proxy for this construct as a whole. Another limitation is that we did not have a measure of children's postnatal nutrition, which can affect brain development postnatally. However, other groups [e.g., Jacka et al. (98)] have reported that maternal gestational diet can predict behavioral and emotional problems in offspring independent of postnatal child diet. Third, the study used a short-form (46-item) version of the FFQ to estimate overall dietary intake, which may have limited the extent of our dietary assessment. Although other short-form versions of the FFQ (i.e., 52-item) are validated measures of dietary intake (39), future studies could use more comprehensive versions of the FFQ or other measures of pregnancy diet. Fourth, although we did adjust for maternal education, this is not likely to be able to completely control for the impact of maternal EF. Fifth, given that this was an exploratory study, future studies that include more diverse samples of mother-child dyads are needed. Sixth, although our study adjusted for variables with associations between each of our covariates and our child outcome variables, future studies could examine additional covariates that may influence the results. Last, our findings require replication before informing public health efforts because our (Canadian) sample appeared well educated and potentially well supported. For context, we compared our demographics to data reported by Statistics Canada (99) on mother and childbirth outcomes in 2019. The average age of mothers at birth was 30.7 years, 62% of mothers were married, 35% of mothers had a university degree, average birthweight of infants was 3315 g, and 91% of infants were born at gestational ages 37–41 wk.

As a result, the present results may only be generalizable to similar groups, namely those in Western nations, and mothers who may be relatively less socioeconomically disadvantaged. Confirmation of these findings in more diverse areas and samples is required to assess the full potential for pregnancy diet to improve executive function and behavior, particularly in more vulnerable families.

In this study, we used data from a large Canadian cohort to show that better maternal pregnancy diet quality may be associated with better working memory, planning, and adaptability in children, an association that was stronger with decreasing levels of stimulation and support present in the home. Because pregnancy diet is potentially modifiable, public health has the mandate and capacity to introduce broad and targeted interventions, and given that women are more motivated to make healthy changes during pregnancy than at any other time in their lives, improving maternal diet quality during pregnancy could represent an important potential future means by which public health units in Western countries could positively affect child neurodevelopment, particularly for families that face challenges to providing optimally stimulating home environments for their children.

References

- Ogundele M. O. Behavioral and emotional disorders in childhood: A brief overview for paediatricians. WJCP 2018;7(1), 9–26.
- Anderson P. Assessment and development of executive function (EF) during childhood. Child Neuropsychol 2002;8:71–82.
- Valiente, C., Eisenberg, N., Spinrad, T. L., Haugen, R., Thompson, M. S., and Kupfer, A. Effortful control and impulsivity as concurrent and longitudinal predictors of academic achievement. J. Early Adolesc 2013;33, 946–972.
- 4. Sprague, J., Verona, E., Kalkhoff, W., and Kilmer, A. Moderators and mediators of the stressaggression relationship: executive function and state anger. Emotion 2011;11, 61–73
- Ersche, K. D., Turton, A. J., Chamberlain, S. R., Muller, U., Bullmore, E. T., and Robbins, T. W. Cognitive dysfunction and anxious-impulsive personality traits are endophenotypes for drug dependence. Am. J. Psychiatry 2012;169, 926–936.
- 6. Snyder, H. R., Miyake, A., & Hankin, B. L. Advancing understanding of executive function impairments and psychopathology: bridging the gap between clinical and cognitive approaches. Front. Psychol 2015;6:328.
- Skogan, A.H., Zeiner, P., Egeland, J., Urnes A.G., Reichborn-Kjennerud T. & Aase H. Parent ratings of executive function in young preschool children with symptoms of attentiondeficit/-hyperactivity disorder. Behav Brain Funct 2015;11:16.

- Zysset, A. E., Kakebeeke, T. H., Messerli-Bürgy, N., Meyer, A. H., Stülb, K., Leeger-Aschmann, C. S., Jenni, O. G. Predictors of Executive Functions in Preschoolers: Findings From the SPLASHY Study. Front. Psychol 2018;9:2060.
- Breukelaar, I. A., Antees, C., Grieve, S. M., Foster, S. L., Gomes, L., Williams, L. M., & Korgaonkar, M. S. Cognitive control network anatomy correlates with neurocognitive behavior: A longitudinal study. Hum. Brain Map 2017;*38*(2):631–643.
- 10. Van den Bergh BR. Developmental programming of early brain and behavior development and mental health: a conceptual framework. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2011; 4:19-23.
- Heindel JJ, Balbus J, Birnbaum L, Brune-Drisse MN, Grandjean P, Gray K, Landrigan PJ, Sly PD, Suk W, Cory Slechta D, Thompson C, Hanson M. Delopmental Origins of Health and Disease: Integrating Environmental Influences, *Endocrinology* 2015; 156(10), 3416– 3421
- Georgieff, M. K., Ramel, S. E., & Cusick, S. E. Nutritional influences on brain development. Acta paediatrica 2018;107(8):1310–1321.
- Clapp JF III, Lopez B, Harcar-Sevcik R. Neonatal behavioral profile of the offspring of women who continued to exercise regularly throughout pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1999;180:91-94.
- 14. Clapp JF III, Simonian S, Lopez B, Appleby-Wineberg S, Harcar-Sevcik R. The one-year morphometric and neurodevelopmental outcome of the offspring of women who continued to exercise regularly throughout pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1998; 78:594-599.

- 15. Clapp JF III. Morphometric and neurodevelopmental outcome at age five years of the offspring of women who continued to exercise regularly throughout pregnancy. J Pediatr 1996;129:856-863.
- 16. Ip P, Ho FKW, Rao N, Sun J, Young ME, Chow CB, Tso W, Hon KL. Impact of nutritional supplements on cognitive development of children in developing countries: A metaanalysis. Sci Rep. 2017;6;7(1):10611
- Martin, J.C., S.J. Zhou, A.C. Flynn, L. Malek, R. Greco, L. Moran, The Assessment of Diet Quality and its Effects on Health Outcomes Pre-pregnancy and during Pregnancy, Semin Reprod Med2. 34,2016:83–92.
- 18. L.M. Bodnar, H.N. Simhan, C.B. Parker, H. Meier, B.M. Mercer, W.A. Grobman, D.M. Haas, D.A. Wing, M.K. Hoffman, S. Parry et al. Racial or Ethnic and Socioeconomic Inequalities in Adherence to National Dietary Guidance in a Large Cohort of US Pregnant Women, J. Acad. Nutr. Diet 2001:867–877.e3.
- Lemes, S.F., A.C.P. de Souza, T.B. Payolla, M.D. Versutti, A. de Fátima da Silva Ramalho,
 C. Mendes-da-Silva, C.M. Souza, M. Milanski, A.S. Torsoni, M.A. Torsoni. Maternal
 Consumption of High-fat Diet in Mice Alters Hypothalamic Notch Pathway, NPY Cell
 Population and Food Intake in Offspring, Neurosci. 2018;371:1-15
- 20. Monk, C., Georgieff, M. K., & Osterholm, E. A. Research review: maternal prenatal distress and poor nutrition - mutually influencing risk factors affecting infant neurocognitive development. J Child Psychol Psychiatry 2013;54(2):115–130.
- 21. Rubin, R. D., Watson, P. D., Duff, M. C., & Cohen, N. J. The role of the hippocampus in flexible cognition and social behavior. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 2014;8:742.

- 22. Chen, X., Zhao, D., Mao, X., Xia, Y., Baker, P. N., & Zhang, H. Maternal Dietary Patterns and Pregnancy Outcome. Nutrients 2016;8(6):351.
- 23. Walker SP, Wachs TD, Grantham-McGregor S, Black MM, Nelson CA, Huffman SL, Baker-Henningham H, Chang SM, Hamadani JD, Lozoff B, et al. Inequality in early childhood: risk and protective factors for early child development. Lancet 2011;378:1325-1355.
- 24. Sierau, S., Dähne, V., Brand, T. Kurtz, V., Klitzing, K., & Jungmann, T. (Effects of Home Visitation on Maternal Competencies, Family Environment, and Child Development: a Randomized Controlled Trial. Prev Sci. 2015;17.
- 25. Worku, B. N., Abessa, T. G., Wondafrash, M., Lemmens, J., Valy, J., Bruckers, L., Kolsteren, P., & Granitzer, M. Effects of home-based play-assisted stimulation on developmental performances of children living in extreme poverty: a randomized singleblind controlled trial. BMC pediatrics 2018; *18*(1), 29.
- 26. Nicholson, J. M., Cann, W., Matthews, J., Berthelsen, D., Ukoumunne, O. C., Trajanovska, M., Bennetts, S. K., Hillgrove, T., Hamilton, V., Westrupp, E. et al. Enhancing the early home learning environment through a brief group parenting intervention: study protocol for a cluster randomised controlled trial. BMC pediatrics 2016;*16*,73.
- 27. Andrade SA, Santos DN, Bastos AC, Pedromônico MR, de Almeida Filho N, Barreto ML. Family environment and child's cognitive development: an epidemiological approach. Rev Saude Publica . 2005; 39:606–611
- 28. Dobrova-Krol NA, van IJzendoorn MH, Bakermans-Kranenburg MJ, Juffer F.of perinatal HIV infection and early institutional rearing on physical and cognitive development of children in Ukraine. *Child Dev.* 2010;81(1):237–251.

- 29 Santos, Letícia Marques dos, Santos, Darci Neves dos, Bastos, Ana Cecília Sousa, Assis, Ana Marlúcia Oliveira, Prado, Matildes Silva, & Barreto, Mauricio L. Determinants of early cognitive development: hierarchical analysis of a longitudinal study. *Cadernos de Saúde Pública*, 2008;24(2):427-437.
- 30. Gur, Elmira. The Effect of Physical and Environmental Factors of a "Child Development Center" on a Center's Selection. Archnet-IJAR 2014;8:136-148.
- 31. Ackerman, D & Friedman-Krauss, A. Preschoolers' Executive Function: Importance, Contributors, Research Needs and Assessment Options. ETS Research Report Series 2017;(1):1–24.
- 32. Walker SP, Wachs TD, Grantham-McGregor S, Black MM, Nelson CA, Huffman SL, Baker-Henningham H, Chang SM, Hamadani JD, Lozoff B, et al. Inequality in early childhood: risk and protective factors for early child development. Lancet 2011;378:1325-1355.
- Hackman DA, Farah MJ. Socioeconomic status and the developing brain. Trends Cogn Sci. 2009;13(2):65-73.
- 34. Fishbein, D. H., Michael, L., Guthrie, C., Carr, C., & Raymer, J. Associations Between Environmental Conditions and Executive Cognitive Functioning and Behavior During Late Childhood: A Pilot Study. Front. Psychol 2019;10, 1263.
- 35. Prado, E. L., Ashorn, U., Phuka, J., Maleta, K., Sadalaki, J., Oaks, B. M., Dewey, K. G. Associations of maternal nutrition during pregnancy and post-partum with maternal cognition and caregiving. Matern Child Nutr 2018;14(2), e12546.

- 36. Marques, A. H., O'Connor, T. G., Roth, C., Susser, E., & Bjørke-Monsen, A. L. The influence of maternal prenatal and early childhood nutrition and maternal prenatal stress on offspring immune system development and neurodevelopmental disorders. Front. Neurosci 2013; 7, 120.
- 37. Morisset A,Weiler HA, Dubois L, Ashley-Martin J, Shapiro GD, Dodds L, Massarelli I, Vigneault M, Arbuckle TE, Fraser WD. Rankings of iron, vitamin D, and calcium intakes in relation to maternal characteristics of pregnant Canadian women. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab 2016;757: 749–57.
- 38. Health Canada. Nutrient Data: Canadian Nutrient File. 2010. Internet: <u>https://food-nutrition.canada.ca/cnf-fce/index-eng.jsp</u> (accessed 01 March 2021).
- Health Canada. 2004. Canadian Community Health Survey, Cycle 2.2, Nutrition. Statistics Canada, Ottawa, Ont.
- 40. Clarys P, Deliens T, Huybrechts I, Deriemaeker P, Vanaelst B, De Keyzer W, Hebbelinck M, Mullie P. Comparison of nutritional quality of the vegan, vegetarian, semi-vegetarian, pesco-vegetarian and omnivorous diet. Nutrients. 2014;6(3):1318-32
- 41. Steinemann, N., Grize, L., Ziesemer, K., Kauf, P., Probst-Hensch, N., & Brombach, C. Relative validation of a food frequency questionnaire to estimate food intake in an adult population. Food Nutr. Res 2017; 61(1), 1305193.
- 42. Bowman S.A., Clemens J.C., Friday J.E., Lynch K.L., & Moshfegh A.J. 2017. Food Patterns Equivalents Database: Methodology and User Guide. Internet: Food Surveys Research Group, Beltsville Human Nutrition Research Center, Agricultural Research Service, U.S.

Department of Agriculture, Beltsville, Maryland. http://www.ars.usda.gov/nea/bhnrc/fsrg. (01 March 2021)

- 43. Epidemiology and Genetics Resarch Program. Basic steps in calculating the HEI-2010.
 Available from 12 February 2018. NIM National Cancer Institute, Bethesda (MD).
 Available from: <u>https://epi.grants.cancer.gov/hei/calculating-hei-scores.html</u> (accessed 01 March 2021).
- 44. Guenther, P., Kirkpatrick, S., Reedy, J., Krebs-Smith, S., Buckman, D., Dodd, K., Casavale,
 K., & Carroll, R. The Healthy Eating Index-2010 Is a Valid and Reliable Measure of Diet
 Quality According to the 2010 Dietary Guidelines for Americans. J. Nutr. 2014;144.
- 45. Chia AR, Tint MT, Han CY, Chen LW, Colega M, Aris IM, Chua MC, Tan KH, Yap F, Shek LP. et al. Adherence to a healthy eating index for pregnant women is associated with lower neonatal adiposity in a multiethnic Asian cohort: the Growing Up in Singapore Towards healthy Outcomes (GUSTO) Study. Am J Clin Nutr. 2018 Jan 1;107(1):71-79.
- 46. Guo X, Warden BA, Paeratakul S, Bray GA. Healthy Eating Index and obesity. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2004;58(12):1580-6.
- 47. Totsika, V. & Sylva, K. The Home Observation for Measurement of the Environment Revisited. Child and Adolescent Mental Health 2004;9: 25 - 35.
- 48. Glad J, Kottorp A, Jergeby U, Gustafsson C, Sonnander K. Psychometric Properties of the HOME Inventory Using Rasch Analysis. *Research on Social Work Practice*. 2014;24(2):235-246.

- 49. Caldwell, B. M., & Bradley, R. H. HOME Inventory Administration Manual. Little Rock, AR: Print Design, Inc. 2003:230-234
- 50. Isquith, P. K., Crawford, J. S., Espy, K. A., & Gioia, G. A. Assessment of executive function in preschool-aged children. *Mental retardation and developmental disabilities research reviews*, 2005;11(3), 209–215.
- 51. Sherman, E. & Brooks, B. Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function Preschool Version (BRIEF-P): Test Review and Clinical Guidelines for Use. Child neuropsychol 2010;16:1-17.
- 52. Skogan, A. H., Egeland, J., Zeiner, P., Øvergaard, K. R., Oerbeck, B., Reichborn-Kjennerud, T., & Aase, H. Factor structure of the Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Functions (BRIEF-P) at age three years. Child neuropsycholo 2016; 22(4), 472–492.
- 53. Reynolds CR, Kamphaus RW. BASC-2: Behavior Assessment System for Children. Second. Circle Pines, MN: American Guidance Service, Inc; 2007; 32(2):121-124
- 54. Orlich F. Behavior Assessment System for Children, 2nd Edition. In: Volkmar F.R. (eds) Encyclopedia of Autism Spectrum Disorders. Springer, New York, NY. 2013: 410.
- 55. Klein, E. R., Ruiz, C. E., Morales, K., & Stanley, P. Variations in Parent and Teacher Ratings of Internalizing, Externalizing, Adaptive Skills, and Behavioral Symptoms in Children with Selective Mutism. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 2019; 16(21), 4070
- 56. Altmann R.A., Reynolds C.R., Kamphaus R.W., Vannest K.J. BASC-3. In: Kreutzer J., DeLuca J., Caplan B. (eds) Encyclopedia of Clinical Neuropsychology. Springer, Cham. 2018.

- 57. Lewis, C.A., Myers, C.L. The Consistency of Preschool Teacher Ratings on the Behavior Assessment System for Children-3 and the Caregiver-Teacher Report Form. Contemp School Psychol (2020).
- 58. Parey, Matthias & Carneiro, Pedro & Meghir, Costas. Maternal Education, Home Environments, and the Development of Children and Adolescents. J E E A, 2013;11:123– 160. 10.1111/j.1542-4774.2012.01096.x.
- 59. Stein, A., Netsi, E., Lawrence, P. J., Granger, C., Kempton, C., Craske, M. G., Nickless, A., Mollison, J., Stewart, D. A., Rapa, E., et al. Mitigating the effect of persistent postnatal depression on child outcomes through an intervention to treat depression and improve parenting: A randomised controlled trial. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 2018;5(2), 134–144.
- 60. Tore, E. C., Antoniou, E. E., de Groot, R., Gielen, M., Godschalk, R., Roumeliotaki, T., Smits, L., Southwood, T. R., Spaanderman, M., Stratakis, N., et al. Gestational Weight Gain by Maternal Pre-pregnancy BMI and Childhood Problem Behaviours in School-Age Years: A Pooled Analysis of Two European Birth Cohorts. *Maternal and child health journal*, 2020;24(10), 1288–1298.
- 61. Knopik V. S. Maternal smoking during pregnancy and child outcomes: real or spurious effect?. *Developmental neuropsychology*, 2009;*34*(1), 1–36.
- 62. Bernier, Annie & Carlson, Stephanie & Whipple, Natasha. From External Regulation to Self-Regulation: Early Parenting Precursors of Young Children's Executive Functioning. Child Dev 2010;81:326-39.
- 63. Carneiro, Pedro & Meghir, C. & Parey, Matthias. Maternal education, home environments, and the development of children and adolescents. J Am Econ Assoc. 2012;11:123-160.

- 64. Guryan J. Erik Hurst & Melissa Kearney. "<u>Parental Education and Parental Time with</u> <u>Children</u>," JEP 2008; 22(3),23-46
- 65. Bacharach VR, Baumeister AA. Effects of maternal intelligence, marital status, income, and home environment on cognitive development of low birth weight infants. J Pediatr Psychol. 1998;23:197–205.
- 66. Arabshahi S, Lahmann PH, Williams GM, Marks GC, Van der Pols, JC. Longitudinal change in diet quality in Australian adults varies by demographic, socio-economic, and lifestyle characteristics. J Nutr. 2011;141(10):1871–9.
- 67. Nelson, D., & Coyne, Sarah. Children's Intent Attributions and Feelings of Distress: Associations with Maternal and Paternal Parenting Practices. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*. 2009; 37. 223-237.
- 68. Foster, C. E., Webster, M. C., Weissman, M. M., Pilowsky, D. J., Wickramaratne, P. J., Rush, A. J., Hughes, C. W., Garber, J., Malloy, E., Cerda, G., Kornstein, S. G., Alpert, J. E., Wisniewski, S. R., Trivedi, M. H., Fava, M., & King, C. A. Course and Severity of Maternal Depression: Associations with Family Functioning and Child Adjustment. *Journal of youth and adolescence*, 2008;*37*(8):906–916. 69. Bagner, D. M., Pettit, J. W., Lewinsohn, P. M., & Seeley, J. R. Effect of maternal depression on child behavior: a sensitive period?. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2010;*49*(7), 699–707.
- 70. Cosco, Theodore & Prina, Matthew & Stubbs, Brendon & Wu, Yu-Tzu. Reliability and Validity of the Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale in a Population-Based Cohort of Middle-Aged U.S. Adults. J Nurs Meas 2017;25. 476-485.

- 71. Zhang, W., O'Brien, N., Forrest, J. I., Salters, K. A., Patterson, T. L., Montaner, J. S., Hogg,
 R. S., & Lima, V. D. Validating a shortened depression scale (10 item CES-D) among
 HIV-positive people in British Columbia, Canada. *PloS one* 2012; 7(7), e40793.
- 72. Simko, M., Totka, A., Vondrova, D., Samohyl, M., Jurkovicova, J., Trnka, M., Cibulkova, A., Stofko, J., & Argalasova, L. Maternal Body Mass Index and Gestational Weight Gain and Their Association with Pregnancy Complications and Perinatal Conditions. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 2019; *16*(10), 1751.
- 73. Widen, E. M., Kahn, L. G., Cirillo, P., Cohn, B., Kezios, K. L., & Factor-Litvak, P. Prepregnancy overweight and obesity are associated with impaired child neurodevelopment. Matern Child Nutr 2018;14(1), 10.1111/mcn.12481.
- 74. Van Lieshout RJ, Taylor VH, Boyle MH. Pre-pregnancy and pregnancy obesity and neurodevelopmental outcomes in offspring: a systematic review. *Obes Rev.* 2011;12(5):e548-e559.
- 75. Van Lieshout RJ. Role of maternal adiposity prior to and during pregnancy in cognitive and psychiatric problems in offspring. *Nutr Rev.* 2013;71 Suppl 1:S95-S101.
- 76. Yong, H. Y., Mohd Shariff, Z., Mohd Yusof, B. N., Rejali, Z., Tee, Y., Bindels, J., & van der Beek, E. M. Pre-Pregnancy BMI Influences the Association of Dietary Quality and Gestational Weight Gain: The SECOST Study. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 2019; *16*(19), 3735.
- 77. Knopik, V. S., Maccani, M. A., Francazio, S., & McGeary, J. E. The epigenetics of maternal cigarette smoking during pregnancy and effects on child development. Dev. Psychopathol 2012;24(4), 1377–1390.

- 78. Duarte-Salles T, Mendez MA, Pessoa V, Guxens M, Aguilera I, Kogevinas M, Sunyer J. Smoking during pregnancy is associated with higher dietary intake of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and poor diet quality. *Public Health Nutr*. 2010;13(12):2034-2043.
- 79. Anderson LN, Knight JA, Hung RJ, Hewko SL, Seeto RA, Martin MJ, Fleming A, Maguire JL, Matthews SG, Murphy KE, et al. Ontario Birth Study Collaboration. The Ontario Birth Study: A prospective pregnancy cohort study integrating perinatal research into clinical care. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2018;32(3):290-301
- 80. Pick, E., M, Edwards, M, Moreau, D, Ryan, A., E. Assessment of diet quality in pregnant women using the Healthy Eating Index, J Am Diet Assoc 2005;105,2,240-246
- 81. Jessri, M., Ng, A. P., & L'Abbé, M. R. Adapting the Healthy Eating Index 2010 for the Canadian Population: Evidence from the Canadian National Nutrition Survey. Nutrients, 2017;9(8): 910.
- 82. Forbes, L. E., Graham, J. E., Berglund, C., & Bell, R. C. Dietary Change during Pregnancy and Women's Reasons for Change. *Nutrients*, 2018;10(8):1032.
- 83. Van Lieshout RJ, Boyle MH, Favotto L, Krzeczkowski JE, Savoy C, Saigal S, Schmidt LA. Impact of extremely low-birth-weight status on risk and resilience for depression and anxiety in adulthood. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2018;59(5):596-603
- 84. Nomura Y, Marks DJ, Grossman B, Yoon M, Loudon H, Stone J, Halperin JM. Exposure to gestational diabetes mellitus and low socioeconomic status: effects on neurocognitive development and risk of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder in offspring. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2012;166(4):337-43

- 85. Ezpeleta, L., Granero, R., Penelo, E., de la Osa, N., & Domènech, J. M. Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Functioning-Preschool (BRIEF-P) Applied to Teachers: Psychometric Properties and Usefulness for Disruptive Disorders in 3-Year-Old Preschoolers. JAD 2015; *19*(6), 476–488.
- 86. Maslowski, A., Abbas, H., Abrams, K., Taraman, S., Garberson, F., & Segar, S. Project Rosetta: A Childhood Social, Emotional, and Behavioral Developmental Ontology. *ArXiv*, 2018;*abs*/1812.02722.
- 87. Moriguchi, Y., & Hiraki, K. Prefrontal cortex and executive function in young children: a review of NIRS studies. Front. Hum. Neurosc 2013;7, 867.
- Sigurdsson, T., & Duvarci, S. Hippocampal-Prefrontal Interactions in Cognition, Behavior and Psychiatric Disease. Front. Syst. Neurosci. 2016; 9, 190.
- Li, M., Long, C., & Yang, L. Hippocampal-prefrontal circuit and disrupted functional connectivity in psychiatric and neurodegenerative disorders. Biomed Res. Int 2015, 810548.
- 90. Shin, J. D., & Jadhav, S. P. Multiple modes of hippocampal-prefrontal interactions in memory-guided behavior. Curr. Opin. Neurol. 2016;40:161–169.
- 91. Godsil BP, Kiss JP, Spedding M, Jay TM. The hippocampal-prefrontal pathway: the weak link in psychiatric disorders?. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol*. 2013;23(10):1165-1181.
- 92. Jin, J., & Maren, S. Prefrontal-Hippocampal Interactions in Memory and Emotion. Front. Syst. Neurosci 2015;9:170.

- 93. Nyaradi, A., Li, J., Hickling, S., Foster, J., & Oddy, W. H. The role of nutrition in children's neurocognitive development, from pregnancy through childhood. Front. Hum. Neurosci 2013;7, 97.
- 94. Stangl, D., & Thuret, S. Impact of diet on adult hippocampal neurogenesis. Genes Nutr 2009;4(4):271–282.
- 95. Zhu, Y., Gao, H., Tong, L., Li, Z., Wang, L., Zhang, C., Yan, B. Emotion Regulation of Hippocampus Using Real-Time fMRI Neurofeedback in Healthy Human. Front. Hum. Neurosci 2019;13:242.
- 96. Cordner, Z. A., Khambadkone, S. G., Boersma, G. J., Song, L., Summers, T. N., Moran, T. H., & Tamashiro, K. Maternal high-fat diet results in cognitive impairment and hippocampal gene expression changes in rat offspring. Exp. Neurol 2019;*318*:92–100.
- 97. Sandoval-Salazar C, Ramírez-Emiliano J, Trejo-Bahena A, Oviedo-Solís CI, Solís-Ortiz MS. A high-fat diet decreases GABA concentration in the frontal cortex and hippocampus of rats. Biol Res. 2016;49:15.
- 98. Thomas R.H., Megur R.B. K., Jc M., Kumar G.S., Mugundhu G.R.B., Rai K.S. Combined Supplementation of Choline and Docosahexaenoic Acid during Pregnancy Enhances Neurodevelopment of Fetal Hippocampus. Neurol Res Int. 2017;2017:8748706.
- 99. McEwen, B., Nasca, C. & Gray, J. Stress Effects on Neuronal Structure: Hippocampus, Amygdala, and Prefrontal Cortex. Neuropsychopharmacol 2016;41:3–23
- 100. Ronfani, L., Vecchi Brumatti, L., Mariuz, M., Tognin, V., Bin, M., Ferluga, V., Barbone, F. The Complex Interaction between Home Environment, Socioeconomic Status, Maternal IQ

and Early Child Neurocognitive Development: A Multivariate Analysis of Data Collected in a Newborn Cohort Study. *PloS one* 2015; *10*(5), e0127052.

- 101. Jacka FN, Ystrom E, Brantsaeter AL, Karevold E, Roth C, Haugen M, Meltzer HM, Schjolberg S, Berk M. Maternal and early postnatal nutrition and mental health of offspring by age 5 years: a prospective cohort study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2013;52(10):1038-47.
- 102. Statistics Canada. Internet: 2019. <u>Table 13-10-0424-01 Live births, birth weight indicators,</u>
 <u>by characteristics of the mother and child</u> (accessed on 02 March 2021).

Chapter 3: Early Neurodevelopment in the Offspring of Women Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing the Effectiveness of a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention for Optimizing Gestational Weight Gain During Pregnancy (Study 2)

Study 2 Overview

Title: Early Neurodevelopment in the Offspring of Women Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing the Effectiveness of a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention for Optimizing Gestational Weight Gain During Pregnancy

Authors: Neda Mortaji, H.BSc. (PhD Candidate); John Krzeczkowski, PhD; Stephanie Atkinson, PhD, Bahar Amani, PhD, Louis A. Schmidt, PhD, Ryan Van Lieshout, MD. PhD.

Context and Implications of this study: The second study examined whether fetal exposure to the Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP) nutrition+exercise intervention lead to better cognition, physical, communication, social/emotional, and adaptive functioning at 12 months of age. We found that using an experimental approach, the BHIP maternal nutrition+exercise intervention improved expressive language and general adaptive functioning, but not cognitive, receptive language, motor, or socioemotional functioning in infants at 12 months of age. Although this is the first study to examine the effects of a combined nutrition and exercise intervention during pregnancy on offspring cognition, further research is needed to determine the clinical utility of nutrition+exercise interventions for optimizing infant neurodevelopment.

Acknowledgements: We are grateful to partners in the community who assisted in recruitment and to all of the participants who enthusiastically volunteered for the study. The BHIP study team: Dr. Stephanie A Atkinson, Department of Pediatrics, McMaster University; Dr. Michelle F Mottola, School of Kinesiology, Western University; Dr. Keyna Bracken, Department of Family Medicine, McMaster University; Dr. Eileen K Hutton, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology McMaster University; Dr. Lehana Thabane, Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence, and Impact, McMaster University; Dr. Valerie Taylor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Toronto; Dr. Olive Wahoush, School of Nursing, McMaster University; Dr. Feng Xie, Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence, and Impact, McMaster University; Dr. Stuart M Phillips, Department of Kinesiology, McMaster University; Jennifer Vickers-Manzin, City of Hamilton Public Health

We thank the Scottish Rite Charitable Foundation of Canada for funding this study.

Conflicts of interest: None

Published in: Under review at the Journal of Developmental Origins of Health and Disease

Abstract

Experimental data on the effects of lifestyle interventions on fetal neurodevelopment in humans remain scarce. This study assessed the impact of a pregnancy nutrition+exercise intervention on offspring neurodevelopment at 12 months of age. The Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP) randomized controlled trial (RCT) randomly assigned pregnant persons with stratification by site and body mass index (BMI) to bi-weekly nutrition counselling and high dairy protein diet, walking goal of 10,000 steps/day plus usual prenatal care (UPC; intervention group) or UPC alone (control group). This study examined a subset of these mothers (>18 years, singleton pregnancy, BMI<40 kg/m², and enrolled by ≤ 12 weeks gestation) and their infants (intervention= 42, control= 32), assessing cognition, language, motor, social-emotional and adaptive functioning at 12 months using the Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Developmental third edition (BSID-III). We also examined if maternal factors (pre-pregnancy BMI, gestational weight gain (GWG)) moderated associations. Expressive language (MD=9.62, 95% CI=(9.05-10.18), p= 0.03, η^2 p=0.07) and general adaptive composite (GAC) scores (MD=103.97, 95% CI=(100.31-107.63), p=0.04, n²p=0.06) were higher in infants of mothers in the intervention group. Effect sizes were medium. However, mean cognitive, receptive language, motor, and social-emotional scale scores did not differ between groups. A structured and monitored nutrition+exercise intervention during pregnancy led to improved expressive language and general adaptive behaviour in 12-month-olds, but not cognitive, receptive language, motor, or socioemotional functioning. While these experimental data are promising, further research is needed to determine the clinical utility of nutrition+exercise interventions for optimizing infant neurodevelopment.

Keywords: cognitive development, pregnancy nutrition, fetal development, pregnancy exercise, lifestyle intervention, neurodevelopment

Clinical Trial Registration (if any): The analyses presented here were preregistered at ClinicalTrials.gov, NCT01689961 on September 21, 2012. The preregistration is available at the following URL: <u>Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP) With Nutrition and Exercise - Full Text View -</u> <u>ClinicalTrials.gov</u>

Introduction

Optimal early brain development is vital to health and success in life¹. Problems with neurodevelopment affect up to 20% of children² and portend some of the most chronic and costly problems facing society today³. However, the plasticity of the brain during gestation affords a tremendous opportunity for early intervention to optimize neurodevelopment and improve a wide range of outcomes across the lifespan⁴.

Prenatal nutrients provide the building blocks for neuronal proliferation, patterning and function, and neurotransmitter metabolism in the brain⁵. Research from observational studies of maternal nutritional status has long supported a link between maternal nutrient deficiencies and reduced cognitive functioning in offspring⁶⁻⁹. The majority of RCTs that have examined the impact of maternal nutrient supplementation in western countries on children's cognitive functioning have supplemented individual nutrients and found very few positive effects¹⁰. Since human diets contain a variety of nutrients, examining the impact of overall diet could represent a more promising approach to optimizing neurodevelopment¹¹. One observational study of the offspring of pregnant persons who had five or more nutrients supplemented had better cognition than when single nutrients were supplemented alone¹². Another observational report supported the importance of choline, Docosahexaenoic acid (DHA), and uridine synergism in the support of plasticity in the brain¹³. Since nutrients work in a synergistic manner to benefit the fetus¹⁴, lifestyle interventions that attempt to optimize overall diet may represent the best chance to optimize offspring cognition.

Exercise during pregnancy may also positively influence fetal brain development¹⁵. However, studies examining associations between maternal exercise during pregnancy and offspring cognitive function are rare. In a series of three observational studies, Clapp and

colleagues compared the offspring of pregnant persons who had been active prior to pregnancy and then reduced their level of exercise during gestation, and a group who remained active¹⁶⁻¹⁸. They found that participants who remained active had infants with improved early motor skills at one year of age and improved general intelligence/oral language skills at five years of age. In another observational study, Jukic and colleagues examined the effects of exercise during pregnancy on language and IQ at 15 months and eight years of age in children living in the United Kingdom. Exercise during pregnancy was associated with an increased likelihood of higher language scores at 15 months of age but not at eight years of age¹⁹. Lastly, in two small RCTs, pregnant persons who exercised during pregnancy had infants with higher heart rate variability²⁰, and infants with superior auditory memory at 8-12 days of age compared to nonexercising women²¹. Although these studies support the potential beneficial effects of pregnancy exercise on offspring neurodevelopment, existing RCTs are small, contain only very young infants, and assess the effects of exercise on individual aspects of neurodevelopment.

Despite their potential, there appear to be no experimental human studies that have tested the effects of a combined diet and exercise intervention on offspring neurodevelopment. Since lifestyle interventions are acceptable to the majority of pregnant persons, if they can improve offspring neurodevelopment, they could have significant clinical and population health implications. Given this background, the present study followed the offspring of pregnant persons enrolled in an RCT of a nutrition and exercise intervention to examine its impact on offspring neurodevelopment at 12 months of age.

Method

Trial Design and Procedures

This study was a follow-up of the 12 month old offspring of mothers enrolled in the original BHIP RCT²² for which the primary objective was to determine if introducing a nutrition and exercise program (intervention group) in early pregnancy plus usual prenatal care (UPC) increased the likelihood of attaining gestational weight gain within the Institute of Medicine guidelines²² more than UPC alone (control group) In the original BHIP RCT, pregnant persons (n=241) living in Hamilton, Ontario area were recruited at 12-17 weeks gestation, and randomized to intervention or control groups in a 1:1 allocation ratio (by a research assistant) after informed consent was obtained with stratification by pre-pregnancy BMI category (i.e., normal (BMI=18.50-24.99), overweight (BMI=25.00-29.99) and obese (BMI>30)) and study site. Ethical approval was granted by the Hamilton Integrated Research Ethics Board at McMaster University (REB Project#12-469) and Joseph Brant Hospital, Burlington (JBH 000-018-14) in Ontario, Canada. The trial was registered at www.clinicaltrials.gov (NCT01689961).

During the first study visit (occurring at 12-17 weeks gestation), participant eligibility was confirmed and baseline data were collected. Block randomization to the two study arms was conducted at the second visit to the study centre and was stratified by study site and BMI category as detailed previously²². The study was open-label with blinded endpoints due to the nature of the intervention²², therefore, participants were aware of their group status but research personnel and outcome analysists were blinded to group status. Analyses were performed on an intention-to-treat basis.

Participants

Study recruitment for the original BHIP RCT took place from January 2013 to April 2018. Follow-up of mothers and their infants continued until 6 months after delivery and was completed in March 2019. For the present study, pregnant persons recruited at the McMaster site

were informed of the 12-month follow-up study at their 6-month visit. Participants (n=113) who signed consent to contact forms received a follow-up phone call that outlined study guidelines and expectations. Of the 113 participants who were eligible and consented to the neurodevelopmental follow-up study, 39 participants were lost to follow-up (see Figure 1); 74 participants were eligible and agreed to participate at 12 months of age. The study took place at McMaster University²²⁻²³.

Inclusion Criteria: Healthy pregnant persons >18 years old with singleton pregnancies, pre-pregnancy BMI<40 kg/m², \leq 12 weeks gestation at enrollment, approval of primary health care provider to participate, and the ability to understand English and provide informed consent.

Exclusion Criteria: Contraindications to exercise, significant heart, kidney, or liver disease, refusal to consume dairy products, pre-existing diabetes mellitus, smoking, or a baseline score ≥ 12 on the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) at recruitment.

Intervention

Individuals in the intervention group received usual prenatal care (UPC) from their healthcare providers plus the BHIP nutrition+exercise intervention. Usual prenatal care in Ontario consists of universally available healthcare, and routine prenatal visits with a healthcare provider every one to four weeks (depending on the stage of pregnancy). The nutritional component of the intervention was comprised of an individualized nutrition plan with a high protein intake (~25% of energy needs) primarily provided by dairy products. Participants visited the study site biweekly to receive their dairy products and see the study nutritionist, who provided them with strategies to reach their nutritional goals.

The exercise component of the intervention consisted of a controlled walking program, starting at 25 minutes 3-4 times per week, and increasing in duration by 2 minutes per session to

a maximum of 40 minutes daily until delivery. In addition, participants maintained 10,000 steps per day, using a pedometer and exercise logs to track their progress each day.

Those in the intervention group were to complete the intervention from enrolment during early pregnancy (<12 weeks gestation) and throughout gestation. Additional information on the nutritional and exercise components of the intervention are reported by Perreault and colleagues²².

Participants randomized to the control group received UPC from their health care practitioner(s) plus the provision of the most recent guidance on pregnancy nutrition from Health Canada²⁴. The effectiveness of this nutrition+exercise intervention was assessed on the cognitive development of 12-month-old infants born to women in the study.

Outcome Measure: Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development-3rd Edition

The BSID-III is the most widely used measure of cognition in infants and children aged 0-42 months and a common assessment of early child development²⁵. The BSID-III was administered by two trained psychometrists blind to offspring group status.

The BSID-III generates scores for five major areas of development: cognition, language (receptive and expressive), motor (fine and gross motor), social-emotional functioning, and adaptive behavior (which utilizes parent reports of 10 skills: communication, community use, leisure, self-care, pre-academic, social, health and safety, self direction, home living, and motor function). Scores for these 10 skills are then combined to form a GAC score. Higher scores on all BSID-III scales are indicative of better performance.

In keeping with previous studies²⁶, we used scaled scores in our statistical analyses. The advantages of scaled scores are that they provide greater accuracy by comparing scores of children of the same age group, which can enhance clinical utility of the measure. Scaled scores

range from 1-19, with a mean of 10 and standard deviation of 3^{27} . However, GAC scores are only reported as composite scores, and these scores range from 40-160, with a mean of 100 and standard deviation of 15^{27} .

Statistical Analysis

Maternal baseline characteristics were summarized using descriptive statistics: mean (SD) for continuous variables and n (%) for categorical variables. This information was also compared between groups using *t*-tests (continuous data) and Chi squared –tests (categorical data). Statistical tests were performed using two-sided tests at with statistical significance set at 0.05. One-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to determine the mean difference in BSID-III scores in the intervention and control group. Reported effect sizes followed partial eta-squared criteria for ANOVAs (small= 0.01, medium=0.06 and large=0.14).

Analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) was used to determine if select baseline factors (prepregnancy adiposity (BMI), gestational weight gain, obstetrical complications) moderated associations between treatment status and outcome. Equality of variances was tested through Levene's test, and in all cases, data met assumption criteria. Additionally, independent samples ttests were used to examine sex differences in this sample. All analyses were accounted for stratification by including participant BMI category in each model. All analyses were conducted using SPSS Statistics 23.

Results

Figure 1. Flow of Participants Through the BHIP Trial



Participant recruitment and eligibility criteria in Figure 1 are detailed in the manuscript outlining the original BHIP RCT²³. The characteristics of the BHIP 12-month subsample (intervention=42, control=32) involved in the present study are presented in Table 1. Baseline median maternal age_{years} (intervention=30.5, control=32.0) and median pre-pregnancy BMI (intervention= 24.1, control=24.4) were similar between the original sample and the 12-month

subsample. Maternal characteristics were also comparable for maternal parity, education level, marital status, ethnicity, household income, and obstetrical complications. Birth and early life characteristics of infants in the intervention and control group did not differ on median birthweight (3607.0 vs. 3572.0 grams) and most infants were exclusively breastfed at 6 months of age. Characteristics of pregnant persons participating in this BHIP 12 subsample did not differ from those in the original BHIP RCT.

 Table 1. Maternal characteristics at enrollment and infant characteristics at birth and six

 months

Variables	Intervention n=42	Standard care n=32	p-value
Maternal Characteristics			
Maternal age (y) median (Q1, Q3)	30.5 (28.8, 34.0)	32.0 (30.0, 33.0)	0.95
Gestational age at randomisation (wk) median (Q1, Q3)	13 (12.0, 14.0)	13 (12.0, 14.0)	0.92
Maternal education level n (%) Education above Bachelor's degree	37 (88.0)	26 (81.0)	0.72
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m ²) median (Q1, Q3)	24.1 (22.1, 26.3)	24.4 (21.8, 27.7)	0.95
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m ²) category n (%) Underweight (<18.5) Normal weight (18.5-24.9) Overweight (25.0-29.9) Obese (≥30)	$\begin{array}{c} 0 \ (0.0) \\ 26 \ (62.0) \\ 12 \ (29.0) \\ 4 \ (9.0) \end{array}$	0 (0.0) 18 (56.0) 8 (25.0) 6 (19.0)	0.53
Race/ethnicity n (%) European descent Mixed/Other	37 (88.0) 5 (12.0)	30 (94.0) 2 (6.0)	0.51
Total family income n (%) <\$45,000 \$45,000-\$74,999 >\$75,000 Unknown	2 (5.0) 5 (12.0) 34 (81.0) 1 (2.0)	1 (3.0) 3 (9.0) 26 (82.0) 2 (6.0)	0.51

Married/living with significant other n (%)	41 (98.0)	32 (100.0)	0.58
Complications during pregnancy Yes No	5 (12.0) 31 (74.0)	4 (13.0) 18 (56.0)	0.72
Nulliparous n (%)	21 (50.0)	17 (53.0)	0.71
Infant Characteristics			

Abbreviations: BMI, Body mass index; y, year; wk, week; g, grams, EPDS, Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale

Mixed, combination of exclusive breastfeeding and formula

BSID-III scaled and composite test scores from infants at 12 months of age are reported in Table 2. Mean scores of infants from the intervention and control group did not differ on the cognitive (p=0.53), receptive language (p=0.71), fine motor (p=0.91), gross motor (p=0.16), or social-emotional (p=0.19) scales. However, infants in the intervention group had statistically significantly higher scores on the expressive language (M=9.62, 95% CI 9.05-10.18, p= 0.03, $\eta^2 p$ =0.07) and GAC (M=103.97, 95% CI=(100.31-107.63), p=0.04, $\eta^2 p$ =0.06) scales compared to infants in the control group. There were no statistically significant sex differences for the expressive language (t (df)= 61, p=0.16) and GAC (t (df)= 66, p=0.29) outcomes.

 Table 2: Influence of the intervention on infant scaled and composite Bayley-III scores at 12 months of age

-	Intervention (n=42)		Control (n=32)	
BSID-III	Mean	95% CI	Mean 95% CI p-value	η²p
Scaled Scores: Cognitive	9.62	(9.03-10.20)	9.34 (8.71-9.98) 0.53	0.02
Receptive language	9.54	(8.57-10.50)	9.28 (8.33-10.23) 0.71	0.02
Expressive language	9.62	(9.05-10.18)	8.72 (7.83-9.61) 0.03	0.07
Fine motor	10.32	(9.54-11.09)	10.38 (9.67-11.08) 0.91	0.03

Gross motor	10.23	(9.23-11.35)	9.16 (7.90-10.41)	0.16	0.04
Social-Emotional	12.39	(11.51-13.28)	11.41 (10.07-12.75)	0.19	0.03
Composite Score: GAC	103.97	(100.31-107.63)	98.90 (95.76-102.05)	0.04	0.06

BSID-III, Bayley's Scale of Infant and Toddler Development- 3rd Edition; GAC, general adaptive composite

A one-way ANCOVA found no evidence for moderating effects of pre-pregnancy BMI, GWG, or obstetrical complications on the relations between treatment group and any BSID-III outcome. These results are summarized in Supplementary Table S1.

Discussion

The present RCT tested the effect of a nutrition+exercise intervention during pregnancy on offspring neurodevelopment at 12 months of age using the BSID-III. We found that the offspring of pregnant persons in the intervention group had higher expressive language and overall adaptive behavior scores, but not of cognitive, receptive language, motor, or socialemotional functioning. Differences between the intervention and control group for expressive language and overall adaptive behavior were of medium effect size.

Since this is the first known RCT to examine the effects of a combined nutrition+exercise intervention as well as examine overall diet during pregnancy on fetal neurodevelopment at 12 months of age, comparable studies are lacking. However, one previous RCT of pregnancy B12 supplementation in India was associated with higher expressive language scores in children at 30 months²⁸. Another recent observational study by He and colleagues reported that prenatal micronutrient supplementation during pregnancy was associated with overall language development in Chinese children less than two years of age, but not of cognitive, motor and social-emotional functioning²⁹. In terms of the impact of pregnancy exercise, one observational study suggested that exercise during pregnancy was associated with higher language scores at 15

months of age in a sample of British children¹⁹. Clapp also reported that children of exercising mothers scored higher on oral language skills at five years of age compared to children from inactive mothers in the US¹⁸. Non-human animal studies have also shown that the pups of exercising rat mothers had better memory and spatial learning, as well as increased synaptic density and cerebral maturation²¹. Such learning abilities are important components of language acquisition and could be one mechanism which exercise during pregnancy can enhance expressive language development.

Studies examining infant adaptive behavior in response to pregnancy nutrition or exercise interventions are also rare. One RCT found no differences in infant adaptive behavior at 12 months of age between American mothers taking an omega-3 fatty acid (300 mg n-3 DHA and 67 mg Eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA)) daily and a control group³⁰. In an observational study, Bolduc also reported associations between higher fruit and lycopene consumption during pregnancy and infant adaptive development at 12 months in the offspring of Canadian mothers³¹.

While it appears as if intervening prenatally could optimize infant expressive language and adaptive functioning at 12 months of age, the mechanisms underlying these changes are not known. Expressive language refers to the use of words, gestures and sentences to communicate with others³², while adaptive behavior refers to skills (conceptual, social and practical) that affect the ways individuals meet their personal and environmental needs³³. However, both of these domains of the BSID-III are heavily dependent on frontal lobe development and functioning³⁴, and sub-optimal maternal nutrition has been linked to structural abnormalities in brain regions such as the frontal lobe³⁵. Indeed, the thickness of the frontal cortex and greater gray matter volume has previously been positively and strongly correlated with infants' expressive language ability at 12 months of age, and associated with better social competence (a key component of
adaptive behavior) in early childhood³⁶. Non-human animal studies have also shown that cortical thickness and volume in rat pups from mothers with a protein deficient diet was significantly less than pups from mothers consuming a high protein diet³⁷. It is therefore possible that a high protein diet during pregnancy (as with BHIP) may contribute to greater cortical thickness and gray matter volume in the frontal lobe³⁷. Although the direct mechanisms underlying maternal exercise and fetal neurodevelopment are unclear, studies have hypothesized that infants of exercising mothers received more blood and nutrients through the placenta²⁰. Perhaps the nutrients required for brain development are provided by improved diet while exercise during pregnancy may increase placental absorption of those nutrients. Other studies have reported that maternal exercise during pregnancy may improve neurogenesis¹⁹ and increase neurotrophic factor expression²¹ in various brain regions.

However, it is unclear why the intervention did not have an impact on the other BSID-III scales. These results are comparable to several studies that have failed to observe an effect of maternal nutrition or exercise on these other components of the BSID-III. One RCT found no difference between the 24-month-old offspring of pregnant Bangladeshi persons who received a multiple micronutrient or iron-folic acid supplement¹⁰. In another RCT conducted in New Zealand, the infants of pregnant persons who were given an iodine supplement did not improve on any BSID-III outcome at 18 months of age⁶. Furthermore, the absence of statistically significant results may also be due to the limited statistical power of the study.

Although this study did not observe moderating effects of pre-pregnancy BMI, GWG and maternal complications during pregnancy on the relation between treatment group and the BSID-III outcomes, it is important that these potential effects not be dismissed. The absence of these

moderating effects may be due to the very low observed power in the study (Supplementary Table 1), that reduced the likelihood of detecting effects³⁸.

The following study limitations should also be acknowledged. The sample size was relatively small and attrition (owing to multiple factors including the COVID-19 pandemic) was elevated, both of which may have interfered with our ability to detect some effects. Second, the use of a single-centre design and recruitment of an ethnically homogenous (i.e., white) group who were educated and unlikely to be facing significant socioeconomic disadvantage. Third, the reliability and stability of scores of these BSID-III outcomes increase as children get older, which may have interfered with our ability to detect potential effects of the current intervention in early infancy³⁹. Fourth, the sample consisted of individuals living in a country where severe nutrient deficiencies are not common. Fifth, adaptive behavior was maternally reported. Sixth, data on postnatal factors including postnatal home environment were not collected. However, infants were balanced on all other characteristics at baseline and randomized to treatment or control group. Seventh, maternal compliance with the intervention was not assessed. However, several strategies were used throughout both components of the intervention to improve compliance. Finally, this sample consisted of pregnant persons living in a country with universal access to healthcare, where they may already have been advised by healthcare professionals to maintain an optimal diet and exercise regimen, reducing the potential impact of the intervention. Such limitations may limit generalizability, hence studies including pregnant persons from different countries with larger samples are required to determine the potential impact of this intervention.

In conclusion, given that this intervention had medium-sized effects on expressive language and adaptive functioning, since pregnancy nutrition and exercise are modifiable, and

given that pregnant persons are motivated to make healthy changes during pregnancy, future studies should examine the impact of combined nutrition and exercise interventions during pregnancy in larger and more diverse samples, and follow offspring beyond 12 months of age to determine their potential impact in public health settings.

References

- Tierney AL, & Nelson CA. Brain Development and the Role of Experience in the Early Years. Zero Three. 2009; 30(2), 9–13.
- Romero-Ayuso D, Ruiz-Salcedo M, Barrios-Fernández S, et al. Play in Children with Neurodevelopmental Disorders: Psychometric Properties of a Parent Report Measure 'My Child's Play' *Children (Basel)*. 2021; 8(1), 25. doi:10.3390/children8010025.
- Hronis A, Roberts L, Kneebone II. A review of cognitive impairments in children with intellectual disabilities: Implications for cognitive behaviour therapy. *Br J Clin Psychol.* 2007; 56(2), 189-207. doi:10.1111/bjc.12133
- Van Hus J, Jeukens-Visser M, Koldewijn K, et al. Early intervention leads to long-term developmental improvements in very preterm infants, especially infants with bronchopulmonary dysplasia. *Acta Paediatr*. 2016; 105(7), 773-781. doi:10.1111/apa.13387
- Rodriguez A. Maternal pre-pregnancy obesity and risk for inattention and negative emotionality in children. J. *Child Psychol. Psychiatry and Allied Discip.* 2010; 51, 134–143. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2009.02133.x.
- Zhou SJ, Condo D, Ryan P, et al. Association Between Maternal Iodine Intake in Pregnancy and Childhood Neurodevelopment at Age 18 Months. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2019; 188(2), 332-338. doi:10.1093/aje/kwy225
- Colombo J, Zavaleta N, Kannass KN, et al. Zinc supplementation sustained normative neurodevelopment in a randomized, controlled trial of Peruvian infants aged 6-18 months. J Nutr. 2014; 144(8), 1298-1305. doi:10.3945/jn.113.189365

- Naninck EFG, Stijger PC, Brouwer-Brolsma EM. The Importance of Maternal Folate Status for Brain Development and Function of Offspring. *Adv Nutr.* 2019; 10(3), 502-519. doi:10.1093/advances/nmy120
- Larson L, M, Phiri K, S, Pasricha S. Iron and Cognitive Development: What Is the Evidence? *Ann Nutr Metab.* 2017; 71(suppl 3), 25-38.
- Christian P, Kim J, Mehra S, et al. Effects of prenatal multiple micronutrient supplementation on growth and cognition through 2 y of age in rural Bangladesh: the JiVitA-3 Trial. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2016; 104(4), 1175-1182. doi:10.3945/ajcn.116.135178
- Englund-Ögge L, Brantsæter AL, Sengpiel V, et al. Maternal dietary patterns and preterm delivery: results from large prospective cohort study. *BMJ*. 2014; 348, g1446. doi.org/10.1136/bmj.g1446
- Ip P, Ho FKW, Rao N. et al. Impact of nutritional supplements on cognitive development of children in developing countries: A meta-analysis. *Sci Rep.* 2017; 7, 10611. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-11023-4
- Wurtman R. J. A nutrient combination that can affect synapse formation. *Nutrients*. 2014; 6(4), 1701–1710. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu6041701</u>
- 14. Cheatham C, L. Nutritional Factors in Fetal and Infant Brain Development. *Ann Nutr Metab*.2019; 75(suppl 1), 20-32. doi: 10.1159/000508052
- 15. Chiavaroli V, Hopkins SA, Derraik J, et al. Exercise in pregnancy: 1-year and 7-year follow-ups of mothers and offspring after a randomized controlled trial. *Sci. Rep.* 2018; 8(1), 12915. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-30925-5

- 16. Clapp JF 3rd, Simonian S, Lopez B, et al. The one-year morphometric and neurodevelopmental outcome of the offspring of women who continued to exercise regularly throughout pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 1998; 178(3), 594-599. doi:10.1016/s0002-9378(98)70444-2
- 17. Clapp JF 3rd, Lopez B, Harcar-Sevcik R. Neonatal behavioral profile of the offspring of women who continued to exercise regularly throughout pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 1999; 180(1 Pt 1), 91-94. doi:10.1016/s0002-9378(99)70155-9
- Clapp JF 3rd. Morphometric and neurodevelopmental outcome at age five years of the offspring of women who continued to exercise regularly throughout pregnancy. *J Pediatr*. 1996; 129(6), 856-863. doi:10.1016/s0022-3476(96)70029-x
- Jukic AM, Lawlor DA, Juhl M, et al. Physical activity during pregnancy and language development in the offspring. *Paediatr. Perinat. Epidemiol.* 2013; 27(3), 283–293. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ppe.12046</u>
- 20. May LE, Scholtz SA, Suminski R, et al. Aerobic exercise during pregnancy influences infant heart rate variability at one month of age. *Early Hum Devel*. 2014; 90, 33-38. doi:10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2013.11.001
- Labonte-Lemoyne E, Curnier D, & Ellemberg D. Exercise during pregnancy enhances cerebral maturation in the newborn: A randomized controlled trial. *Clin Exp Neuropsychol.* 2017; 39(4), 347–354. https://doi.org/10.1080/13803395.2016.1227427
- 22. Perreault M, Atkinson SA, Mottola MF, et al. Structured diet and exercise guidance in pregnancy to improve health in women and their offspring: study protocol for the Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP) randomized controlled trial. *Trials*. 2018; *19*(1), 691. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-018-3065-x

- 23. Atkinson SA, Maran A, Dempsey K, et al. Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP): A Randomized Controlled Trial of Nutrition and Exercise Intervention from Early Pregnancy to Achieve Recommended Gestational Weight Gain. *Nutrients*. 2022; *14*(4), 810. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14040810
- 24. Health Canada. Prenatal Nutrition Guidelines for Health Professionals Folate. 2009. (Ottawa: Health Canada). <u>https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/hc-sc/migration/hc-sc/fn-</u> an/alt_formats/hpfb-dgpsa/pdf/pubs/guide-prenatal-eng.pdf. Accessed January 2022
- 25. Walder DJ, Sherman JC, Pulsifer MB. "Neurodevelopmental assessment," in Evidence-Based Practice in Infant and Early Childhood Psychology, eds Mowder B. A., Rubinson F., Yasik A. E. (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons;). 2009. https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2009-08424-006
- 26. Srinivasan K, Thomas T, Kapanee AR, et al. Effects of maternal vitamin B12 supplementation on early infant neurocognitive outcomes: a randomized controlled clinical trial. *Matern Child Nutr.* 2017; *13*(2), e12325. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.12325
- 27. Yi YG, Sung IY & Yuk JS. Comparison of Second and Third Editions of the Bayley Scales in Children With Suspected Developmental Delay. *Ann Rehabil Med.* 2018; 42(2), 313–320. https://doi.org/10.5535/arm.2018.42.2.313
- 28. Thomas S, Thomas T, Bosch RJ, et al. Effect of Maternal Vitamin B12 Supplementation on Cognitive Outcomes in South Indian Children: A Randomized Controlled Clinical Trial. *Matern Child Health J.* 2019; 23, 155–163. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10995-018-2605-z
- 29. He Y, Gao J, Wang T, et al. The association between prenatal micronutrient supplementation and early development of children under age two: Evidence from rural Guizhou, China. *Child. Youth Serv. Rev.* 2020; 112. Doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.104929.

- 30. Miller SM, Harris MA, Baker SS, et al. Intake of total omega-3 docosahexaenoic acid associated with increased gestational length and improved cognitive performance at 1 year of age. *J. nutri. health food eng.* 2016; 5(3), 00176.
- 31. Bolduc FV, Lau A, Rosenfelt CS, et al. Cognitive Enhancement in Infants Associated with Increased Maternal Fruit Intake During Pregnancy: Results from a Birth Cohort Study with Validation in an Animal Model. *EBioMedicine*. 2016; 8, 331–340. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2016.04.025
- 32. Anderson JS, Lange N, Froehlich A, et al. Decreased left posterior insular activity during auditory language in autism. *AJNR*. 2010; *31*(1), 131–139. https://doi.org/10.3174/ajnr.A1789
- 33. Weiss LG (2010) Bayley-III clinical use and interpretation <u>https://www.elsevier.com/books/bayley-iii-clinical-use-and-interpretation/weiss/978-0-12-374177-6</u>
- 34. Taylor MJ, Doesburg SM, & Pang EW. Neuromagnetic vistas into typical and atypical development of frontal lobe functions. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 2014; 8, 453. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2014.00453
- 35. Georgieff MK, Ramel SE, & Cusick SE. Nutritional influences on brain development. Acta paediatrica. 2018; 107(8), 1310–1321. https://doi.org/10.1111/apa.14287
- Deniz Can, D, Richards, T, & Kuhl PK. Early gray-matter and white-matter concentration in infancy predict later language skills: a whole brain voxel-based morphometry study. *Brain lang*. 2013; 124(1), 34–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandl.2012.10.007
- Diamond MC. Response of the brain to enrichment. *Anais da Academia Brasileira de Ciencias*.
 2001; 73(2), 211–220. https://doi.org/10.1590/s0001-37652001000200006

- 38. Dagne GA, Brown CH, Howe G, et al. Testing moderation in network meta-analysis with individual participant data. *Stat Med.* 2016; 35(15), 2485–2502. https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.6883
- 39. Borge TC, Aase H, Brantsæter AL, et al. The importance of maternal diet quality during pregnancy on cognitive and behavioural outcomes in children: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *BMJ open.* 2017; 7(9), e016777. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016777

Chapter 4: Preliminary Findings of Emotion Regulation in 12-Month Old Infants of Mothers Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention (Study 3)

Study 3 Overview

Title: Preliminary Findings of Emotion Regulation in 12-Month Old Infants of Mothers Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention

Authors: Neda Mortaji, H.BSc. (PhD Candidate); John Krzeczkowski, PhD; Stephanie Atkinson, PhD, Bahar Amani, PhD, Louis A. Schmidt, PhD, Ryan Van Lieshout, MD. PhD.

Context and Implications of this study: The third study extended the second study by examining whether fetal exposure to the Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP) nutrition+exercise intervention led to better emotion regulation (ER) at 12 months of age. We found that using an experimental approach, as well as a multimethod assessment of infant ER, the BHIP maternal nutrition+exercise intervention improved parasympathetic nervous system function (high frequency heart rate variability (HF-HRV) and root mean square of successive differences (RMSSD)), as well as maternal reports of infant temperament (Infant Behavior Questionnaire-Revised short form) in infants at 12 months of age. Although this study and study 2 suggest that this nutrition+exercise intervention may lead to improvements in both language, adaptive behaviour, and ER, further research with larger sample sizes are needed to determine the clinical utility of nutrition+exercise interventions for optimizing infant neurodevelopment.

Acknowledgements: We are grateful to partners in the community who assisted in recruitment and to all of the participants who enthusiastically volunteered for the study. The BHIP study team: Dr. Stephanie A Atkinson, Department of Pediatrics, McMaster University; Dr. Michelle F Mottola, School of Kinesiology, Western University; Dr. Keyna Bracken, Department of Family Medicine, McMaster University; Dr. Eileen K Hutton, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology McMaster University; Dr. Lehana Thabane, Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence, and Impact, McMaster University; Dr. Valerie Taylor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Toronto; Dr. Olive Wahoush, School of Nursing, McMaster University; Dr. Feng Xie, Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence, and Impact, McMaster University; Dr. Stuart M Phillips, Department of Kinesiology, McMaster University; Jennifer Vickers-Manzin, City of Hamilton Public Health

We thank the Scottish Rite Charitable Foundation of Canada for funding this study.

Conflicts of interest: None

Published in: Developmental Psychobiology, 65(2), e22376.

Abstract:

Background: Improved offspring emotion regulation (ER) has been associated with maternal intake of single nutrients or exercise during pregnancy but has not been examined in randomized trials. We investigated the impact of a maternal nutrition+exercise intervention during pregnancy on offspring ER at 12 months of age.

Methods: Mothers in the Be Healthy In Pregnancy (BHIP) randomized controlled trial were randomly assigned to an individualized nutrition+exercise intervention plus usual care (UC) or UC alone (control group). A multimethod assessment of infant ER using parasympathetic nervous system function (high frequency heart rate variability (HF-HRV) and root mean square of successive differences (RMSSD)), as well as maternal reports of infant temperament (Infant Behavior Questionnaire- Revised short form) was completed with a sub-sample of infants of enrolled mothers (intervention=9, control=8).

Results: We observed greater HF-HRV (M=4.63, SD=0.50, p=0.04, $\eta^2 p$ =0.25) and RMSSD (M=24.25, SD=6.15, p=0.04, $\eta^2 p$ =0.25) in infants of mothers in the intervention vs. control group. Intervention group infants also had higher maternally-rated surgency/extraversion (M=5.54, SD=0.38, p=0.00, $\eta^2 p$ =0.65) and regulation/orienting (M=5.46, SD=0.52, p=0.02, $\eta^2 p$ =0.81), and lower negative affectivity (M=2.70, SD=0.91, p=0.03, $\eta^2 p$ =0.52).

Conclusions: These preliminary results suggest that pregnancy nutrition+exercise interventions could improve infant ER but these findings require replication in larger, more diverse samples. The trial was registered at <u>www.clinicaltrials.gov</u> (NCT01689961).

Key words: Emotion regulation, prenatal diet, prenatal exercise, infant heart rate variability, infant temperament, pregnancy interventions, infant physiology

Introduction

Emotion regulation (ER) refers to the processes involved in modifying emotions in the service of future goals¹. Such regulation begins to develop in infancy and is central to adaptive functioning across cognitive, emotional and behavioral domains throughout life². Early problems with ER are associated with an increased risk of academic and learning difficulties³, behavioral problems⁴, criminal conviction⁵, and are involved in the development of most forms of psychopathology⁶.

The Developmental Origins of Health and Disease (DoHaD) hypothesis posits that adverse prenatal conditions can affect the function and structure of key physiological systems, including those involved in ER⁷. Poorer maternal nutrition and suboptimal levels of physical activity during pregnancy have been hypothesized to adversely impact offspring cognition and behavior, as well as physiological systems linked to emotion regulatory capacity⁸. As a result, intervening on these exposures through maternal lifestyle interventions could represent effective early approaches to improving offspring ER and subsequent functioning.

Lower high frequency heart rate variability (HF-HRV) is among the earliest emerging markers of poor ER later in life⁹, and links between deficiencies in specific nutrients in pregnancy and HF-HRV have been reported in humans¹⁰. For example, low maternal levels of vitamin B12 in pregnancy have been linked to reduced HF-HRV in 3-8 year old children¹¹, and higher maternal pregnancy omega-3 consumption was associated with higher HF-HRV in infants at 2 weeks, and four and six months of age¹². Maternal zinc deficiency during pregnancy has also been linked with lower fetal HRV at 34-36 weeks gestation¹³. Given the observational nature of these studies, randomized controlled trials (RCTs) are now required to better understand the clinical potential of intervening on maternal diet to improve infant ER.

Research examining the impact of maternal physical activity during pregnancy on offspring ER is rarer¹⁴. Two small RCTs found that the offspring of mothers who engaged in aerobic exercise had higher fetal HF-HRV at 36 weeks gestation¹⁵ and at one-month postpartum¹⁶ compared to those born to non-exercising mothers. In an observational study, offspring of mothers who did aerobic exercise were better able to calm themselves and orient to environmental stimuli five days after birth¹⁷ than those born to those who did not engage in regular exercise. However, the offspring in these studies were very young, and so examining the impact of maternal interventions on infants within developmental windows where infants begin to implement greater levels of ER capacities is important.

Given that maternal diet and exercise during pregnancy have been independently associated with improvements in infant ER, it is important to determine synergistic effects of diet and exercise during pregnancy. Given existing knowledge gaps, we examined a subset of infants of mothers enrolled in an RCT of a pregnancy nutrition+exercise intervention to determine their impact on offspring ER at 12-months of age.

Materials & Methods

Trial Design and Participants

Participants in this study were the 12-month-old offspring of mothers enrolled in the Be Health In Pregnancy (BHIP) RCT¹⁸. Briefly, 241 pregnant persons living in Hamilton, Ontario, Canada were recruited by 12 weeks gestation, stratified by pre-pregnancy BMI category (normal, overweight and obese) and allocated to treatment or control groups in a 1:1 ratio. Healthy pregnant persons >18 years old with singleton pregnancies, pre-pregnancy BMI<40 kg/m², and the ability to understand English and provide informed consent were eligible. Those with contraindications to exercise, health problems (heart, liver, or kidney disease), an inability to consume dairy products, who were smoking cigarettes, had pre-existing diabetes mellitus, or a baseline score ≥ 12 on the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) at the recruitment were excluded.

A sub-sample of 74 participants were then recruited from the remaining BHIP participants at 6 months of age to participate in a study that assessed the cognitive outcomes of 12-month-old offspring (manuscript under review). Additional funding enabled us to complete the present study which utilized a subset of 17 of these 12-month-old participants to also assess emotion regulation. Given that opportunities to assess the neurodevelopment of the offspring of women who have participated in diet+exercise interventions are rare, we assessed emotion regulation in this subset of participants. Informed consent was obtained prior to study participation. Ethical approval was granted by the Hamilton Integrated Research Ethics Board at McMaster University (REB Project#12-469) and Joseph Brant Hospital, Burlington (JBH 000-018-14) in Ontario, Canada.

Intervention

The details of the BHIP pregnancy nutrition+exercise intervention have been reported in detail previously¹⁹. Briefly, those in the intervention group received usual care (UC) from their health care providers in addition to the BHIP nutrition+exercise intervention (from study enrollment at 12 weeks gestation to birth). The nutrition component of the intervention consisted of an individualized diet plan that prioritized protein intake (~25% of energy needs) largely from dairy products. Participants received their dairy products biweekly by visiting the study site and consulting with the study nutritionist. The exercise component of the intervention consisted of 10,000 steps daily, tracked using a pedometer and exercise log, and a walking program starting at 25 minutes (increasing duration by two minutes each session) 3-4 times a week.

Participants in the control group received UC from their healthcare providers and the most recent guidance on pregnancy nutrition from Health Canada²⁰.

Randomization/Group Allocation

Due to the nature of the intervention the study was open-label with blinded endpoints¹⁸.

Infant Outcomes

As ER is best measured using a combination of physiological measures and informant reports,²¹ this study collected physiological and maternal report data. Our physiological measure of EF was HF-HRV²¹. HF-HRV has been linked to parasympathetic nervous system functioning, and greater HF-HRV is related to more adaptive control and flexibility in times of stress²² (and is reflective of better ER). Informant reports of infant temperament were collected from mothers using the IBQ-R short-form²³. Infants were followed up at 12 months of age, as brain regions underlying ER (e.g., the prefrontal cortex (PFC)) play an increasingly crucial role in directing emerging ER capacity at that age²⁴.

Time Domain Heart Rate Variability (HRV): Infants were seated in a highchair facing their mothers and research assistant prior to completing their cognitive testing (e.g., the Bayley Scale of Infant and Toddler Development 3rd Edition (BSID-III)) for approximately 30 minutes. Two pediatric electrodes were placed on the infants' right shoulder blade and lower-most left back. Data were continuously acquired throughout the task using the Biolab Software (version 3.2.3, Mindware Technologies Ltd. Gahanna, OH). Data were then inspected for artifacts using the Mindware HRV software. Activity within the infant respiratory sinus arrythmia frequency band (0.24 to 1.04 Hz) were extracted. In keeping with contemporary recommendations, we also considered HRV assessed in the time domain (Standard deviation of N-N intervals (SDNN) and root mean square of successive differences between heartbeats (RMSSD)). While RMSSD data

provide a primary time domain measure of the parasympathetic influences which is reflective of a calm state²⁵, SDNN is a gold standard measure of the responses to environmental demands and has more sympathetic influences on HRV, reflective of a more aroused state²⁶. Therefore, greater RMSSD values are reflective of better ER.

Temperament: Infant Behavior Questionnaire- Revised (IBQ-R) Short Form

Mothers completed the 91-item IBQ-R short form, which assesses infant behavior over the past week using a seven-point scale (1=never, 7=always). The IBQ-R consists of 14 scales that create three broad factors of infant temperament including Orienting/Regulation (low intensity pleasure, cuddliness, soothability, duration of orienting scales), Surgency/Extraversion (consisting of approach, high intensity pleasure, smiling/laughing, vocal reactivity, activity level scales), and Negative Affectivity (sadness, distress, fear, falling reactivity scales)²³. Higher scores indicate greater levels of each factor and all three broad factors were examined in this study.

Statistical Analysis

Maternal and infant baseline characteristics were summarized and compared between intervention and control groups, and between our sub-sample of participants and the original BHIP sample. One way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to calculate the mean differences between HRV metrics and temperament between intervention and control groups at 12 months of age. Correlation analyses were also conducted to assess the statistical relationship between our two ER measures. All analyses included stratification by participant BMI category. Analyses were performed using SPSS statistics 23 (IBM).

Results

Maternal and infant baseline characteristics are presented in Table 1. There were no statistically significant differences in maternal demographic data between intervention and control groups in the current study sub-sample nor in the core study¹⁹. For infants, median birthweight (3539g vs. 3690g, p=0.45) and breastfeeding practice at 6 months (exclusively breast fed (3 vs. 3), mixed breastfeeding and formula fed (6 vs. 5), and exclusively formula fed (0 vs. 0), p=0.63) did not differ between intervention and control groups.Demographic characteristics of the complete BHIP sample are presented elsewhere¹⁹, however, there were no statistically differences between this sub-sample and the original BHIP sample.

Variables	Intervention n=9	Standard care n=8	p-value
Maternal Demographics M (SD), N (%)			
Maternal age (y) median (Q1, Q3)	30.2 (28.6, 33.8)	31.5 (30, 32.8)	0.57
Gestational age at randomization (wk) median (Q1, Q3)	13 (12, 14)	13 (12, 14)	0.29
Maternal education level HS and below College/Bachelor Above Bachelor	0 (0%) 6 (67%) 3 (33%)	0 (0%) 5 (63%) 3 (37%)	0.62
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m ²)	22.7 (1.9)	24.1 (3.6)	0.33
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m ²) category n (%) Underweight (<18.5) Normal weight (18.5-24.9) Overweight (25.0-29.9) Obese (≥30)	0 (0%) 7 (78%) 2 (22%) 0 (0%)	0 (0%) 5 (63%) 2 (25%) 1 (12%)	0.53
Race/ethnicity n (%) European descent Mixed/Other	9 (100%) 0 (0%)	7 (88%) 1 (12%)	0.10

Table 1. Maternal and Infant Baseline Characteristi	ics
-----------------------------------------------------	-----

Total family income (in CAD) n (%) <\$45,000 \$45,000-\$74,999 >\$75,000 Unknown	0 (0%) 1 (11%) 8 (89%) 0 (0%)	0 (0%) 1 (12%) 5 (62%) 1 (12%)	0.53
Complications during pregnancy Yes No	2 (22%) 7 (78%)	1 (13%) 7 (87%)	0.60
Nulliparous n (%)	5 (56%)	4 (50%)	0.71
Infant demographics			
Birthweight (g) median (Q1, Q3)	3539 (3234, 3792)	3690 (3347, 3912)	0.45
Breastfeeding 6 months Exclusive Mixed Formula	3 (33%) 6 (67%) 0 (0%)	3 (38%) 5 (62%) 0 (0%)	0.63

Abbreviations: BMI, Body mass index; y, year; wk, week; g, grams; EPDS, Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale; Mixed, combination of exclusive breastfeeding and formula

It is important to note that although data on maternal compliance to the intervention is limited, we found that the 10,000 step goal was achieved by 20% of mothers in the second trimester and 10% of mothers in the third trimester. Therefore, step count did not differ between intervention and control group (p=0.27, n²p=0.36) throughout pregnancy, as well as from prerandomization throughout pregnancy. However, protein intake was statistically significantly higher in the intervention group (p=0.003, n²p=0.66) compared to the control group from the second trimester to the end of pregnancy. Diet quality (using a shortform food frequency questionnaire (FFQ)- PrimeScreen) did not differ prior to randomization in the trial (p=0.63).

Infant 12-month time domain HRV metrics (estimates of parasympathetic and sympathetic activity) are reported in Table 2. Mean scores from infants in the intervention and control group did not differ on HR (p=0.15) and SDNN (p=0.35) metrics. However, infants in the intervention compared to control group had statistically significantly higher HF-HRV (p=0.04, $\eta^2 p$ =0.25) and RMSSD (p=0.04, $\eta^2 p$ =0.25), suggesting that infants in the intervention

group had better ER because of greater parasympathetic influence (RMSSD). Differences

between the intervention and control group for HF-HRV and RMSSD were of large effect size.

No statistically significant sex differences for HF-HRV (t (df)= 10, p=0.06) and RMSSD (t (df)=

15, p=0.17) outcomes were found.

Table 2: 12 Month Infant Heart Rate Varial	bility Metrics Scores
---------------------------------------------------	-----------------------

	Intervention (n=9)	Control (n=8)		
HRV metrics	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	P-value	$\eta^2 p$
HR	124.59 (9.17)	131.28 (8.78)	0.15	0.13
HF-HRV	4.63 (0.50)	3.91 (0.84)	0.04	0.25
RMSSD	24.25 (6.15)	17.31 (6.70)	0.04	0.25
SDNN	31.31 (6.64)	27.88 (8.21)	0.35	0.05

HR, heart rate; HF-HRV, high frequency heart rate variability; RMSSD, root mean square of successive differences; SDNN, standard deviation of NN intervals; SD, standard deviation; $\eta^2 p$, partial-eta squared

Maternally-reported infant temperament is reported in Table 3. Infants in the intervention compared to the control group scored higher in surgency/extraversion (p=0.00, η^2 p=0.81) and regulation/orienting (p=0.02, η^2 p=0.65), and statistically significantly lower in negative affectivity (p=0.03, η^2 p=0.52). Differences between the intervention and control group for all the IBQ-R short-form factors were of large effect size. Correlational analyses examining associations between HRV metrics and the IBQ-R short form did not note any statistically significant associations (Supplementary Table 1).

Tabel 3: Infant IBQ-R Short Form Scores

	Intervention (n=9)	Control (n=9)		
IBQ-R Factors	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	<i>P</i> -value	η²p
Regulation/Orienting	5.46 (0.52)	4.90 (0.42)	0.02	0.65
Surgency/Extraversion	5.54 (0.38)	4.94 (0.29)	< 0.01	0.81
Negative Affectivity	2.70 (0.91)	3.75 (1.01)	0.03	0.52

IBQ-R, Infant behaviour Questionnaire-Revised; SD, standard deviation; n²p, partial-eta squared

Discussion

In this study, the 12-month-old infants of mothers who received a pregnancy nutrition+exercise intervention displayed better emotion regulatory capacity as evidenced by improved parasympathetic nervous system functioning (HF-HRV and RMSSD) and maternallyrated temperament relative to infants of mothers in the control group. The effect size of these differences was large, but our sample size was very small and so these results and their interpretation need to be viewed as preliminary in nature.

In terms of nutritional status of women during pregnancy, previous studies that have examined the effects of individual nutrient deficiencies during pregnancy and infant ER have reported associations between inadequate zinc and lower fetal HRV at 34-36 weeks gestation¹³, and B12 and lower HRV in 3–8-year-old children¹¹. In an observational study higher maternal omega-3 consumption was associated with greater HRV in two-week to 6-month-old infants¹². However, these studies examined single nutrients and individual physiological measures of ER in isolation, and only HRV without the addition of time domain parameters. Another study reported a link between overall poor diet quality during pregnancy and lower HRV in infants at 6 months of age²⁷. The results of the present study suggest that improving overall pregnancy diet along with the prescription of exercise could increase offspring HRV at 12 months of age.

The majority of mechanistic evidence for the effects of maternal diet and offspring ER is derived from non-human animal studies²⁸. Poor overall maternal diet during pregnancy has been proposed to negatively affect the hypothalamic–pituitary–adrenal (HPA) axis feedback systems through alterations in glucocorticoid receptors²⁹. Protein deficiency in rat dams increases fetal glucocorticoid production and sympathetic-adrenal responses to stress³⁰, and such changes could contribute to hyperactivity of the sympathetic nervous system (i.e., poorer ability to regulate emotions) and contribute to associations between maternal diet and behavioral regulatory

outcomes in offspring (i.e., higher negative affectivity)³¹. In this sub-study of the BHIP trial, total protein intake was statistically significantly higher in the intervention group compared to the control group (p=0.003, $\eta^2 p$ =0.66) from the second trimester to the end of pregnancy as reported for the entire study group^{19,32}. Therefore, it is possible that higher protein intake in the intervention group may have been one mechanism contributing to the improved ER observed in infants. Additionally, mothers in the intervention and control group did not differ in diet quality (using a shortform food frequency questionnaire (FFQ)-PrimeScreen) prior to randomization in the trial (p=0.63).

Although very limited data exist on the effects of maternal exercise during pregnancy and infant ER, two small RCTs have suggested that maternal aerobic exercise can lead to increased HRV at 36 weeks gestation¹⁵ and one month of age¹⁶. The second of these RCTs found that maternal exercise during pregnancy (resistance or circuit training) improved HRV in 1-month old infants compared to the control group regardless of exercise type¹⁶. As for the primary trial, *Post-hoc* analysis of the mothers in our sample showed that step counts did not differ between intervention and control group in the sample during pregnancy (p=0.27, $\eta^2p=0.36$). Step count also did not differ from pre-randomization throughout pregnancy in either the intervention or control group, though step counts may not have captured all forms of physical activity completed by mothers. As a result, it is unclear what role physical activity may have played in contributing to the changes in HRV and temperament observed. Additionally, average step count in our sample was similar to other studies of sedentary pregnant women³³.

Maternal exercise during pregnancy has been proposed to affect neurotrophic factors that are key to the growth and plasticity of the fetal brain³⁴. Maternal exercise increases neurotrophic factor levels such as BDNF and VEGF in the brain, which can lead to adaptive changes in brain

regions such as the PFC and amygdala³⁵, which are involved in controlling stress and emotional responses²⁴. Non-human animal studies have reported that low maternal protein intake decreases BDNF in the brains of neonatal rat offspring³⁶, and so perhaps higher maternal protein intake in this study in addition to exercise in the intervention group may have contributed to neurotrophic factor increases and a positive impact on infant ER.

Indeed, it is possible that the combination of nutrition+exercise interventions during pregnancy could act synergistically to benefit fetal brain development. Maternal diet during pregnancy is one of the most critical factors for optimal maternal and fetal health outcomes, and an overall healthy diet provides the essential nutrients needed for fetal brain development³⁷. Maternal exercise during pregnancy could improve placental development and maintenance throughout pregnancy³⁸. In terms of potential additive effects, maternal exercise could potentiate the positive effects of healthy maternal diet by optimizing fetal blood flow and nutrient delivery to various brain regions and physiological systems (PFC, amygdala, autonomic nervous system) associated with better maternal and fetal HRV and ER³⁸. Fetal HRV is dependent on cardiac output, and a healthy maternal diet (consisting of proteins and fatty acids) promotes healthy development of the cardiac system³⁹, and maternal exercise could further improve fetal HRV and increase fetal cardiovascular adaptations postnatally⁴⁰. For example, maternal exercise enhances amino acid transport pathways and genes associated with fatty acid metabolism which are both dietary factors involved in a healthy diet and that improve fetal HRV³⁹.

The following limitations of this study should be acknowledged. First, a single center design was utilized for this sub-study. Second, the sample size was very small and so our results are preliminary in nature. However, since we did observe statistically significant results (of large effect size) across both physiological and behavioral levels of analysis, we believe that this study

could provide important preliminary evidence on the impact of prenatal diet and exercise on neurodevelopment, as well as estimates of effect to aid in the conduct of future larger randomized controlled trials. Third, the sample consisted mainly of an ethnically and socioeconomically homogenous group of mothers who were free of mental health problems and comfortable socioeconomically. It is important to note however that individuals in this sample did not differ from those in the original BHIP sample. Third, the study was an open-label study due to the nature of the intervention, though all research staff testing infants and outcome analysts were blinded to group status. Fourth, the IBQ-R Short-Form was used and it was maternally reported only, however mothers are typically the primary caregiver in Canada and spend more time with their offspring than their partners⁴¹. Fifth, saliva or blood samples measuring hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis function of infants were not reported, and since measures of the HPA axis can help us to better understand emotional development and stress reactivity in infants⁴², future studies should consider including such measures. Sixth, limited data on maternal compliance to the intervention was reported. Lastly, while we expect the synergistic effects of both diet and exercise were needed to observe these results, it is not clear which had a greater impact than the other or if one alone was sufficient to produce the observed effects.

Conclusion

Our results suggest maternal use of the BHIP nutrition+exercise intervention during pregnancy may improve physiological and behavioral systems underlying offspring ER. However, it is important to note that these preliminary findings need to be replicated in larger more diverse samples and with offspring of different ages in order to assess the clinical utility of this intervention.

References

- Calkins SD. Origins and Outcomes of Individual Differences in Emotion Regulation. Soc Res Child Develpment. 1994;59(2):53-72.
- 2. Calkins SD, Dollar JM, Wideman L. Temperamental vulnerability to emotion dysregulation and risk for mental and physical health challenges. *Dev Psychopathol*. 2019;31(3):957-970
- Andrés, M. L., Stelzer, F., Juric, L. C., Introzzi, I., Rodríguez-Carvajal, R., & Navarro Guzmán, J. I. (2017). Emotion regulation and academic performance: A systematic review of empirical relationships. *Psicologia em Estudo*, 22(3), 299–311.
- 4. Ogundele M. O. (2018). Behavioural and emotional disorders in childhood: A brief overview for paediatricians. *World journal of clinical pediatrics*, 7(1), 9–26.
- Salinas KZ, Venta A. Testing the Role of Emotion Dysregulation as a Predictor of Juvenile Recidivism. *European Journal of Investigation in Health, Psychology and Education*. 2021; 11(1):83-95
- Moffitt TE, Arseneault L, Belsky D, et al. A gradient of childhood self-control predicts health, wealth, and public safety. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2011;108(7):2693-2698.
- P.D. Gluckman, M.A. Hanson, T. Buklijas, A conceptual framework for the developmental origins of health and disease., J. Dev. Orig. Health Dis. 1 (2010) 6–18.
- P.D. Gluckman, M.A. Hanson, C. Cooper, K.L. Thornburg, Effect of In Utero and Early-Life Conditions on Adult Health and Disease, N. Engl. J. Med. 359 (2008) 61–73.
- G.G. Berntson, J.T. Cacioppo, K.S. Quigley, Respiratory sinus arrhythmia: Autonomic origins, physiological mechanisms, and psychophysiological implications, Psychophysiology. 30 (1993) 183–196.

- 10. J.F. Thayer, S.S. Yamamoto, J.F. Brosschot, The relationship of autonomic imbalance, heart rate variability and cardiovascular disease risk factors, Int. J. Cardiol. 141 (2010) 122–131
- Sucharita, S., Dwarkanath, P., Thomas, T., Srinivasan, K., Kurpad, A. V., & Vaz, M. (2014).
 Low maternal vitamin B12 status during pregnancy is associated with reduced heart rate variability indices in young children. *Maternal & child nutrition*, *10*(2), 226–233.
- Drewery, M, Gaitan, A., Spedale, S., Monlezun, CJ., & Miketinas, D., Lammi-Keefe, C. (2017). Maternal n-6 and n-3 fatty acid status during pregnancy is related to infant heart rate and heart rate variability: An exploratory study. Prostaglandins, Leukotrienes and Essential Fatty Acids (PLEFA). 126.
- Spann, M. N., Smerling, J., Gustafsson, H., Foss, S., Altemus, M., & Monk, C. (2015).
 Deficient maternal zinc intake-but not folate-is associated with lower fetal heart rate variability. *Early human development*, *91*(3), 169–172.
- Blaize, A. N., Pearson, K. J., & Newcomer, S. C. (2015). Impact of Maternal Exercise during Pregnancy on Offspring Chronic Disease Susceptibility. *Exercise and sport sciences reviews*, 43(4), 198–203.
- May LE, Glaros A, Yeh H-W, Clapp JF, Gustafson KM. Aerobic exercise during pregnancy influences fetal cardiac autonomic control of heart rate and heart rate variability. Early Hum Dev. 2010;86:213–7
- 16. May, L., Scholtz, S., Suminski, R., Gustafson, K (2013). Aerobic exercise during pregnancy influences infant heart rate variability at one month of age. Early human development. 90.
- Clapp, J. F., 3rd, Lopez, B., & Harcar-Sevcik, R. (1999). Neonatal behavioral profile of the offspring of women who continued to exercise regularly throughout pregnancy. *American journal of obstetrics and gynecology*, *180*(1 Pt 1), 91–94.

- Perreault, M., Atkinson, S.A., Mottola, M.F. *et al.* Structured diet and exercise guidance in pregnancy to improve health in women and their offspring: study protocol for the *Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP)* randomized controlled trial. *Trials* 19, 691 (2018).
- Atkinson SA, Maran A, Dempsey K, Perreault M, VanniyasingamT, Phillips SM, Hutton EK, Mottola MF, Wahoush O, Xie F, and Thabane L. Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP): A randomized controlled trial of nutrition and exercise intervention from early pregnancy to achieve recommended gestational weight gain. Nutrients. 2022, 14:810. doi.org/10.3390/nu14040810.
- 20. Health Canada. 2009. Prenatal Nutrition Guidelines for Health Professionals Folate.(Ottawa: Health Canada). Available online.
- 21. Fox NA. Temperament and regulation of emotion in the first years of life. Pediatrics.
 1998;102(5 Suppl E):1230–5.
- 22. Thayer JF, Åhs F, Fredrikson M, Sollers JJ, Wager TD. A meta-analysis of heart rate variability and neuroimaging studies: Implications for heart rate variability as a marker of stress and health. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2012;36(2):747-756
- 23. Bosquet Enlow, M., White, M. T., Hails, K., Cabrera, I., & Wright, R. J. (2016). The Infant Behavior Questionnaire-Revised: Factor structure in a culturally and sociodemographically diverse sample in the United States. *Infant behavior & development*, *43*, 24–35.
- 24. Quirk GJ, Beer JS. Prefrontal involvement in the regulation of emotion: convergence of rat and human studies. Curr Opin Neurobiol. 2006;16(6):723-727.
- 25. Segerstrom SC, Nes LS. Heart rate variability reflects self-regulatory strength, effort, and fatigue. Psychological Science. 2007;18(3):275-281

- Kleiger RE, Stein PK, Bigger JT. Heart rate variability: Measurement and clinical utility. Annals of Noninvasive Electrocardiology. 2005;10:88-101.
- Krzeczkowski JE, Boylan K, Arbuckle TE, et al. Maternal Pregnancy Diet Quality Is
 Directly Associated with Autonomic Nervous System Function in 6-Month-Old Offspring. J
 Nutr. 2020;150(2):267-275
- Hodel AS. Rapid Infant Prefrontal Cortex Development and Sensitivity to Early Environmental Experience. Dev Rev. 2018;48:113-144
- 29. Poore KR, Boullin JP, Cleal JK, Newman JP, Noakes DE, Hanson MA, et al. Sex- and agespecific effects of nutrition in early gestation and early postnatal life on hypothalamopituitary-adrenal axis and sympathoadrenal function in adult sheep. *J Physio* (2010) 588:2219–37.
- 30. Langley-Evans SC, Gardner DS, Jackson AA. Maternal protein restriction influences the programming of the rat hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis. *J Nutr* (1996) 126:1578–85.
- 31. Kajantie E. Fetal origins of stress-related adult disease. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2006) 1083:11–
 27.
- 32. Perreault M, Atkinson SA, Mottola M and the BHIP study team. Individualized high dairy protein + walking program supports bone health in pregnancy: a randomized controlled trial. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 2022. nqac182, https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqac182.
- Downs DS, LeMasurier GC, DiNallo JM. Baby steps: pedometer-determined and selfreported leisure-time exercise behaviors of pregnant women. *J Phys Act Health*. 2009;6(1):63-72.

- K.B. Seroogy, K.H. Lundgren, T.M. Tran, K.M. Guthrie, P.J. Isackson, C.M. Gall Dopaminergic neurons in rat ventral midbrain express brain-derived neurotrophic factor and neurotrophin-3 mRNAs J. Comp. Neurol., 342 (1994), pp. 321-334
- Uysal, N., Sisman, A. R., Dayi, A., Aksu, I., Cetin, F., Gencoglu, C., Tas, A., & Buyuk, E. (2011). Maternal exercise decreases maternal deprivation induced anxiety of pups and correlates to increased prefrontal cortex BDNF and VEGF. Neuroscience letters, 505(3), 273–278.
- 36. Marwarha, G., Claycombe-Larson, K., Schommer, J., & Ghribi, O. (2017). Maternal lowprotein diet decreases brain-derived neurotrophic factor expression in the brains of the neonatal rat offspring. The Journal of nutritional biochemistry, 45, 54–66. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jnutbio.2017.03.005</u>
- Krishnaveni, G. V., & Srinivasan, K. (2019). Maternal Nutrition and Offspring Stress Response-Implications for Future Development of Non-Communicable Disease: A Perspective From India. *Frontiers in psychiatry*, 10, 795.
- 38. Bauer I, Hartkopf J, Kullmann S, et alSpotlight on the fetus: how physical activity during pregnancy influences fetal health: a narrative reviewBMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine 2020;6:e000658. doi: 10.1136/bmjsem-2019-000658
- Most, J., Dervis, S., Haman, F., Adamo, K. B., & Redman, L. M. (2019). Energy Intake Requirements in Pregnancy. Nutrients, 11(8), 1812. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11081812</u>
- 40. McDonald S, Satterfield NA, May LE, Newton ER, Livingston J, Fang X. Influence of maternal exercise on fetal heart response during labor and delivery. *Health Sci Rep*. 2018;1(10):e81

- 41. Bayly, B., & Gartstein, M. (2013). Mother's and father's reports on their child's temperament: does gender matter?. *Infant behavior & development*, *36*(1), 171–175.
- 42. Levendosky, A. A., Bogat, G. A., Lonstein, J. S., Martinez-Torteya, C., Muzik, M., Granger, D. A., & von Eye, A. (2016). Infant adrenocortical reactivity and behavioral functioning: relation to early exposure to maternal intimate partner violence. Stress (Amsterdam, Netherlands), 19(1), 37–44. https://doi.org/10.3109/10253890.2015.1108303

Chapter 5: Effectiveness of a Pregnancy Nutrition + Exercise Intervention on Offspring Neurodevelopment at 36 Months of Age (Study 4)

Study 4 Overview

Title: Effectiveness of a Pregnancy Nutrition + Exercise Intervention on Offspring Neurodevelopment at 36 Months of Age

Authors: Neda Mortaji, H.BSc. (PhD Candidate); John Krzeczkowski, PhD; Stephanie Atkinson, PhD, Louis A. Schmidt, PhD, Ryan Van Lieshout, MD. PhD.

Context and Implications of this study: The fourth study extendeds the third study by examining whether fetal exposure to the Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP) nutrition+exercise intervention led to better emotion regulation (ER) at 36 months of age (early childhood). We found that using an experimental approach, as well as a multimethod assessment of ER (consisting of informant reports, observational tasks, and physiological measures), the BHIP maternal nutrition+exercise intervention improved select scales of the maternally reported Child Behavior Questionnaire (CBQ) and Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function-Preschool Edition (BRIEF-P), impulsivity scores using an observational task, and physiological measures of HRV at 36 months of age. Although studies 2-4 suggest that this nutrition+exercise intervention may lead to improvements in both cognitive and ER development from infancy to early childhood, further research with larger sample sizes are needed to determine the clinical utility of nutrition+exercise interventions for optimizing infant neurodevelopment.

Acknowledgements: We are grateful to partners in the community who assisted in recruitment and to all of the participants who enthusiastically volunteered for the study. The BHIP study team: Dr. Stephanie A Atkinson, Department of Pediatrics, McMaster University; Dr. Michelle F Mottola, School of Kinesiology, Western University; Dr. Keyna Bracken, Department of Family Medicine, McMaster University; Dr. Eileen K Hutton, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology McMaster University; Dr. Lehana Thabane, Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence, and Impact, McMaster University; Dr. Valerie Taylor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Toronto; Dr. Olive Wahoush, School of Nursing, McMaster University; Dr. Feng Xie, Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence, and Impact, McMaster University; Dr. Stuart M Phillips, Department of Kinesiology, McMaster University; Jennifer Vickers-Manzin, City of Hamilton Public Health

We thank the Scottish Rite Charitable Foundation of Canada for funding this study.

Conflicts of interest: None

Published in: Manuscript in the process of being submitted to a journal.

Abstract

Background: Pregnancy nutrition and exercise have been linked to improved offspring emotion regulation (ER) in observational studies, but this has not been examined in randomized controlled trials (RCTs). We investigated the impact of a maternal nutrition+exercise intervention during pregnancy on offspring ER at 36 months of age.

Methods: The Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP) RCT randomly assigned consenting pregnant persons to a nutrition+exercise intervention or care as usual (CAU). This study examined a subset of these mothers and their offspring (intervention= 22, control= 20) and assessed emotion regulatory capacity at 36 months of age. This was assessed using a multimethod approach consisting of informant reports, observational tasks, and physiological measures.

Results: Children of those in the intervention group had better ER as indexed by parent reports on the approach, attentional focusing, soothability, and inhibitory control scales of the CBQ, and the inhibitory self-control and flexibility index of the BRIEF-P. They also performed better on an observed impulsivity task, and had better HRV at rest and during this task. Effects sizes were medium to large but attrition in the trial from enrolment to 36 months was high.

Conclusion: A structured and monitored nutrition+exercise lifestyle intervention during pregnancy led to improvements in ER in 36-month-olds. Larger RCTs containing more diverse samples are needed to better understand the clinical potential of intervening on maternal diet to improve infant cognition and ER.

Introduction

Emotion regulation (ER), the processes involved in modifying emotions in the service of future goals⁶ begins to develop in infancy and is essential to adaptive functioning across behavioral, emotional and cognitive domains throughout life⁷. Indeed, problems with ER early in life are linked to a tripling risk of polysubstance dependence², criminal conviction³, and income rates below the poverty line in adulthood⁴.

The development of ER in early childhood is influenced by factors internal to the child, as well as those external to them. Internal factors include biological and behavioral traits such as temperament, innate differences in external reactivity to changing demands⁸. External factors such as caregiving style is also critical, with decrements in emotion regulatory capacity seen in those born to families experiencing high stress and/or socioeconomic disadvantage⁸. However, prenatal environmental exposures may also affect ER development⁹. The Developmental Origins of Health and Disease (DoHaD) hypothesis posits that suboptimal intrauterine environmental exposures can affect the function and structure of the brain, including key systems involved in ER development¹⁰. Conditions such as poor maternal diet, lack of exercise, stress, mood disorders and infection during pregnancy have all been hypothesized to affect the physiological systems linked to offspring ER¹⁰. However, maternal diet quality and exercise during pregnancy are among the only modifiable risk factors that affect offspring ER. Since brain plasticity decreases with age, prenatal nutrition and physical activity interventions could represent an effective means by which ER could be optimized¹².

The majority of studies that have examined the impact of prenatal exposures such as maternal diet and exercise on offspring ER in humans utilize observational study designs and have tended to examine single nutrients in isolation, as well as just one or two outcomes. In order

to assess the full scope of ER in pediatric populations and minimize bias, robust multimethod assessments that include parent-reports, observed behavior, and physiological and behavioural assessment across both physiological and behavioral levels are required^{13,14}. To date, very few observational studies have found that a better maternal diet during pregnancy is associated with a lower risk of aggressive behaviour, ADHD, and less emotional/behavioural problems in 7-10 year olds¹⁹. Conversely, a maternal diet high in sugar and fat was found to be related to emotional-behavioral dysregulation at 2, 4 and 7 years of age²⁰. While few have examined physiological outcomes, work assessing the impact of lower maternal vitamin B12¹⁶, zinc¹⁷ and omega-3¹⁸ during pregnancy has showed that they are associated with reduced HRV in children up to three years of age.

Studies examining maternal exercise during pregnancy are also rare. One observational study examining maternal aerobic exercise throughout pregnancy and its impact on infant emotion regulation at five days of age found that infants of mothers who exercised were better able to calm themselves than the infants of mothers who didn't exercise during pregnancy. The two small RCTs that have assessed the effects of maternal aerobic exercise during pregnancy found that HRV increased in response to exercise at 36-38 weeks gestation²¹ and the other study at one month of age²².

To our knowledge only two studies have examined the impact of a combined diet+exercise intervention during pregnancy on infant ER. These are both sub-studies of the Canadian Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP) RCT and found that a diet+exercise intervention starting in the second trimester of pregnancy improved expressive language and general adaptive functioning in infants at 12 months of age (manuscript under review), as well as multiple indices of emotion regulation including physiological (HRV) and informant-based (Infant Behavior
Questionnaire- Revised Short Form) measures. These studies have begun to suggest that the combination of healthy diet and exercise during pregnancy could act synergistically to benefit fetal brain development and improve infant ER. However, in order to assess the full potential of diet+exercise interventions to improve offspring ER, it is important to use multiple methods across measures and physiological systems over time.

Given these knowledge gaps, the objective of this study was to examine the effects of overall diet quality and exercise during pregnancy on infant ER using physiological, observational, and behavioural outcomes at three years of age. This age is an important period for emotional development as children enter preschool and begin to interact with others in a different social setting, their understanding of others' emotions and their own in response to emotional events is overtly displayed,²⁶ and ER at this age predicts later ER,²⁷ as well as multiple other outcomes like mental health, and educational and vocational attainment²⁸.

Methods

Trial Design and Procedures

This study followed the 36-month-old offspring of mothers and birthing parents enrolled in the original BHIP RCT that examined the impact of a diet+exercise intervention on parents' likelihood of attaining recommended gestational weight gain during pregnancy²⁹. Pregnant persons (n=241) were originally recruited into BHIP from the Hamilton, Ontario, Canada region at 12-17 weeks gestation and randomized to intervention or control group in a 1:1 allocation ratio and further stratified by pre-pregnancy BMI category (normal, overweight, obese). Ethical approval was granted by the Hamilton Integrated Research Ethics Board at McMaster University (REB Project#12-469) and Joseph Brant Hospital, Burlington (JBH 000-018-14) in Ontario,

Canada. The trial was registered at <u>www.clinicaltrials.gov</u> (NCT01689961). Baseline data were collected from mothers during the first study visit at 12-17 weeks gestation, and during their second study visit, block randomization of the study arms was conducted and stratified by BMI²⁸. Due to the nature of the intervention, this study was an open-label format with blinded endpoints, so participants were aware of group status but staff and research analysists were blinded to group status. All analyses were performed on an intention-to-treat basis.

Participants

Participants were recruited by the original BHIP team between January 2013 to April 2018, and recruitment was complete by March 2019 when infants were six months old. A subsample of 74 participants were recruited from the remaining BHIP participants at six months of age to participate in a trial assessing the cognitive outcomes at 12 months of age (manuscript under review). The present study examines 42 participants of the 12-month follow-up. Informed consent was obtained prior to study participation and the study was conducted at McMaster University. Healthy pregnant persons >18 years old with singleton pregnancies, ≤ 12 weeks gestation at enrollment, approval of primary health care provider to participate, pre-pregnancy BMI<40 kg/m², and the ability to understand English and provide informed consent were eligible to participate. Those with contraindications to exercise, significant kidney, liver, or heart disease, pre-existing diabetes mellitus, refusal to consume dairy products, smoking, or a baseline score ≥ 12 on the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) at recruitment were excluded.

Intervention

Individuals in the intervention group received usual care from their health care providers, which includes routine prenatal visits every one-to-four weeks²⁹, as well as the BHIP

diet+exercise intervention. The diet component consisted of an individualized high protein diet (approximately 25% of energy needs) primarily from dairy products. Participants received their dairy products biweekly from the study nutritionist who also guided them through their nutritional goals. The exercise component of the intervention consisted of a monitored walking program three-to-four times per week for 25 minutes, and increasing in time by two minutes every session for up to 40 minutes daily until the end of pregnancy. Additionally, 10,000 steps per day were maintained by participants and tracked using a pedometer and exercise logs. Participants in the intervention group completed the intervention from enrollment (<12 weeks gestation) to the end of pregnancy. Additional details about the intervention is reported elsewhere²⁸. Participants in the control group received usual care from their health care providers and updated guidelines on nutrition during pregnancy from Health Canada³⁰.

Infant Measures of Emotion Regulation:

Emotion is a combination of expression and physiology its regulation is best captured using multimethod assessments consisting of biological-physiological measures, observational and informant report measures³⁰.

Informant Reports

In this study, we used informant reports of child behavior to assess offspring temperament (child behaviour questionnaire (CBQ)), and executive function (Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function-Preschool Version (BRIEF-P)) as these constructs not only assess ER³¹, but are also predictive of psychiatric problems in childhood and later in life³⁴.

Child Behavior Questionnaire (CBQ): The CBQ is a measure of child temperament in children aged 3-7 years of age. Temperament is fundamental to how children handle emotions and

regulate their behaviour³⁸. The CBQ consists of 195 questions which create fifteen temperament feature scales including Positive Anticipation, Smiling/Laughter, High Intensity Pleasure, Activity Level, Impulsivity, Shyness, Discomfort, Fear, Anger/Frustration, Sadness, Soothability, Inhibitory Control, Attentional Focusing, Low Intensity Pleasure, and Perceptual Sensitivity³⁸. Mothers were asked to rate their child on a 7-point scale ranging from 1= extremely untrue to 7= extremely true, a not applicable option was also provided. Higher scores on these scales indicate better temperamental scores. In this study we chose to analyze temperament scales most closely related to child ER *a priori³⁹* (Approach, Attentional Focusing, Falling Reactivity/Soothability, Impulsivity, and Inhibitory Control).

Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function-Preschool Version (BRIEF-P): The

BRIEF-P is a standardized, validated and reliable measure of executive function (EF) in children aged two-to-five years of age. Problems with EF are associated with ER problems in children⁴⁰. Since executive functions permit children to inhibit impulsive behaviour (inhibit scale), shift emotions in an appropriate manner (shift scale) and control their emotional responses (emotional control scale), EF is directly linked to ER⁴¹. The BRIEF-P includes 63 items and five scales including Inhibit, Shift, Emotional Control, Working Memory, and Plan/Organize. Mothers were asked to respond to each question as "never" (0), "sometimes" (1), or "often" (2). Higher scores on the BRIEF-P indexes indicate more problems with executive functioning. These scales form three separate indexes called Inhibitory Self-Control (ISCI) (inhibit and emotional control scales), Flexibility (Fl) (shift and emotional control scales), and Emergent Metacognition (EMI) (working memory and plan/organize scales)⁴⁰. Based on the recommendations of Sherman and Brooks (2010) scores of all the indexes were reported⁴¹.

Observational Measure: Objective Laboratory Task of Impulsivity (Snack Delay Task)

In the snack delay task, the child had to wait for the tester to say "go" before retrieving a treat (marshmallows) from the plate in front of them. Delays of 10, 20, 30, and 45 seconds were applied. Children were coded on their ability to wait until it was time to retrieve the treat, but scores were deducted if they moved their hands closer to the treat before the right time. This task was digitally recorded, and the research assistant who was trained on delivering and scoring this task timed the delays, as well as coded participants on a scale from 1= grabs treat before tester says "go" to 7=waits to retrieve treat until they are told "go". Each time delay was scored from 1-7 and scores from each time were totalled to achieve a final overall score. Higher scores on the impulsivity task indicate less impulsivity.

Biological-Physiological Measures

Heart Rate Variability: HRV is one of the earliest emerging predictors of ER later in life and can predict later psychopathology⁴¹. Two ECG electrodes were placed on the child's right shoulder blade and left lower back and data were acquired using Biolab Software (v.3.2.3 Mindware Ltd) during the five-minute resting state baseline task (watching a video clip from Finding Nemo), and during the impulsivity task. Mindware HRV software was then used to inspect data for artifacts and analyze data in the 0.24-1.04 Hz frequency domain⁴². Higher HF-HRV and RMSSD values indicate better heart rate variability and emotion regulatory abilities³¹.

Frontal Alpha Asymmetry: EEG data were recorded using the Netstation (v.4.4.1) 128electrode HydroCel sensor nets at 250 Hz and referenced to the vertex (EGI Inc). Data were collected during the impulsivity task, as FAA reflects task-specific neural processing⁴³. Data was analyzed using EEGLab and underwent Fast Fourier Transformation to extract power within the 6-9 Hz alpha band. FAA was then calculated by subtracting the natural log transformed alpha

power from the left hemisphere (F3) from the right hemisphere (F4). Greater left FAA is suggestive of better ER abilities⁴³.

Statistical Analysis:

Maternal and infant demographic characteristics were summarized using descriptive summary measures: mean (SD) for continuous variables and n (%) for categorical variables. Demographic information was also compared between intervention and control groups and between our sub-sample and the original BHIP sample using *t*-tests (continuous data) and Chi squared –tests (categorical data). To calculate the mean differences between intervention and control groups at 36 months of age for the informant report, observational and biological-physiological measures, a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used. Given the exploratory nature of this study, we did not adjust for multiple comparisons. All analyses included stratification by participant BMI category. Analyses were performed using SPSS statistics 23 (IBM).

Results

Figure 1. Flow of Participants Through the BHIP Trial

Enrollment

6-month Postpartum Visit Intervention Group Completed (n=76) 6-month Postpartum Visit

Control Group Completed (n=86)



Allocation

Follow-up

Analysis

Complete recruitment and eligibility criteria for the original BHIP RCT are detailed elsewhere²⁸. The demographic characteristics of mothers and infants of our 36-month subsample (intervention=22, control=20) in the present study are presented in Table 1. Baseline maternal age (intervention=30.3 years, control=30.9) and pre-pregnancy BMI (intervention= 24.4, control=24.6) did not differ between the originally recruited BHIP sample (n=241), the BHIP 12month follow-up (n=74), and this 36-month subsample. Maternal characteristics also did not differ for maternal education, ethnicity marital status, obstetrical complications, and household income. The age of three-year-old offspring of parents in the intervention and control group were not statistically significantly different (37.8 vs. 38.3 months), nor was birthweight (3611.0 vs. 3576.0 grams), and most children were exclusively breastfed at 6 months of age. The pregnancy characteristics of participants in this 36-month sample also did not differ from those in the

original BHIP RCT.

Variables	Intervention n=22	Standard care n=20	p-value
Maternal Characteristics		•	
Maternal age (y) median (Q1, Q3)	30.3 (28.6, 33.9)	30.9 (28.1, 30.0)	0.93
Maternal education level n (%) Education above Bachelor's degree	17 (77.0)	15 (75.0)	0.69
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m ²) median (Q1, Q3)	24.4 (22.2, 26.4)	24.6 (21.9, 27.8)	0.68
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m ²) category n (%) Underweight (<18.5) Normal weight (18.5-24.9) Overweight (25.0-29.9) Obese (\geq 30)	0 (0.0) 15 (68.0) 4 (18.0) 3 (13.0)	0 (0.0) 12 (60.0) 5 (25.0) 3 (15.0)	0.42
Race/ethnicity n (%) European descent Mixed/Other	19 (86.0) 3 (13.6)	18 (90.0) 2 (10.0)	0.79
Total family income n (%) <\$45,000 \$45,000-\$74,999 >\$75,000 Unknown	1 (4.6) 3 (13.6) 17 (77.0) 1 (4.6)	0 (0.0) 1 (5.0) 18 (90.0) 1 (5.0)	0.82
Married/living with significant other n (%)	22 (100.0)	20 (100.0)	0.95
Complications during pregnancy Yes No	2 (9.0) 20 (91.0)	1 (5.0) 19 (95.0)	0.76
Nulliparous n (%)	12 (55.0)	11 (55.0)	0.83
Infant Characteristics			
Child age (months) (SD)	37.8 (5.4)	38.3 (5.8)	0.81
Birthweight (g) median (Q1, Q3)	3611 (3298.0, 3971.0)	3576 (3266.0, 3792.0)	0.71
Breastfeeding 6 months Exclusive Mixed	20 (91.0) 1 (4.5) 1 (4.5)	18 (90.0) 1 (5.0) 1 (5.0)	0.62

Formula		

BMI, Body mass index; y, year; wk, week; SD, standard deviation; g, grams, EPDS, Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale Mixed, combination of exclusive breastfeeding and formula

Maternally reported informant reports on the CBQ and BRIEF-P are reported in Table 2. For the CBQ, children in the intervention group scored statistically significantly higher in the approach (p=0.02, $\eta^2 p$ =0.14), attentional focusing (p=0.02, $\eta^2 p$ =0.06), falling reactivity/soothability (p=0.04, $\eta^2 p$ =0.06), and inhibitory control (p=0.05, $\eta^2 p$ =0.10) scales of the CBQ compared to children in the control group. Differences between the groups on these outcomes were of medium to large effect size. However, there were no statistically significant differences in the impulsivity scale between groups. For the BRIEF-P, mean scores from children in the intervention group were statistically significantly higher in the ISCI (p=0.02, $\eta^2 p$ =0.15) and FI (p=0.05, $\eta^2 p$ =0.11) indexes than children in the control group. Differences between the groups on these outcomes were no statistical differences between the groups on the EMI index.

	Intervention (n=22)	Control (n=20	Control (n=20)		
Scales	Mean 95% CI	Mean 95% CI	p-value	$\eta^2 p$	
CBQ Approach	5.01 (4.69-5.33)	4.51 (4.20-4.83)	0.02	0.14	
Attentional Focusing	4.91 (4.66-5.15)	4.38 (3.98-4.79)	0.02	0.06	
Falling Reactivity/ Soothability	5.16 (4.73-5.58)	4.62 (4.34-4.90)	0.04	0.06	
Impulsivity	4.13 (3.78-4.48)	4.18 (3.80-4.56)	0.84	0.01	
Inhibitory Control	4.85 (4.47-5.22)	4.34 (3.95-4.73)	0.04	0.10	

 Table 2: Maternally Reported CBQ, and BRIEF-P Outcomes of Children at 36 Months of Age

BRIEF-P

ISCI	35.50 (32.42-38.57)	40.31 (37.32-43.30)	0.02	0.15
FI	27.05 (24.32-29.78)	31.18 (27.57-34.79)	0.04	0.11
EMI	38.73 (35.48-41.99)	38.81 (35.38-42.24)	0.97	0.00

CBQ, Children's Behavior Questionnaire; BRIEF-P, Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function-Preschool Edition; ISCI, Inhibitory self control index; FI, Flexibility index; EMI, Emergent metacognition index; η²p, partial eta squared

Scores on the snack delay task are reported in Table 3. Children in the intervention group scored statistically significantly higher on the impulsivity task (p=0.04, $\eta^2 p$ =0.15), meaning they were less impulsive than children in the control group. Differences between the groups were of large effect size.

Table 3: Impulsivity task scores of children at 36 months of age

	Intervention (n=22)		Con	Control (n=20)			
	Mean	95% CI	Mean	95% CI	p-value	$\eta^2 p$	
Impulsivity Score	26.41 (2	25.34-27.48)	24.10	(21.46-26.74)	0.04	0.15	

 $\eta^2 p$, partial eta squared

HRV metrics of children at resting baseline and during the impulsivity task are reported in Table 4. Children in the intervention group had higher HF-HRV and RMSSD values at both baseline (p=0.04, $\eta^2 p$ =0.25; p=0.03, $\eta^2 p$ =0.29) and during the impulsivity task (p=0.02, $\eta^2 p$ =0.27; p=0.04, $\eta^2 p$ =0.26). These results suggest that infants in the intervention group had greater parasympathetic influence (RMSSD) during both tasks. Differences between groups for HF-HRV and RMSSD were of large effect size. Children in the two groups did not differ on FAA (p=0.73, $\eta^2 p$ =0.18).

Table 4: Biological-physiological outcomes of children during baseline and the impulsivitytask

Intervention (n=22) Control (n=20)

Physiological metrics	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	<i>P</i> -value	η²p
Baseline HRV				
HR	108.29 (7.43)	114.18 (8.18)	0.21	0.14
HF-HRV	5.91 (1.20)	5.01 (1.03)	0.04	0.25
RMSSD	35.45 (8.15)	26.37 (7.10)	0.03	0.29
SDNN	41.21 (7.54)	37.32 (8.18)	0.42	0.07
Impulsivity Task HRV				
HR	121.21 (8.32)	127.83 (8.91)	0.34	0.16
HF-HRV	7.23 (3.54)	5.71 (2.73)	0.02	0.27
RMSSD	42.04 (8.95)	33.37 (7.87)	0.04	0.26
SDNN	44.24 (7.65)	39.94 (8.79)	0.51	0.05
Impulsivity Task FAA				
FAA	0.03 (0.13)	0.01 (0.11)	0.73	0.18

HR, heart rate; HF-HRV, high frequency heart rate variability; RMSSD, root mean square of successive differences; SDNN, standard deviation of NN intervals; SD, standard deviation; $\eta^2 p$, partial-eta squared

Discussion

In this RCT, the BHIP pregnancy diet+exercise intervention led to improvements in several informant-reported, observational, and biological-physiological measures of emotion regulatory capacity in children at 36 months of age. While the differences between intervention and control group for these measures ranged from medium to large effect sizes for all outcomes and the sample in this study did not differ from those enrolled in the original BHIP trial there has been significant attrition and the present findings are based on a small sub-sample.

To date, studies examining pregnancy diet and/or exercise interventions and child ER in humans are relatively rare. Observational studies that have assessed maternal nutrition during pregnancy and offspring ER abilities have shown that deficiencies of specific individual nutrients are associated with lower HRV in infants $(Zn)^{17}$ and children $(B12)^{16}$. Another observational study examining the effects of an unhealthy maternal diet during pregnancy (western style diet) reported higher externalizing behavior and more aggression and attention problems in children up to 5 years of age⁴⁴.

Studies examining the effects of exercise during pregnancy and offspring ER are also very uncommon. Indeed, only two small RCTs have reported maternal aerobic exercise during pregnancy may lead to improved HRV at 36 weeks gestation²¹ and 1 year of age²².

Only two reports based on RCTs have examined the impact of a pregnancy diet+exercise intervention on offspring neurodevelopment and both emanated from the current sample and RCT^{19,20}. These studies found improved expressive language and overall adaptive behavior in infants at 12 months of age, as well as improved HRV, RMSSD and parent-reported temperament at 12 months of age. This RCT will further contribute to the limitations of the field by assessing offspring ER development at 36 months of age (a critical age for observable aspects of ER) using a more comprehensive approach consisting of multiple ER measures, as opposed to a single physiological measure of ER.

The mechanisms underlying our findings of improved ER with a pregnancy diet+exercise intervention from the second trimester to the end of pregnancy are not known. However, research has suggested that poor overall diet quality and lower maternal protein intake during pregnancy is a source of prenatal fetal stress and can cause imbalances in the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis (HPA axis) of the offspring postnatally⁵¹. Stress induced imbalances in the HPA axis prenatally has been shown to alter glucocorticoid receptors in the amygdala, prefrontal cortex (PFC) and hippocampus, and lead to changes in the emotional reactivity of the offspring to stressful stimuli later in life⁵². Since the BHIP diet+exercise intervention began in the second trimester of pregnancy and pregnant persons in the intervention group consumed statistically

significantly more protein in both the second and third trimester than the control group $(p=<0.001, n^2p=0.46)$, as well as better diet quality overall during the second trimester, adequate protein intake and/or better overall quality may be plausible mechanisms for our results.

Brain regions such as the amygdala, PFC, and the hippocampus are highly involved in ER processes/development, and subject to heightened neuroplasticity during the second and third trimesters. These brain regions have also been found to be affected by maternal diet, specifically lower protein intake during pregnancy⁴⁷ which may decrease amygdala and hippocampal volume and contribute to behavioral and affective problems⁴⁸. Since protein provides the amino acids essential for fetal development, an inadequate supply of any amino acid from maternal diet may impede protein synthesis by the fetus and result in adverse effects on fetal neurodevelopment^{49,50}. However, a variety of nutrients such as omega-3 fatty acids, B-vitamins, and choline are also needed by the amygdala and hippocampus to develop optimally⁵¹. Therefore, a combination of good overall diet quality and higher protein intake during pregnancy are needed to potentially improve ER in offspring. Additionally, non-human animal studies report that poorer maternal protein intake leads to significant reductions in brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) levels in neonatal rat brains⁵⁴. Given the key role BDNF plays in neuronal survival and growth, synaptogenesis, and neuronal/synaptic plasticity in the amygdala, PFC, and hippocampus⁵⁵, increased BDNF levels may be involved in our improved ER results.

Maternal exercise during pregnancy has also been found to increase BDNF and VEGF levels in the brain, leading to adaptive changes in the amygdala and PFC⁵⁸. This may occur because maternal exercise optimizes fetal blood flow, as well as nutrient delivery to various brain regions and physiological systems that improve their development and function⁵⁹. For example, maternal exercise during pregnancy is associated with greater neonatal cortical brain

thickness,⁶⁰ an index of early brain development related to better behavioral and cognitive development in children⁶⁰. However, step counts in the intervention group did not differ from the control group in the second (p=0.92, n²p=0.05) or third trimester (p=0.58, n²p=0.13). However, step count may not capture all of the exercise done by mothers and so it may also contribute, acting on its own or synergistically with diet to benefit fetal brain development in this study.

It is not known why improvements were not seen in FAA. One possibility is that the systems underlying FAA are influenced more by the postnatal social environment than the prenatal physical environment⁶¹. For example, one factor that has consistently shown to improve FAA (greater relative left frontal activity) is parent responsiveness and support in the home. Better sensitivity and responsiveness have led to improved FAA in offspring. Research has also suggested that prenatal interventions focused on maternal stress and mood disorders may have the greatest impact on FAA⁶², since these factors can lead to greater right FAA (negative affective states)⁶³. Since women in our sample were healthy and did not have any mood disorders, this intervention did not address one of the biggest predictors of FAA prenatally. However, studies have reported that HRV results may be enough to estimate emotion even without an EEG measure⁶².

Despite the strengths of this study, the following limitations should be noted. First, attrition between study recruitment and 36 months postpartum was significant and the remaining sample size is quite small, and so these results need to be replicated in larger samples. However, since we did observe medium to large effect sizes for our statistically significant results across physiological, observational and behavioral levels of analysis, this study could provide important information on child ER and support future larger RCTs. Second, a single center design was used, and the sample consisted of a homogenous group of individuals who were healthy,

educated, comfortable socioeconomically, and had access to universal healthcare. It is important to note however that participants in this sub-sample did not differ from participants in the original BHIP sample. Third, participants were aware of treatment group status. Fourth, limited data on maternal compliance to the intervention is available, which may limit our understanding of the mechanisms involved in our results. Additionally, we found that 18% of women in the second trimester achieved the 10,000 step count goal and only 9% of women in the third trimester. Fifth, child postnatal diet was not assessed, however, studies have supported that prenatal diet quality can lead to improvements in emotional and behavioural problems in offspring regardless of child diet postnatally⁶⁴. Lastly, it is unknown whether the diet or exercise arm of the intervention had a greater impact on the results, or if the combination is required for positive effects.

This study utilized an RCT study design and found that the BHIP diet+exercise intervention applied during pregnancy improved multiple measures of ER across physiological, observational and behavioural levels of analysis. Although these results need to be replicated in larger and more diverse samples, this study utilized a modifiable, easily implementable, and widely accepted intervention to highlight the importance of investigating universal prenatal preventative interventions during periods of high neuroplasticity.

References

- Calkins SD. Origins and Outcomes of Individual Differences in Emotion Regulation. Soc Res Child Develpment. 1994;59(2):53-72.
- 2. Calkins SD, Dollar JM, Wideman L. Temperamental vulnerability to emotion dysregulation and risk for mental and physical health challenges. *Dev Psychopathol*. 2019;31(3):957-970
- Andrés, M. L., Stelzer, F., Juric, L. C., Introzzi, I., Rodríguez-Carvajal, R., & Navarro Guzmán, J. I. (2017). Emotion regulation and academic performance: A systematic review of empirical relationships. *Psicologia em Estudo*, 22(3), 299–311.
- 4. Ogundele M. O. (2018). Behavioural and emotional disorders in childhood: A brief overview for paediatricians. *World journal of clinical pediatrics*, *7*(1), 9–26.
- Salinas KZ, Venta A. Testing the Role of Emotion Dysregulation as a Predictor of Juvenile Recidivism. *European Journal of Investigation in Health, Psychology and Education*. 2021; 11(1):83-95
- Moffitt TE, Arseneault L, Belsky D, et al. A gradient of childhood self-control predicts health, wealth, and public safety. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2011;108(7):2693-2698.
- P.D. Gluckman, M.A. Hanson, T. Buklijas, A conceptual framework for the developmental origins of health and disease., J. Dev. Orig. Health Dis. 1 (2010) 6–18.
- P.D. Gluckman, M.A. Hanson, C. Cooper, K.L. Thornburg, Effect of In Utero and Early-Life Conditions on Adult Health and Disease, N. Engl. J. Med. 359 (2008) 61–73.
- G.G. Berntson, J.T. Cacioppo, K.S. Quigley, Respiratory sinus arrhythmia: Autonomic origins, physiological mechanisms, and psychophysiological implications, Psychophysiology. 30 (1993) 183–196.

- 10. J.F. Thayer, S.S. Yamamoto, J.F. Brosschot, The relationship of autonomic imbalance, heart rate variability and cardiovascular disease risk factors, Int. J. Cardiol. 141 (2010) 122–131
- Sucharita, S., Dwarkanath, P., Thomas, T., Srinivasan, K., Kurpad, A. V., & Vaz, M. (2014).
 Low maternal vitamin B12 status during pregnancy is associated with reduced heart rate variability indices in young children. *Maternal & child nutrition*, *10*(2), 226–233.
- Drewery, M, Gaitan, A., Spedale, S., Monlezun, CJ., & Miketinas, D., Lammi-Keefe, C.
 (2017). Maternal n-6 and n-3 fatty acid status during pregnancy is related to infant heart rate and heart rate variability: An exploratory study. Prostaglandins, Leukotrienes and Essential Fatty Acids (PLEFA). 126.
- Spann, M. N., Smerling, J., Gustafsson, H., Foss, S., Altemus, M., & Monk, C. (2015).
 Deficient maternal zinc intake-but not folate-is associated with lower fetal heart rate variability. *Early human development*, *91*(3), 169–172.
- Blaize, A. N., Pearson, K. J., & Newcomer, S. C. (2015). Impact of Maternal Exercise during Pregnancy on Offspring Chronic Disease Susceptibility. *Exercise and sport sciences reviews*, 43(4), 198–203.
- May LE, Glaros A, Yeh H-W, Clapp JF, Gustafson KM. Aerobic exercise during pregnancy influences fetal cardiac autonomic control of heart rate and heart rate variability. Early Hum Dev. 2010;86:213–7
- 16. May, L., Scholtz, S., Suminski, R., Gustafson, K (2013). Aerobic exercise during pregnancy influences infant heart rate variability at one month of age. Early human development. 90.
- Clapp, J. F., 3rd, Lopez, B., & Harcar-Sevcik, R. (1999). Neonatal behavioral profile of the offspring of women who continued to exercise regularly throughout pregnancy. *American journal of obstetrics and gynecology*, *180*(1 Pt 1), 91–94.

- Perreault, M., Atkinson, S.A., Mottola, M.F. *et al.* Structured diet and exercise guidance in pregnancy to improve health in women and their offspring: study protocol for the *Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP)* randomized controlled trial. *Trials* 19, 691 (2018).
- Atkinson SA, Maran A, Dempsey K, Perreault M, VanniyasingamT, Phillips SM, Hutton EK, Mottola MF, Wahoush O, Xie F, and Thabane L. Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP): A randomized controlled trial of nutrition and exercise intervention from early pregnancy to achieve recommended gestational weight gain. Nutrients. 2022, 14:810. doi.org/10.3390/nu14040810.
- 20. Health Canada. 2009. Prenatal Nutrition Guidelines for Health Professionals Folate.(Ottawa: Health Canada). Available online.
- Fox NA. Temperament and regulation of emotion in the first years of life. Pediatrics.
 1998;102(5 Suppl E):1230–5.
- 22. Thayer JF, Åhs F, Fredrikson M, Sollers JJ, Wager TD. A meta-analysis of heart rate variability and neuroimaging studies: Implications for heart rate variability as a marker of stress and health. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2012;36(2):747-756
- 23. Bosquet Enlow, M., White, M. T., Hails, K., Cabrera, I., & Wright, R. J. (2016). The Infant Behavior Questionnaire-Revised: Factor structure in a culturally and sociodemographically diverse sample in the United States. *Infant behavior & development*, *43*, 24–35.
- 24. Quirk GJ, Beer JS. Prefrontal involvement in the regulation of emotion: convergence of rat and human studies. Curr Opin Neurobiol. 2006;16(6):723-727.
- 25. Segerstrom SC, Nes LS. Heart rate variability reflects self-regulatory strength, effort, and fatigue. Psychological Science. 2007;18(3):275-281

- Kleiger RE, Stein PK, Bigger JT. Heart rate variability: Measurement and clinical utility. Annals of Noninvasive Electrocardiology. 2005;10:88-101.
- Krzeczkowski JE, Boylan K, Arbuckle TE, et al. Maternal Pregnancy Diet Quality Is Directly Associated with Autonomic Nervous System Function in 6-Month-Old Offspring. J Nutr. 2020;150(2):267-275
- 28. Perreault M, Atkinson SA, Mottola M and the BHIP study team. Individualized high dairy protein + walking program supports bone health in pregnancy: a randomized controlled trial. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 2022. nqac182, https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqac182.
- Hodel AS. Rapid Infant Prefrontal Cortex Development and Sensitivity to Early Environmental Experience. Dev Rev. 2018;48:113-144
- 30. Poore KR, Boullin JP, Cleal JK, Newman JP, Noakes DE, Hanson MA, et al. Sex- and agespecific effects of nutrition in early gestation and early postnatal life on hypothalamopituitary-adrenal axis and sympathoadrenal function in adult sheep. *J Physio* (2010) 588:2219–37.
- 31. Langley-Evans SC, Gardner DS, Jackson AA. Maternal protein restriction influences the programming of the rat hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis. *J Nutr* (1996) 126:1578–85.
- 32. Kajantie E. Fetal origins of stress-related adult disease. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2006) 1083:11–
 27.
- Downs DS, LeMasurier GC, DiNallo JM. Baby steps: pedometer-determined and selfreported leisure-time exercise behaviors of pregnant women. *J Phys Act Health*. 2009;6(1):63-72.

- K.B. Seroogy, K.H. Lundgren, T.M. Tran, K.M. Guthrie, P.J. Isackson, C.M. Gall Dopaminergic neurons in rat ventral midbrain express brain-derived neurotrophic factor and neurotrophin-3 mRNAs J. Comp. Neurol., 342 (1994), pp. 321-334
- Uysal, N., Sisman, A. R., Dayi, A., Aksu, I., Cetin, F., Gencoglu, C., Tas, A., & Buyuk, E. (2011). Maternal exercise decreases maternal deprivation induced anxiety of pups and correlates to increased prefrontal cortex BDNF and VEGF. Neuroscience letters, 505(3), 273–278.
- 36. Marwarha, G., Claycombe-Larson, K., Schommer, J., & Ghribi, O. (2017). Maternal lowprotein diet decreases brain-derived neurotrophic factor expression in the brains of the neonatal rat offspring. The Journal of nutritional biochemistry, 45, 54–66. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jnutbio.2017.03.005</u>
- Krishnaveni, G. V., & Srinivasan, K. (2019). Maternal Nutrition and Offspring Stress Response-Implications for Future Development of Non-Communicable Disease: A Perspective From India. *Frontiers in psychiatry*, 10, 795.
- 38. Bauer I, Hartkopf J, Kullmann S, et alSpotlight on the fetus: how physical activity during pregnancy influences fetal health: a narrative reviewBMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine 2020;6:e000658. doi: 10.1136/bmjsem-2019-000658
- Most, J., Dervis, S., Haman, F., Adamo, K. B., & Redman, L. M. (2019). Energy Intake Requirements in Pregnancy. Nutrients, 11(8), 1812. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11081812</u>
- 40. McDonald S, Satterfield NA, May LE, Newton ER, Livingston J, Fang X. Influence of maternal exercise on fetal heart response during labor and delivery. *Health Sci Rep*. 2018;1(10):e81

- 41. Bayly, B., & Gartstein, M. (2013). Mother's and father's reports on their child's temperament: does gender matter?. *Infant behavior & development*, *36*(1), 171–175.
- 42. Labonte-Lemoyne E, Curnier D, & Ellemberg D. Exercise during pregnancy enhances cerebral maturation in the newborn: A randomized controlled trial. Clin Exp Neuropsychol. 2017; 39(4), 347–354. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13803395.2016.1227427</u>
- Perreault M, Atkinson SA, Mottola MF, et al. Structured diet and exercise guidance in pregnancy to improve health in women and their offspring: study protocol for the Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP) randomized controlled trial. Trials. 2018; 19(1), 691. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-018-3065-
- 44. Atkinson SA, Maran A, Dempsey K, et al. Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP): A Randomized Controlled Trial of Nutrition and Exercise Intervention from Early Pregnancy to Achieve Recommended Gestational Weight Gain. Nutrients. 2022; 14(4), 810. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14040810
- 45. Health Canada. Prenatal Nutrition Guidelines for Health Professionals Folate. 2009.
 (Ottawa: Health Canada). <u>https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/hc-sc/migration/hc-sc/fn-an/alt_formats/hpfb-dgpsa/pdf/pubs/guide-prenatal-eng.pdf. Accessed January 2022</u>
- 46. Walder DJ, Sherman JC, Pulsifer MB. "Neurodevelopmental assessment," in Evidence-Based Practice in Infant and Early Childhood Psychology, eds Mowder B. A., Rubinson F., Yasik A. E. (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons;). 2009. <u>https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2009-08424-006</u>
- 47. Srinivasan K, Thomas T, Kapanee AR, et al. Effects of maternal vitamin B12 supplementation on early infant neurocognitive outcomes: a randomized controlled clinical trial. Matern Child Nutr. 2017; 13(2), e12325. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.12325</u>

- 48. Yi YG, Sung IY & Yuk JS. Comparison of Second and Third Editions of the Bayley Scales in Children With Suspected Developmental Delay. Ann Rehabil Med. 2018; 42(2), 313–320. <u>https://doi.org/10.5535/arm.2018.42.2.313</u>
- 49. Thomas S, Thomas T, Bosch RJ, et al. Effect of Maternal Vitamin B12 Supplementation on Cognitive Outcomes in South Indian Children: A Randomized Controlled Clinical Trial. Matern Child Health J. 2019; 23, 155–163. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10995-018-2605-z</u>
- He Y, Gao J, Wang T, et al. The association between prenatal micronutrient supplementation and early development of children under age two: Evidence from rural Guizhou, China. Child. Youth Serv. Rev. 2020; 112. Doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.104929.
- 51. Miller SM, Harris MA, Baker SS, et al. Intake of total omega-3 docosahexaenoic acid associated with increased gestational length and improved cognitive performance at 1 year of age. J. nutri. health food eng. 2016; 5(3), 00176.
- 52. Bolduc FV, Lau A, Rosenfelt CS, et al. Cognitive Enhancement in Infants Associated with Increased Maternal Fruit Intake During Pregnancy: Results from a Birth Cohort Study with Validation in an Animal Model. EBioMedicine. 2016; 8, 331–340. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2016.04.025</u>
- 53. Anderson JS, Lange N, Froehlich A, et al. Decreased left posterior insular activity during auditory language in autism. AJNR. 2010; 31(1), 131–139. <u>https://doi.org/10.3174/ajnr.A1789</u>
- 54. Weiss LG (2010) Bayley-III clinical use and interpretation
 https://www.elsevier.com/books/bayley-iii-clinical-use-and-interpretation/weiss/978-0-12-374177-6

- 55. Taylor MJ, Doesburg SM, & Pang EW. Neuromagnetic vistas into typical and atypical development of frontal lobe functions. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 2014; 8, 453. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2014.00453
- 56. Georgieff MK, Ramel SE, & Cusick SE. Nutritional influences on brain development. Acta paediatrica. 2018; 107(8), 1310–1321. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/apa.14287</u>
- 57. Deniz Can, D, Richards, T, & Kuhl PK. Early gray-matter and white-matter concentration in infancy predict later language skills: a whole brain voxel-based morphometry study. Brain lang. 2013; 124(1), 34–44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandl.2012.10.007</u>
- 58. Diamond MC. Response of the brain to enrichment. Anais da Academia Brasileira de Ciencias. 2001; 73(2), 211–220. https://doi.org/10.1590/s0001-37652001000200006
- 59. Dagne GA, Brown CH, Howe G, et al. Testing moderation in network meta-analysis with individual participant data. Stat Med. 2016; 35(15), 2485–2502. https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.6883
- 60. Borge TC, Aase H, Brantsæter AL, et al. The importance of maternal diet quality during pregnancy on cognitive and behavioural outcomes in children: a systematic review and metaanalysis. BMJ open. 2017; 7(9), e016777. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016777
- Abramova, O., Ushakova, V., Zorkina, Y., Zubkov, E., Storozheva, Z., Morozova, A., & Chekhonin, V. (2021). The Behavior and Postnatal Development in Infant and Juvenile Rats After Ultrasound-Induced Chronic Prenatal Stress. *Frontiers in physiology*, *12*, 659366. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2021.659366</u>
- Franke, K., Van den Bergh, B. R. H., de Rooij, S. R., Kroegel, N., Nathanielsz, P. W.,
 Rakers, F., Roseboom, T. J., Witte, O. W., & Schwab, M. (2020). Effects of maternal stress

and nutrient restriction during gestation on offspring neuroanatomy in humans. *Neuroscience* and biobehavioral reviews, 117, 5–25. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2020.01.031</u>

- 63. Van de Ven, M. C. J., van den Heuvel, M. I., Bhogal, A., Lewis, T., & Thomason, M. E.
 (2020). Impact of maternal childhood trauma on child behavioral problems: The role of child frontal alpha asymmetry. *Developmental psychobiology*, 62(2), 154–169. https://doi.org/10.1002/dev.21900
- Mortaji, N., Krzeczkowski, J. E., Boylan, K., Booij, L., Perreault, M., & Van Lieshout, R. J. (2021). Maternal pregnancy diet, postnatal home environment and executive function and behavior in 3- to 4-y-olds. *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, *114*(4), 1418–1427. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqab202

Chapter 6: Conclusion

Summary

Nowhere is the importance of investing in health more apparent than in the developing child. The DOHaD hypothesis posits that prenatal and early postnatal exposures can negatively impact offspring neurodevelopment and lead to cognitive and emotional problems later in life (Mandy, 2018). To date, many observational studies have supported the tenets of the DOHaD hypothesis, but more methodologically rigorous experimental study designs (RCTs) have been lacking. Since early cognitive and ER difficulties place an enormous burden on children and families (Ennis et al., 2013), affect functioning at home and at school (Sandstrom et al., 2013), and retain strong continuities into adulthood (Spinelli et al, 2020), RCTs are needed to fully realize the DOHaD fields full clinical potential.

Since over half of pregnancies in Canada are unplanned (Black et al., 2015), examining modifiable risk factors that affect diverse populations, can be intervened upon, and that are costeffective are crucial. Since brain plasticity decreases with age (Pauwels, 2018), prenatal interventions represent the most efficient and effective means by which child cognition and ER can be optimized (Abasi et al., 2021). Indeed, there are both economic and health care benefits of intervening early (Geelhoed et al., 2020). For example, every \$1 invested in early child development interventions, generates a return of up to \$17 per dollar invested (Heckman et al., 2013).

The studies included in this thesis are aimed at identifying risk and other modifying factors that may affect cognitive and emotional development in offspring, as well as testing interventions aimed at improving these outcomes. The results of study one found that better

maternal diet quality was associated with improved executive function and behavioral outcomes in children raised in sub-optimal home environments. Problems with executive function and behaviour in children may lead to poor academic achievement, social problems and mental health disorders later in life (Andrews et al., 2021). Therefore, modifiable prenatal exposures (e.g., maternal diet quality) may have the potential to protect against later postnatal adversity such as poor home environments. However, adequately powered randomized controlled trials will be required to confirm these findings.

Studies two, three, and four used an experimental approach (i.e., an RCT) to examine the effects of a maternal nutrition and exercise intervention on offspring cognitive and ER development at different ages. In study two, the maternal nutrition and exercise intervention led to improved expressive language and adaptive behaviour scores on the BSID-III at 12 months of age. In study three, the intervention led to improved ER at 12 months of age, which was assessed across both physiological and behavioural levels. Lastly, in study four, the intervention led to improved ER at 36 months of age, which was assessed using physiological, observational and informant reported measures. These studies suggest maternal diet and/or exercise could have lasting effects on brain development, but also require replication in larger trials using different samples.

The studies in this thesis highlight the importance of identifying and intervening on modifiable risk factors during the prenatal period to potentially improve offspring cognition and ER, as well as moving the field closer to realizing the potential clinical utility of the DOHaD hypothesis as it pertains to optimizing offspring cognitive and ER development.

The Importance of Modifiable Prenatal Risk Factors and the DOHaD Hypothesis

The results of this thesis support the applicability of the DOHaD hypothesis to mental disorders and the importance of modifiable risk factors in optimizing offspring cognitive and ER development. To date, the majority of studies in the DOHaD field have been observational in nature, which has limited our understanding of causal mechanisms that underlie the DOHaD hypothesis (Mandy et al., 2018). Second, the majority of studies in the DOHaD field pertain to physical health problems like cardiovascular disease, kidney disease and diabetes (Arima et al., 2020). Studies examining offspring neurodevelopmental outcomes at critical periods in development are still largely lacking, particularly RCTs (Hanson et al., 2019). Third, studies that have examined modifiable risk factors such as diet or exercise during pregnancy have examined individual nutrients or nutrition and exercise independently for their impact on brain development (Sucharita et al., 2014; Spann et al., 2015; Gustafson at al., 2013). Given this background, the present thesis aimed to address some of the current gaps and limitations of the DOHaD hypothesis as it pertains to brain development, as well as provide preliminary recommendations for future studies. The results of this thesis suggest that a cost effective, easily implementable and comprehensive lifestyle intervention combining overall nutrition and exercise may be more effective in improving fetal and offspring cognition and ER development, and may have lasting results over years.

Mechanisms: How Combined Nutrition and Exercise During Pregnancy Impacts Offspring Cognition and ER From Infancy to Early Childhood

RCTs examining overall diet quality and/or exercise during pregnancy and offspring cognition and ER development are largely lacking. Observational studies looking at overall diet quality using birth cohorts have examined Mediterranean style diets (high in vegetables, fruits and lean proteins) during pregnancy and have found that they are associated with a reduction in

the risk of offspring problems in communication, problem solving and personal-social domains at 12 months of age (Dai et al., 2023; House et al.; 2018). However, to date, RCTs addressing associations between pregnancy diet and offspring neurodevelopmental outcomes have largely examined the effects of micronutrient supplementation during pregnancy and offspring brain development. However, these studies have yielded inconsistent results (Zhou et al., 2018; Naninck et al., 2016; Larson et al., 2017). Additionally, very limited research exists in the field of maternal exercise during pregnancy and offspring cognitive and ER development. However, existing studies have suggested that maternal exercise may be associated with improved intelligence (Robinson et al., 2012), motor skills (Jones et at, 2021), attentional abilities (Balize et al., 2015), greater HRV (May et al., 2010), and reduced prevalence of ADHD later in life (Chan et al. 2022).

It is noteworthy to examine the potential mechanisms that lead to the persisting results of this prenatal intervention on later offspring neurodevelopment. Studies 2, 3, and 4 of this thesis suggests that the maternal diet and exercise intervention improved offspring cognitive and ER development from infancy to early childhood. One potential mechanism contributing to the lasting changes in cognition and ER that we observed is that maternal diet and exercise both gpromote neurogenesis and plasticity in the fetal and offspring brain (Kim et al., 2022). Enhanced neurogenesis and plasticity in the prenatal environment has a profound effect on fetal brain structure and function that may set the foundation and trajectory for later brain development postnatally (Pulli et al., 2019). Neurogenesis is critical for the development of neurons in the fetal brain and can optimize the development, size, and function of brain regions key to cognition and ER (i.e., PFC, amygdala, hippocampus). Neurogenesis is also involved in strengthening the neural connectivity between these regions that underlie important circuits for cognitive and ER performance in early childhood (Guadagno et al., 2021). Lastly, neurogenesis promotes brain plasticity (the brain's ability to adapt to changes/experiences) in the fetus and during early childhood. As new neurons that are generated are more malleable and responsive to stimuli (as opposed to mature neurons) and can form neural connections with additional neurons in response to stimuli or experiences (Tymofiyeva et al, 2021).

A second potential mechanism for these results may be that maternal diet and exercise have both been shown to reduce maternal health and metabolic conditions such as inflammation, oxidative stress, GDM, and obesity which may contribute to a wide range of fetal neurodevelopmental problems and reduce neurogenesis in the fetus (Han et al., 2021). A healthy maternal diet rich in protein can provide anti-inflammatory nutrients such as amino acids and omega-3 fatty acids to prevent or improve inflammation and reduce oxygen reactive species (Bordeleau et al., 2020), while maternal exercise prevents or reduces inflammation by increasing anti-inflammatory cytokines and improving insulin sensitivity (Calcaterra et al., 2022).

Another potential mechanism may be that maternal diet quality and exercise may improve maternal mental and physical health outcomes during the postnatal period. Since studies have suggested that diet quality and exercise during pregnancy can prevent or improve symptoms of depression, anxiety and stress in the postnatal period, this could have improved the quality of care and sensitivity, attention, and stimulation that mothers provided their offspring and further enhanced their cognitive and ER development in the postnatal period (Kołomańska et al., 2019). Additionally, introducing a comprehensive nutrition (overall diet quality) and exercise intervention could lead to healthy behavioural changes in women, where good nutrition and exercise becomes a part of their lifestyle (as opposed to introducing single nutrients only) (Anderson et al., 2016). If mothers consume a better diet quality and being active, they may be

more likely to provide their children with the same diet quality and encourage physical activity, which are both important for cognitive and ER development (Mahmood et al., 2021).

One final mechanism that may emerge as a result of the intervention and function along with or in addition to those described above are epigenetic changes (e.g., DNA methylation) (Kundakovic et al., 2017). Maternal diet and exercise may promote DNA methylation and impact the expression of genes important to cognitive and ER development (i.e., BDNF, insulin-like growth factor (IGF)) and neurotransmitter production (i.e., serotonin, dopamine), which facilities the activity of brain regions such as the PFC and amygdala (Fernandes et al., 2017). Additionally, gene expression of BDNF and IGF have been suggested to improve neural plasticity in brain regions which may result in permanent changes to cognitive and ER development postnatally (Zuccarello et al., 2022).

Mechanisms: How Combined Nutrition and Exercise During Pregnancy Impacts Offspring HRV From Infancy to Early Childhood

Since the results of this thesis suggest persistent changes in ER, specifically HRV, it is important to discuss the potential mechanisms underlying these results. HRV is commonly used to measure autonomic nervous system (ANS) functioning in offspring as the ANS can reveal important information about how offspring regulate physiological processes such as heart rate and breathing, and their psychological state of health (Kim et al., 2018). Since HRV is one of the earliest emerging predictors of psychopathology later in life, prenatal factors such as maternal diet and exercise have been suggested to impact HRV (McCraty et al., 2015). Maternal exercise has been suggested to improve cardiovascular health and the functioning of the vagal tone (Witvrouwen et al., 2020). Vagal tone pertains to the activity of the vagus nerve which is an essential component of the Parasympathetic Nervous System (PNS) (Fields et al., 2008). PNS

activity is indicative of a calm state while sympathetic nervous system (SNS) functioning is indicative of a stressed state (Sanghavi et al., 2014). Therefore, maternal exercise increases vagal tone and PNS functioning while decreasing SNS functioning, leading to better HRV and ER (White et al., 2014). Additionally, a healthy overall diet quality during pregnancy has also been suggested to increase PNS functioning and decrease SNS functioning (Krzeczkowski et al, 2020). A healthy diet has ant-inflammatory effects that can prevent or reduce maternal inflammation and oxidative stress (both of which can increase SNS activity and reduce PNS activity) (Iddir et al., 2020). Therefore, a diet consisting of a variety of nutrients can promote PNS functioning and improve HRV and ER in offspring (Young et al, 2018). The branches of the ANS are particularly sensitive to prenatal factors which may cause long-term changes to offspring ER (Perrera et al., 2011). For example, since the branches of the ANS are still under development prenatally, external factors (i.e., maternal diet quality, stress) can readily disrupt the balance between the PNS and SNS activity permanently (Mulkey et al., 2019).

Synergistic Effects of Nutrition and Exercise During Pregnancy on Postnatal Exposures That May Impact Offspring Cognition and ER

In addition to the positive prenatal effects maternal diet and exercise may have on fetal neurodevelopment, this intervention may have important implications for adverse postnatal exposures that may affect offspring neurodevelopment. One of the most commonly examined postnatal exposures affecting offspring neurodevelopment is SES (Hung et al., 2015). SES refers to an individuals social standing and often consists of the level of education, income and employment status (Darin-Mattsson et al., 2017). Research has suggested that offspring of lower SES households may be exposed to less stimulation, support, and resources needed for early childhood neurodevelopment (Bush et al., 2020). However, as study 1 of this thesis suggests,

prenatal exposures such as good maternal diet quality may benefit offspring who face postnatal adversities such as poor SES. These results are consistent with other studies examining the potential protective effects of positive prenatal exposures against adverse postnatal exposures. One study reported that maternal exercise during pregnancy was associated with better cognitive and ER abilities in children at 10 years of age, these effects were stronger in children from low SES backgrounds (Labonete-Lemoyne & Cassidy, 2016). Similarly, another study reported that a maternal diet rich in nutrients (folate, omega-3, iron) was associated with better cognitive scores at 4.5 years of age, and these effects were also stronger in lower SES backgrounds (Julvez et al., 2016). Since optimal maternal diet and exercise may improve fetal neurodevelopmental processes (i.e., neuronal proliferation and differentiation, synaptogenesis) that aid in the development of brain regions and their synaptic connections with one another, this may lead optimal development of brain regions and circuits that make the offspring more resilient to postnatal adversity (Martinat et al., 2021). Resilience is defined as the ability to adapt to or recover from adversity (Southwick et al., 2014). Optimal fetal development of brain regions important to cognitive and ER development such as the PFC and amygdala, may lead to better decision making and stress management, as well as regulation of emotional responses in response to postnatal adversity respectfully (Bick et al., 2016). Additionally, greater fetal brain development through optimal maternal diet and exercise may lead to greater neuroplasticity which is the ability to change and adapt to stressful environments (Ho et al, 2021). Greater neuroplasticity may enable offspring to better cope and adjust to challenging situations such as poor SES (Noble et al., 2021). Ultimately, better prenatal exposures such as good maternal diet and exercise may result in less need for an optimal postnatal environment, whereas poorer

prenatal exposures may result in greater need for positive postnatal environments (i.e., high SES) to compensate for poorer fetal neurodevelopment.

Limitations

The findings of this thesis should be viewed in light of their limitations. Study 1 was an observational study so we were unable to make causal inferences from this work. The primary limitation of studies 2, 3, and 4 were the sample size and lack of diversity in participant characteristics. Although these studies were RCTs, the sample sizes were small, so results of the studies must be interpreted with caution. The sample size was smaller than planned due to the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic and loss to follow-up of participants. However, we did observe medium to large effect sizes for the results of various measures which may enhance the clinical relevance of the study and aid in future larger RCTs. The sample characteristics in studies 2, 3, and 4 consisted of a homogenous group of women with higher education and SES. Therefore, this may limit the generalizability of these findings to other populations. Additionally, women in this sample had access to universal health care with no severe nutritional deficiencies present. Hence, the effects of this intervention may have been limited. It is therefore important for future RCTs to consist of a larger sample size, and include a diverse range of educational and SES backgrounds to reveal the potential of this intervention.

Additional limitations of studies 2, 3, and 4 include the lack of data on postnatal factors that may have improved child cognitive and ER abilities. For example, factors such as child diet and the home environment (stimulation and support in the home) may impact child cognition and ER development, however, we are unsure if these factors differed between groups. However, infants and children in the sample were balanced on all other characteristics at baseline. Further, since we did not examine mechanisms in women or their biology, we are unsure if our results

may have resulted from improved maternal mental and physical health due to the effects of the intervention (leading to improved care and sensitivity towards their offspring), or if the intervention had direct effects on the fetus. Next, limited information on maternal adherence to the intervention was collected (only step count data collected). Lastly, although we observed improvements in outcomes such as ER, we are unaware which brain regions were underlying these improvements using only EEG and ECG measures.

Future Directions

Recommendations for Future RCTs Assessing Nutrition and Exercise Interventions and Offspring Cognition and ER Development

The results of the present thesis suggest that modifiable risk factors such as prenatal diet and exercise may improve offspring cognitive and ER development. However, it is important that future RCTs incorporate additional steps to improve the clinical potential and implications of the present RCT. Recommendations to improve the present RCT are outlined below.

First, larger RCTs using a heterogenous sample are required. If larger RCTs demonstrate similar results to the studies in this thesis, future RCTs can address numerous gaps in the field and use this intervention to potentially lead the DOHaD field forward.

For example, in addition to introducing this intervention to healthy women of various racial, educational, and SES backgrounds, extending this intervention to women with various mental and physical health problems to observe any effects this intervention has on the neurodevelopment of their offspring may be beneficial. Since research has suggested that maternal diet quality and exercise during pregnancy may improve maternal conditions such as depression, anxiety, stress, and diabetes (which are all associated with adverse fetal and offspring

neurodevelopment (OuYang et al., 2021)), prenatally and during the postpartum period (Mate et al., 2021), it may be of interest to include measures that examine maternal outcomes during pregnancy and the postpartum period to better understand the underlying mechanisms of these results. Since diet and exercise can be modified to fit the lifestyle and health of everyone, this intervention can be tailored and applied to various populations to observe the effects on offspring neurodevelopment.

It may also be beneficial for future RCTs to use additional physiological and neurophysiological measures to identify underlying mechanism involved in offspring cognitive and ER improvements. For example, using salivary tests to measure cortisol and oxytocin levels in women and offspring can provide us with insight on whether improvements in maternal mood outcomes are primarily responsible for improved ER outcomes in offspring or if the intervention had a direct impact on offspring brain development. Additionally, the use of neurophysiological measures such as functional near infrared spectroscopy (fNIRS) can result in determining brain activation of specific cortical areas that may be responsible for the changes we observe. Since studies in the DOHaD field have proposed epigenetic modifications as a potential mechanism underlying the DOHaD hypothesis, it may also be interesting to collect blood samples (DNA and RNA) from women in order to examine epigenetic changes that may have resulted in improvements in offspring cognition and ER, and further improve our mechanistic understanding of these results. Furthermore, this intervention only included step count as a measure of exercise adherence. Future studies can include additional measures of exercise, so data on participants who engage in physical activity aside from walking can be collected as well. Additionally, in order to determine who this intervention may benefit most, or what factors may affect the outcomes of this intervention, examining mediating or moderating factors such as child diet, prepregnancy BMI, maternal complications, or the HOME environment using sub-group analyses may be needed.

Another recommendation for future RCTs is to include longer follow-up times in order to test the stability of cognitive and ER changes in offspring. Longer follow-up periods can provide us with insight on the developmental trajectories of cognitive and ER development and factors that may facilitate in stability or instability of these results.

Next Steps in Clinical Research: Recommendations

Nutrient intake and exercise intensity should be modified throughout pregnancy based on fetal needs (Most et al., 2019). Examining the effects of this intervention introduced at different times during pregnancy might be beneficial in observing if there are further improvements to offspring development or if results are consistent. Additionally, since research has suggested that longer interventions may yield lower adherence rates (Ivers et al., 2020), it may be of interest to examine the effects of this intervention in a shorter duration to possibly increase adherence rates, and reduce cost and resources needed for such interventions. However, if this intervention is most successful over a longer duration of time, it is important to incorporate additional strategies to improve adherence. For example, including an individualized exercise program (such as our individualized dietary component) may be beneficial as experts can create an exercise plan that participants enjoy and are more likely to follow (as compared to only walking). Additionally, providing bi-weekly video or phone calls to participants to review their exercise logs and provide suggestions for improvement has been suggested to improve adherence in the literature (Room et al., 2017). Lastly, involving a partner, family member, or friend as a source of motivation and accountability for participants may also improve adherence rates. In terms of the dietary component of the intervention, this includes most of the recommended strategies to improve
adherence that has been examined in the literature. However, one additional recommendation may be to provide other sources of protein (i.e., non-dairy products) to offer additional options.

Additional adherence strategies that may benefit both components of the intervention include providing participants with an educational brochure prior to the start of the intervention which highlights the specific advantages of a combined diet and exercise intervention (i.e., improvements in the development and size of the placenta). It may be more motivational to participants if they knew the specific potential advantages of this intervention on their fetus's neurodevelopment (as opposed to being told a healthy diet and exercise regimen is important during pregnancy). Second, providing a smaller incentive multiple times throughout the intervention as opposed to one incentive at the end of the intervention may be more motivating to participants to adhere to the intervention. Lastly, studies have suggested that daily or weekly text-reminders have significantly improved adherence rates as participants are consistently being reminded of their goals and the importance to their fetus (Fenerty et al., 2012). However, since the results of this intervention are not generalizable currently, these suggestions are preliminary in nature, and should be considered once larger RCTs with more diverse populations are conducted.

Conclusion

Cognitive and ER development in infancy and early childhood depends primarily on prenatal and early postnatal environmental conditions. The DOHaD hypothesis posits that adverse prenatal conditions can affect the function and structure of key physiological systems and increase the risk of psychopathology. The studies in this thesis highlight the importance of modifiable risk factors introduced during the prenatal period, and their benefits on fetal and child development. Given the promise of these findings, larger RCTs using more diverse samples are

163

needed to determine if their application in public health settings is a sound investment. Since investment in early intervention programs have resulted in impressive returns, intervening on modifiable risk factors during pregnancy may be the best chance of preventing or reducing psychiatric disorders in offspring, and the burden these problems have on Canadian families and the health care system.

References

- Atkinson SA, Maran A, Dempsey K, Perreault M, VanniyasingamT, Phillips SM, Hutton EK, Mottola MF, Wahoush O, Xie F, and Thabane L. Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP): A randomized controlled trial of nutrition and exercise intervention from early pregnancy to achieve recommended gestational weight gain. Nutrients. 2022, 14:810. doi.org/10.3390/nu14040810.
- Bauer I, Hartkopf J, Kullmann S, et alSpotlight on the fetus: how physical activity during pregnancy influences fetal health: a narrative reviewBMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine 2020;6:e000658. doi: 10.1136/bmjsem-2019-000658
- Bayly, B., & Gartstein, M. (2013). Mother's and father's reports on their child's temperament: does gender matter?. *Infant behavior & development*, *36*(1), 171–175.
- Bosquet Enlow, M., White, M. T., Hails, K., Cabrera, I., & Wright, R. J. (2016). The Infant Behavior Questionnaire-Revised: Factor structure in a culturally and sociodemographically diverse sample in the United States. *Infant behavior & development*, 43, 24–35.
- Blaize, A. N., Pearson, K. J., & Newcomer, S. C. (2015). Impact of Maternal Exercise during Pregnancy on Offspring Chronic Disease Susceptibility. *Exercise and sport sciences reviews*, 43(4), 198–203.
- Clapp, J. F., 3rd, Lopez, B., & Harcar-Sevcik, R. (1999). Neonatal behavioral profile of the offspring of women who continued to exercise regularly throughout pregnancy. *American journal of obstetrics and gynecology*, 180(1 Pt 1), 91–94.

- Darin-Mattsson, A., Fors, S. & Kåreholt, I. Different indicators of socioeconomic status and their relative importance as determinants of health in old age. *Int J Equity Health* 16, 173 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-017-0670-3
- Downs DS, LeMasurier GC, DiNallo JM. Baby steps: pedometer-determined and self-reported leisure-time exercise behaviors of pregnant women. *J Phys Act Health*. 2009;6(1):63-72.
- Drewery, M, Gaitan, A., Spedale, S., Monlezun, CJ., & Miketinas, D., Lammi-Keefe, C. (2017). Maternal n-6 and n-3 fatty acid status during pregnancy is related to infant heart rate and heart rate variability: An exploratory study. Prostaglandins, Leukotrienes and Essential Fatty Acids (PLEFA). 126.
- Fenerty, S. D., West, C., Davis, S. A., Kaplan, S. G., & Feldman, S. R. (2012). The effect of reminder systems on patients' adherence to treatment. *Patient preference and adherence*, 6, 127–135. https://doi.org/10.2147/PPA.S26314
- Fox NA. Temperament and regulation of emotion in the first years of life. Pediatrics. 1998;102(5 Suppl E):1230–5.
- G.G. Berntson, J.T. Cacioppo, K.S. Quigley, Respiratory sinus arrhythmia: Autonomic origins, physiological mechanisms, and psychophysiological implications, Psychophysiology. 30 (1993) 183–196.
- Health Canada. 2009. Prenatal Nutrition Guidelines for Health Professionals Folate. (Ottawa: Health Canada). Available online.

Hodel AS. Rapid Infant Prefrontal Cortex Development and Sensitivity to Early Environmental Experience. Dev Rev. 2018;48:113-144

Kajantie E. Fetal origins of stress-related adult disease. Ann N Y Acad Sci (2006) 1083:11-27.

- K.B. Seroogy, K.H. Lundgren, T.M. Tran, K.M. Guthrie, P.J. Isackson, C.M. Gall Dopaminergic neurons in rat ventral midbrain express brain-derived neurotrophic factor and neurotrophin-3 mRNAs J. Comp. Neurol., 342 (1994), pp. 321-334
- J.F. Thayer, S.S. Yamamoto, J.F. Brosschot, The relationship of autonomic imbalance, heart rate variability and cardiovascular disease risk factors, Int. J. Cardiol. 141 (2010) 122–131
- Kleiger RE, Stein PK, Bigger JT. Heart rate variability: Measurement and clinical utility. Annals of Noninvasive Electrocardiology. 2005;10:88-101.
- Krishnaveni, G. V., & Srinivasan, K. (2019). Maternal Nutrition and Offspring Stress Response-Implications for Future Development of Non-Communicable Disease: A Perspective From India. *Frontiers in psychiatry*, 10, 795.
- Krzeczkowski JE, Boylan K, Arbuckle TE, et al. Maternal Pregnancy Diet Quality Is Directly
 Associated with Autonomic Nervous System Function in 6-Month-Old Offspring. *J Nutr*.
 2020;150(2):267-275
- Labonte-Lemoyne E, Curnier D, & Ellemberg D. Exercise during pregnancy enhances cerebral maturation in the newborn: A randomized controlled trial. Clin Exp Neuropsychol. 2017; 39(4), 347–354. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13803395.2016.1227427</u>

infant heart rate variability at one month of age. Early human development. 90.

- Langley-Evans SC, Gardner DS, Jackson AA. Maternal protein restriction influences the programming of the rat hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis. *J Nutr* (1996) 126:1578–85.
- Marwarha, G., Claycombe-Larson, K., Schommer, J., & Ghribi, O. (2017). Maternal low-protein diet decreases brain-derived neurotrophic factor expression in the brains of the neonatal rat offspring. The Journal of nutritional biochemistry, 45, 54–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jnutbio.2017.03.005
- May LE, Glaros A, Yeh H-W, Clapp JF, Gustafson KM. Aerobic exercise during pregnancy influences fetal cardiac autonomic control of heart rate and heart rate variability. Early Hum Dev. 2010;86:213–7
- May, L., Scholtz, S., Suminski, R., Gustafson, K (2013). Aerobic exercise during pregnancy influences McDonald S, Satterfield NA, May LE, Newton ER, Livingston J, Fang X.
 Influence of maternal exercise on fetal heart response during labor and delivery. *Health Sci Rep.* 2018;1(10):e81
- Most, J., Dervis, S., Haman, F., Adamo, K. B., & Redman, L. M. (2019). Energy Intake Requirements in Pregnancy. Nutrients, 11(8), 1812. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11081812
- Moffitt TE, Arseneault L, Belsky D, et al. A gradient of childhood self-control predicts health, wealth, and public safety. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2011;108(7):2693-2698.
- Ogundele M. O. (2018). Behavioural and emotional disorders in childhood: A brief overview for paediatricians. *World journal of clinical pediatrics*, 7(1), 9–26.

- Perreault M, Atkinson SA, Mottola M and the BHIP study team. Individualized high dairy protein + walking program supports bone health in pregnancy: a randomized controlled trial. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 2022. nqac182, https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqac182.
- Perreault, M., Atkinson, S.A., Mottola, M.F. *et al.* Structured diet and exercise guidance in pregnancy to improve health in women and their offspring: study protocol for the *Be Healthy in Pregnancy (BHIP)* randomized controlled trial. *Trials* **19**, 691 (2018).
- P.D. Gluckman, M.A. Hanson, T. Buklijas, A conceptual framework for the developmental origins of health and disease., J. Dev. Orig. Health Dis. 1 (2010) 6–18.
- P.D. Gluckman, M.A. Hanson, C. Cooper, K.L. Thornburg, Effect of In Utero and Early-Life Conditions on Adult Health and Disease, N. Engl. J. Med. 359 (2008) 61–73.
- Poore KR, Boullin JP, Cleal JK, Newman JP, Noakes DE, Hanson MA, et al. Sex- and agespecific effects of nutrition in early gestation and early postnatal life on hypothalamopituitary-adrenal axis and sympathoadrenal function in adult sheep. *J Physio* (2010) 588:2219–37.
- Pulli, E. P., Kumpulainen, V., Kasurinen, J. H., Korja, R., Merisaari, H., Karlsson, L., Parkkola, R., Saunavaara, J., Lähdesmäki, T., Scheinin, N. M., Karlsson, H., & Tuulari, J. J. (2019).
 Prenatal exposures and infant brain: Review of magnetic resonance imaging studies and a population description analysis. *Human brain mapping*, *40*(6), 1987–2000.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.24480

- Quirk GJ, Beer JS. Prefrontal involvement in the regulation of emotion: convergence of rat and human studies. Curr Opin Neurobiol. 2006;16(6):723-727.
- Room, J., Hannink, E., Dawes, H., & Barker, K. (2017). What interventions are used to improve exercise adherence in older people and what behavioural techniques are they based on? A systematic review. *BMJ open*, 7(12), e019221. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2017-019221
- Salinas KZ, Venta A. Testing the Role of Emotion Dysregulation as a Predictor of Juvenile Recidivism. *European Journal of Investigation in Health, Psychology and Education*. 2021; 11(1):83-95
- Segerstrom SC, Nes LS. Heart rate variability reflects self-regulatory strength, effort, and fatigue. Psychological Science. 2007;18(3):275-281
- Spann, M. N., Smerling, J., Gustafsson, H., Foss, S., Altemus, M., & Monk, C. (2015). Deficient maternal zinc intake-but not folate-is associated with lower fetal heart rate variability. *Early human development*, 91(3), 169–172.
- Sucharita, S., Dwarkanath, P., Thomas, T., Srinivasan, K., Kurpad, A. V., & Vaz, M. (2014). Low maternal vitamin B12 status during pregnancy is associated with reduced heart rate variability indices in young children. *Maternal & child nutrition*, 10(2), 226–233.
- Thayer JF, Åhs F, Fredrikson M, Sollers JJ, Wager TD. A meta-analysis of heart rate variability and neuroimaging studies: Implications for heart rate variability as a marker of stress and health. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2012;36(2):747-756

Uysal, N., Sisman, A. R., Dayi, A., Aksu, I., Cetin, F., Gencoglu, C., Tas, A., & Buyuk, E. (2011). Maternal exercise decreases maternal deprivation induced anxiety of pups and correlates to increased prefrontal cortex BDNF and VEGF. Neuroscience letters, 505(3), 273–278.

Appendix

Chapter 2: Maternal pregnancy diet, postnatal home environment and executive function

and behavior in 3- to 4-y-olds (Study 1)

Supplementary Table 1

Table 1: Statistical variance of all variables included in the fully adjusted model for each study outcome

BRIEF-P	Standardized B	Р		
Working Memory Scale				
Home Total Score	-0.16	0.013		
Total Diet Score	0.11	0.084		
Maternal Education	-0.05	0.464		
Maternal Postpartum Depression	0.16	0.012		
Maternal Pre-Pregnancy BMI	0.01	0.883		
Maternal Pregnancy Smoking	-0.01	0.850		
DietxHome	0.20	0.001		
Planning Scale				
Home Total Score	-0.11	0.140		
Total Diet Score	0.13	0.054		
Maternal Education	-0.08	0.257		
Maternal Postpartum Depression	0.15	0.022		
Maternal Pre-Pregnancy BMI	0.06	0.376		
Maternal Pregnancy Smoking	-0.07	0.297		
DietxHome	0.06	0.007		
BASC-2				
Adaptability Composite				
Home Total Score	0.17	0.008		
Total Diet Score	0.07	0.277		
Maternal Education	0.01	0.972		
Maternal Postpartum Depression	-0.17	0.008		
Maternal Pre-Pregnancy BMI	0.09	0.154		
Maternal Pregnancy Smoking	0.13	0.039		
DietxHome	-0.13	0.032		

BASC-2, Behavioral Assessment of Children- 2nd Edition

BMI, Body mass index

BRIEF-P, Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function- Preschool version

Supplemental figure 1: MIREC CD-Plus participant flow chart



The above flow chart was adapted from the following MIREC publication:

Arbuckle TE, Fraser WD, Fisher M, Davis K, Liang CL, Lupien N, Bastien S, Velez MP, von Dadelszen P, Hemmings DG, Wang J et al. Cohort profile: the maternal-infant research on environmental chemicals research platform. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2013;27(4):415-25

Supplementary figure 2:

Figure 2: Line graphs for the association between maternal diet quality during pregnancy and working memory, planning scores of the BRIEF-P, and adaptability scores of the BASC-2 in better or poorer home environments¹



 1 = Home environment was dichotomized at the median for graphing and interpretation purposes

Better home environment

••••• Poorer home environment

BASC, Behavioral Assessment Scale for Children (2nd Edition)

BRIEF, Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function (Preschool version)

HEI, Healthy Eating Index

Chapter 3: Early Neurodevelopment in the Offspring of Women Enrolled in a Randomized

Controlled Trial Assessing the Effectiveness of a Nutrition + Exercise Intervention for

Optimizing Gestational Weight Gain During Pregnancy (Study 2)

Supplementary Table S1:

Table 1: Measures of the influence of pre-pregnancy BMI, GWG and maternal complications during pregnancy on BSID-III measures for the intervention group by ANCOVA

Source	SS	df	MS	F	Sig	η²p	Observed power
Cognition							
BMI	0.19	1	0.19	0.07	0.79	0.00	0.06
GWG	2.06	1	2.06	0.78	0.38	0.02	0.14
Complications	0.05	1	0.05	0.02	0.89	0.00	0.05
Treatment	0.32	1	0.32	0.12	0.73	0.00	0.06
Error	128.55	49	2.62				
Receptive Language							
BMI	6.32	1	6.32	0.76	0.39	0.02	0.14
GWG	0.57	1	0.57	0.07	0.80	0.00	0.06
Complications	5.71	1	5.71	0.68	0.41	0.01	0.13
Treatment	3.86	1	3.86	0.46	0.50	0.00	0.10
Error	410.37	49	8.38				
Expressive Language							
BMI	1.88	1	1.88	0.56	0.46	0.00	0.11
GWG	1.16	1	1.16	0.34	0.56	0.01	0.09
Complications	0.14	1	0.14	0.05	0.84	0.00	0.06
Treatment	9.92	1	9.92	2.91	0.09	0.06	0.39
Error	170.81	50	3.42				
Fine Motor							
BMI	0.23	1	0.23	0.07	0.79	0.00	0.06
GWG	4.41	1	4.41	1.31	0.26	0.03	0.20
Complications	0.61	1	0.61	0.18	0.67	0.00	0.07
Treatment	1.38	1	1.38	0.41	0.52	0.01	0.10
Error	161.11	48	3.36				
Gross Motor							
BMI	10.00	1	10.00	1.50	0.23	0.03	0.22
GWG	11.75	1	11.75	1.76	0.19	0.04	0.25
Complications	2.33	1	2.33	0.35	0.56	0.01	0.09
Treatment	10.13	1	10.13	1.52	0.23	0.03	0.23
Error	293.96	44	6.68				

Social Emotional							
BMI	0.57	1	0.57	0.17	0.69	0.00	0.07
GWG	0.00	1	0.00	0.00	0.99	0.00	0.05
Complications	0.01	1	0.01	0.00	0.95	0.00	0.05
Treatment	7.02	1	7.02	2.02	0.16	0.04	0.29
Error	163.13	47	3.47				
GAC							
BMI	40.88	1	40.88	0.56	0.46	0.01	0.11
GWG	72.72	1	72.72	1.00	0.32	0.02	0.17
Complications	15.22	1	15.22	0.21	0.65	0.01	0.07
Treatment	268.61	1	268.61	3.70	0.07	0.07	0.47
Error	3338.71	46	72.58				

BMI, Body mass index; GWG, Gestational weight gain; BSID-III, Bayley's Scale of Infant and Toddler Development- 3rd Edition; ANCOVA, analysis of covariance

Chapter 4: Preliminary Findings of Emotion Regulation in 12-Month Old Infants of

Mothers Enrolled in a Randomized Controlled Trial Assessing a Nutrition + Exercise

Intervention (Study 3)

Supplementary table 1:

Table 1: Correlations between HRV metrics and IBQ-R short form factors

		HF-HRV	HR	RMSSD	SDNN	SURG.	NEG.	REG.
HF-HRV	Pearson Correlation	1	519*	.888**	.875**	.369	.134	.184
	Sig. (2-tailed)		.033	<.001	<.001	.194	.647	.529
	Ν	17	17	17	17	14	14	14
HR	Pearson Correlation	519*	1	466	550*	250	.269	439
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.033		.060	.022	.389	.353	.116
	Ν	17	17	17	17	14	14	14
RMSSD	Pearson Correlation	.888**	466	1	.923**	.262	128	.165
	Sig. (2-tailed)	<.001	.060		<.001	.366	.662	.574
	Ν	17	17	17	17	14	14	14
SDNN	Pearson Correlation	.875**	550*	.923**	1	.039	.040	.058
	Sig. (2-tailed)	<.001	.022	<.001		.894	.892	.843
	Ν	17	17	17	17	14	14	14

SURG; Surgency/extraversion; NEG, Negative affectivity; REG, Regulation/orienting; HF-HRV; High frequency heart rate variability; HR, Hear rate; RMSSD, Root mean square of successive differences; SDNN; Standard deviation of N-N intervals

*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

**. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).